NIHR National Institute for Health and Care Research

Journals Library



Health Technology Assessment

Volume 29 • Issue 17 • May 2025 ISSN 2046-4924

Bisoprolol for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease at high risk of exacerbation: the BICS RCT

Graham Devereux, Seonaidh Cotton, Mintu Nath, Nicola McMeekin, Karen Campbell, Rekha Chaudhuri, Gourab Choudhury, Anthony De Soyza, Shona Fielding, Simon Gompertz, John Haughney, Amanda Lee, Graeme MacLennan, Alyn Morice, John Norrie, David Price, Philip Short, Jorgen Vestbo, Paul Walker, Jadwiga Wedzicha, Andrew Wilson, Olivia Wu and Brian Lipworth



DOI 10.3310/TNDG8641

NIHR National Institute for Health and Care Research



Extended Research Article

Bisoprolol for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease at high risk of exacerbation: the BICS RCT

Graham Devereux[®],^{1,2,3*} Seonaidh Cotton[®],² Mintu Nath[®],⁴ Nicola McMeekin[®],⁵ Karen Campbell[®],² Rekha Chaudhuri[®],⁶ Gourab Choudhury[®],⁷ Anthony De Soyza[®],⁸ Shona Fielding[®],⁴ Simon Gompertz[®],⁹ John Haughney[®],¹⁰ Amanda Lee[®],⁴ Graeme MacLennan[®],² Alyn Morice[®],¹¹ John Norrie[®],¹² David Price[®],¹⁰ Philip Short[®],¹³ Jorgen Vestbo[®],¹⁴ Paul Walker[®],³ Jadwiga Wedzicha[®],¹⁵ Andrew Wilson[®],¹⁶ Olivia Wu[®]⁵ and Brian Lipworth[®]¹³

¹Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, Liverpool, UK

²Centre for Healthcare Randomised Trials (CHaRT), University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen, UK

³Aintree University Hospital, Liverpool University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Liverpool, UK

⁴Medical Statistics Team, Institute of Applied Health Sciences, University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen, UK

⁵Health Economics and Health Technology Assessment, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

⁶School of Infection & Immunity, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

⁷Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, UK

⁸Sir William Leech Centre for Lung Research, Department of Respiratory Medicine, Freeman Hospital, Newcastle upon Tyne, UK

⁹Department of Respiratory Medicine, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Birmingham, UK

¹⁰Centre of Academic Primary Care, University of Aberdeen, Aberdeen, UK

¹¹Department of Cardiovascular and Respiratory Studies, Castle Hill Hospital, Hull, UK

¹²Centre for Public Health, Queen's University Belfast, Belfast, UK

¹³Scottish Centre for Respiratory Research, Molecular and Clinical Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Dundee, Ninewells Hospital, Dundee, UK

¹⁴Division of Infection, Immunity and Respiratory Medicine, University of Manchester Education and Research Centre, University Hospital of South Manchester, Manchester, UK

¹⁵Airways Disease Section, National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, London, UK

¹⁶Norwich Medical School, University of East Anglia, Norwich, UK

*Corresponding author Graham.Devereux@lstmed.ac.uk

Published May 2025 DOI: 10.3310/TNDG8641

This report should be referenced as follows:

Devereux G, Cotton S, Nath M, McMeekin N, Campbell K, Chaudhuri R, *et al.* Bisoprolol for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease at high risk of exacerbation: The BICS RCT. *Health Technol Assess* 2025;**29**(17). https://doi.org/10.3310/TNDG8641

Health Technology Assessment

ISSN 2046-4924 (Online)

Impact factor: 3.5

A list of Journals Library editors can be found on the NIHR Journals Library website

Launched in 1997, *Health Technology Assessment* (HTA) has an impact factor of 3.5 and is ranked 30th (out of 174 titles) in the 'Health Care Sciences & Services' category of the Clarivate 2022 Journal Citation Reports (Science Edition). It is also indexed by MEDLINE, CINAHL (EBSCO Information Services, Ipswich, MA, USA), EMBASE (Elsevier, Amsterdam, the Netherlands), NCBI Bookshelf, DOAJ, Europe PMC, the Cochrane Library (John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, NJ, USA), INAHTA, the British Nursing Index (ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, USA), Ulrichsweb™ (ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, USA) and the Science Citation Index Expanded™ (Clarivate™, Philadelphia, PA, USA).

This journal is a member of and subscribes to the principles of the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) (www.publicationethics.org/).

Editorial contact: journals.library@nihr.ac.uk

The full HTA archive is freely available to view online at www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk/hta.

Criteria for inclusion in the Health Technology Assessment journal

Manuscripts are published in *Health Technology* Assessment (HTA) if (1) they have resulted from work for the HTA programme, and (2) they are of a sufficiently high scientific quality as assessed by the reviewers and editors.

Reviews in *Health Technology Assessment* are termed 'systematic' when the account of the search appraisal and synthesis methods (to minimise biases and random errors) would, in theory, permit the replication of the review by others.

HTA programme

Health Technology Assessment (HTA) research is undertaken where some evidence already exists to show that a technology can be effective and this needs to be compared to the current standard intervention to see which works best. Research can evaluate any intervention used in the treatment, prevention or diagnosis of disease, provided the study outcomes lead to findings that have the potential to be of direct benefit to NHS patients. Technologies in this context mean any method used to promote health; prevent and treat disease; and improve rehabilitation or long-term care. They are not confined to new drugs and include any intervention used in the treatment, prevention or diagnosis of disease.

The journal is indexed in NHS Evidence via its abstracts included in MEDLINE and its Technology Assessment Reports inform National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidance. HTA research is also an important source of evidence for National Screening Committee (NSC) policy decisions.

This article

The research reported in this issue of the journal was funded by the HTA programme as award number 15/130/20. The contractual start date was in February 2018. The draft manuscript began editorial review in April 2024 and was accepted for publication in December 2024. The authors have been wholly responsible for all data collection, analysis and interpretation, and for writing up their work. The HTA editors and publisher have tried to ensure the accuracy of the authors' manuscript and would like to thank the reviewers for their constructive comments on the draft document. However, they do not accept liability for damages or losses arising from material published in this article.

This article presents independent research funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR). The views and opinions expressed by authors in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the NHS, the NIHR, the HTA programme or the Department of Health and Social Care. If there are verbatim quotations included in this publication the views and opinions expressed by the interviewees are those of the interviewees and do not necessarily reflect those of the authors, those of the NHS, the NIHR, the HTA programme or the Department of Health and Social Care.

This article was published based on current knowledge at the time and date of publication. NIHR is committed to being inclusive and will continually monitor best practice and guidance in relation to terminology and language to ensure that we remain relevant to our stakeholders.

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Published by the NIHR Journals Library (www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk), produced by Newgen Digitalworks Pvt Ltd, Chennai, India (www.newgen.co).

Abstract

Background: Observational studies of people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease using beta-blockers for cardiovascular disease indicate that beta-blocker use is associated with reduced risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbation. However, at the time this study was initiated, there had been no randomised controlled trials confirming or refuting this.

Objective(s): To determine the clinical and cost-effectiveness of adding bisoprolol (maximal dose 5 mg once daily) to usual chronic obstructive pulmonary disease therapies in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease at high risk of exacerbation.

Design: A multicentre, pragmatic, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled clinical trial.

Setting: Seventy-six United Kingdom primary and secondary care sites.

Participants: People aged \geq 40 years with a diagnosis of at least moderately severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease with a history of at least two exacerbations in the previous year.

Interventions: Participants were randomised (1 : 1) to receive either bisoprolol or placebo for 1 year. During a 4- to 7-week titration period, the maximum tolerated dose was established (1.25 mg, 2.5 mg, 3.75 mg, 5 mg once daily).

Primary outcome: A number of participant-reported exacerbations during the 1-year treatment period.

Results: In total, 519 participants were recruited and randomised. Four post-randomisation exclusions left 259 in the bisoprolol group and 256 in the placebo group. Treatment groups were balanced at baseline: mean (standard deviation) age 68 (7.9) years; 53% men; mean (standard deviation) pack year smoking history 45 (25.2); mean (standard deviation) 3.5 (1.9) exacerbations in previous year. Primary outcome data were available for 99.8% of participants (bisoprolol 259, placebo 255). The mean (standard deviation) number of exacerbations was 2.03 (1.91) in the bisoprolol group and 2.01 (1.75) in the placebo group (adjusted incidence rate ratio 0.97, 95% confidence interval 0.84 to 1.13), p = 0.72. The number of participants with serious adverse events was similar between the two groups (bisoprolol 37, placebo 36). The total number of adverse reactions was also similar between the two groups. As expected, bisoprolol was associated with a higher proportion of vascular adverse reactions (e.g. hypotension, cold peripheries) than placebo, but was not associated with an excess of other adverse reactions, including those classified as respiratory. Adding bisoprolol resulted in a statistically insignificant trend towards higher costs (£636, 95% confidence interval £118 to £1391) and fewer quality-adjusted life-years (0.035, 95% confidence interval 0.059 to 0.010) compared to placebo.

Limitations: The study findings should be interpreted with caution as the target sample size of 1574 was not achieved because the funder considered the study to be unviable in the COVID-19 pandemic clinical research environment. Although 28% of participants did not initiate bisoprolol/placebo (1.6%) or ceased during the treatment period (26.2%), this is consistent with similar trials in the United Kingdom.

Conclusions: In this underpowered study, the addition of bisoprolol to usual chronic obstructive pulmonary disease treatment did not reduce the likelihood of exacerbations, and bisoprolol cannot be recommended as a treatment for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

Future work: To incorporate definitive statements into appropriate clinical guidelines about the safety of bisoprolol for cardiovascular indications in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

Trial registration: This trial is registered as ISRCTN10497306.

Funding: This award was funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment programme (NIHR award ref: 15/130/20) and is published in full in *Health Technology Assessment*; Vol. 29, No. 17. See the NIHR Funding and Awards website for further award information.

Contents

List of tables	vii
List of figures	ix
List of supplementary material	x
List of abbreviations	xi
Plain language summary	xii
Scientific summary	xiii
Chapter 1 Introduction The burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on individuals and the National Health Service Rationale for a study of beta-blockers in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease Safety of beta-blockers in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease Hypothesis Objectives <i>Primary objective</i> Secondary objectives End points/outcomes <i>Primary end point/outcome</i> Secondary end points/outcomes	1 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 4 4 4
Role of the funder	4
Chapter 2 Methods/design Trial design Participants Inclusion criteria Exclusion criteria Identification Recruitment/baseline assessment Pre-COVID-19 pandemic During COVID-19 pandemic Randomisation/treatment allocation Intervention Dose titration Supply of study medication Data collection Demographic, clinical data Drug history Height Weight Height Weight Heart rate Blood pressure	5 6 7 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 10 10 10 10 12 13 13 13 13 13 13 13 13
Number of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbations Hospital admissions Major adverse cardiovascular events Health-related quality of life	14 15 15 15

v

Disease-related health status	15
Post bronchodilator lung function	15
Healthcare utilisation	16
Adverse reactions and serious adverse events	16
Compliance	16
Participant withdrawal	17
	17
Sample size	10
	10
Primary outcome	10
Secondary outcomes	19
Sensitivity analyses	19
Pre-specified subgroup analysis	19
Health economics	19
Public and patient involvement	19
Protocol amendments	20
Trial oversight	20
Breaches	21
Unblindings	21
Chapter 3 Baseline characteristics	22
Recruitment	22
Post-randomisation exclusions	22
Baseline characteristics	23
	20
Chapter 4 Clinical effectiveness	27
Clinical effectiveness of bisoprolol compared to placebo	27
Intention-to-treat analysis	27
Primary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive nulmonary disease requiring	2,
a change in management	27
a change in management	27
Secondary outcome, time to the first exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	27
secondary outcome, total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive paintonary disease resulting in nospital	07
admission	27
Secondary outcome: total number of emergency nospital admissions (non-chronic obstructive pulmonary disease)	29
Secondary outcome: mortality (all cause and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease/respiratory related)	29
Secondary outcome: total number of major adverse cardiovascular events	30
Secondary outcome: lung function (% predicted forced expiratory volume in 1 second and forced vital capacity)	30
Secondary outcome: Transition Dyspnoea Index	31
Secondary outcome: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease assessment test, EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version	31
Safety outcomes (safety population)	33
Treatment adherence/compliance	38
Reasons for stopping medication	40
Vital signs	41
Per-protocol analysis	41
Primary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease requiring	
a change in management	42
Secondary outcome: time to first exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	42
Secondary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive nulmonary disease resulting in hospital	
admission	42
Secondary outcome: total number of emergency bosnital admissions (non-chronic obstructive nulmonary disease)	∠
Secondary outcome: mortality (all cause and chronic obstructive nulmonary disease (respiratory related)	-+2 10
Secondary outcome, mortality functions and chronic obstructive pullionary disease/respiratory related)	43
Secondary outcome, total number of major adverse caralovascular events	44
Secondary outcome: lung junction (% predicted forced expiratory volume in 1 second and forced vital capacity)	45
Secondary outcome: Transition Dysphoed Index	45

Secondary outcome: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease assessment test, EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version Summary	45 46
Chapter 5 Cost-effectiveness	49
Methods	49
Aim and objectives of economic evaluation	49
Overview of economic evaluation	49
Identification, measurement and valuation of resources	50
Identification, measurement and validation of outcomes	51
Analysis	52
Assumptions Environmental sustainability	52
Results	52
Missing data	53
Complete case results	53
Cost-effectiveness	55
Threshold analysis	55
Cost-effectiveness plane	55
Cost-effectiveness acceptability curve	56
Environmental sustainability considerations	56
Chapter 6 Discussion	57
Main results	57
Relevance to existing literature	57
Ongoing studies	60
Cost-effectiveness	61
Impact of COVID-19	61
Strengths and limitations	62
Bublic and nations involvement	00
Fublic and patient involvement	60
Conclusions	66
Main conclusions	66
Implications for practice	66
Recommendations for research	66
Additional information	67
	75
References	/5
Appendix 1 Summary of protocol amendments	82
Appendix 2 Breaches reported within the bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study	83
Appendix 3 Recruitment by site	84
Appendix 4 EuroQol-5 Dimensions, five-level version results by individual domain at baseline, 6- and	
12-month follow-up	86
Appendix 5 Events reported during the study as possible serious adverse reactions	87
Appendix 6 Serious adverse events	88
Appendix 7 Subgroup analysis	94

List of tables

TABLE 1 Expected side effects of bisoprolol	11
TABLE 2 Schedule of study assessments	14
TABLE 3 Recruitment	22
TABLE 4 Baseline sociodemographic characteristics of participants	23
TABLE 5 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 1)	24
TABLE 6 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 2): current treatment for COPD	25
TABLE 7 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 3): comorbidities	25
TABLE 8 Baseline participant-reported symptoms and quality of life	26
TABLE 9 Final doses of bisoprolol and placebo fixed upon by dose titration, expressed as number of tablets per day	26
TABLE 10 Primary exacerbation outcomes (ITT analysis) – 12 months	28
TABLE 11 Secondary outcome: exacerbations of COPD requiring hospital treatment(ITT analysis) – 12 months	29
TABLE 12 Secondary clinical outcomes	30
TABLE 13 Lung function	31
TABLE 14 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDI – total score	32
TABLE 15 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDI – individual domains	32
TABLE 16 Patient-reported outcomes - CAT score	33
TABLE 17 Patient-reported outcomes - EQ-5D-5L	34
TABLE 18 Summary of MedDRA SOC classification of SAEs	35
TABLE 19 Adverse reactions	36
TABLE 20 Primary outcome (ITT analysis) – 12 months considering different periods before, during and afterthe COVID-19 pandemic	40
TABLE 21 Compliance information	40
TABLE 22 Reasons for stopping medication	41
TABLE 23 Vital signs in the two treatment groups at baseline, 6 and 12 months	42

TABLE 24 Primary exacerbation outcomes (per-protocol analysis) – 12 months	44
TABLE 25 Secondary outcome: exacerbations of COPD requiring hospital treatment(per-protocol analysis) - 12 months	44
TABLE 26 Secondary clinical outcomes	45
TABLE 27 Lung function	46
TABLE 28 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDIs - total score	46
TABLE 29 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDIs – individual domains	47
TABLE 30 Patient-reported outcomes - CAT score	48
TABLE 31 Patient-reported outcomes	48
TABLE 32 Data-collection timings	49
TABLE 33 Unit costs and sources	50
TABLE 34 Missing cost and utility data	53
TABLE 35 Complete case resource use	54
TABLE 36 Complete case costs	54
TABLE 37 Complete case health utilities and QALYs	55
TABLE 38 Cost-effectiveness results	55

viii

List of figures

FIGURE 1	Study design	5
FIGURE 2	Summary of study schedule	6
FIGURE 3	Schematic representation of dose titration	12
FIGURE 4	Diagram illustrating enrolment, randomisation and follow-up of participants	28
FIGURE 5	Forest plot of estimates from the subgroups	39
FIGURE 6	Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials diagram	43
FIGURE 7	Cost-effectiveness plane	56
FIGURE 8	Cost-effectiveness acceptability curve	56

List of supplementary material

Report Supplementary Material 1	Trial paperwork
Report Supplementary Material 2	Statistical and Health Economics Analysis Plan (SAP/HEAP)
Report Supplementary Material 3	Titration algorithm

Supplementary material can be found on the NIHR Journals Library report page (https://doi.org/10.3310/TNDG8641).

Supplementary material has been provided by the authors to support the report and any files provided at submission will have been seen by peer reviewers, but not extensively reviewed. Any supplementary material provided at a later stage in the process may not have been peer reviewed.

List of abbreviations

ACOS	asthma, COPD overlap syndrome	ITT	intention to treat		
AR	adverse reaction	LABA	long-acting beta2 agonist		
ATS	American Thoracic Society	LAMA	long-acting muscarinic antagonist		
BDI	Baseline Dyspnoea Index	MACE	major adverse cardiovascular event		
BICS	bisoprolol in COPD study	MedDRA	Medical Dictionary for Regulatory		
BLF	British Lung Foundation		Activities		
BLOCK COPD	Beta-Blockers for the Prevention of Acute Exacerbations of COPD	MHRA	Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency		
BMI	body mass index	NICE	National Institute for Health and Care		
BNF	British National Formulary	ΝΙΗΡ ΗΤΔ	National Institute for Health and		
b.p.m.	beats per minute		Care Research Health Technology		
CAT	COPD assessment test		Assessment		
CEAC	cost-effectiveness acceptability curve	PACE	Preventing Adverse Cardiac Events		
CHaRT	Centre for Healthcare Randomised	PIC	Participant Identification Centre		
	Trials	PIL	participant information leaflet		
CHSS	Chest Heart & Stroke Scotland	PPE	personal protective equipment		
COPD	chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	PPI	public and patient involvement		
CRN	Clinical Research Network	PSSRU	Personal Social Services Research Unit		
CSRI	Client Service Receipt Inventory	QALY	quality-adjusted life-year		
СТ	computed tomography	RCT	randomised controlled trial		
DALY	disability-adjusted life-year	REC	Research Ethics Committee		
DMC	Data Monitoring Committee	SABA	short-acting beta2 agonist		
ECG	electrocardiogram	SAE	serious adverse event		
ECLIPSE	Evaluation of COPD Longitudinally to	SAR	serious adverse reaction		
	Identify Predictive Surrogate Endpoints	SmPC	summary of product characteristics		
EQ-5D-5L	EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version	SOC	System Organ Class		
ERS	European Respiratory Society	SUSAR	suspected unexpected serious adverse		
FEV ₁	forced expiratory volume in 1 second	SVC	slow vital capacity		
FVC	forced vital capacity		Transition Dyconoco Index		
GOLD	Global Initiative for Chronic	TSC	Trial Steering Committee		
	Obstructive Lung Disease		the enhylling with inheled		
GP	general practitioner	IVICS	corticosteroids		
HARQ	Hull Airway Reflux Questionnaire	VAS	visual analogue scale		
ICS	inhaled corticosteroid				

Plain language summary

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease is a lung disease causing shortness of breath. It has no cure and is a Cleading cause of death. It affects about 1.2 million people in the United Kingdom and costs the National Health Service around £1.9B each year. People with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease often have symptom 'flare-ups' (exacerbations) that usually need emergency treatment and impact the quality of life.

Bisoprolol is usually used to treat cardiovascular diseases such as high blood pressure and heart failure. In observational research, people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease who take beta-blockers have been reported to have a reduced chance of having exacerbations. The bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study tested whether adding bisoprolol to usual chronic obstructive pulmonary disease treatments reduced exacerbations in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

A total of 515 people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease from 76 hospitals and general practitioner practices across the United Kingdom took part in the bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study. They were randomly divided into two groups: one group (259 people) took bisoprolol pills every day and the other group (256 people) took dummy pills. People did not know which group they were in. We followed people for up to 12 months and counted how many exacerbations they had. In both groups, people had on average two exacerbations in 12 months. There was no difference between the groups – so bisoprolol did not reduce the number of exacerbations that people had. The bisoprolol group did not have any more serious adverse events or respiratory side effects than the placebo group.

The COVID-19 pandemic had a major impact on the bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study: we planned to recruit 1574 patients but were only able to recruit 515; so, the results have to be interpreted with some caution. Nevertheless, the results from the bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study are important. Although bisoprolol did not reduce exacerbations and cannot be recommended as a treatment for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, bisoprolol was safe for patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. This important finding means that bisoprolol can be used to treat cardiovascular diseases in patients who have chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

Scientific summary

Background

In the UK, there are 1.2 million people living with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and it is the third leading cause of death. People with COPD usually have a significant tobacco smoking history and typically present with progressively worsening breathlessness on exertion and a productive cough. The progressive airflow limitation impacts the quality of life and is associated with increasing disability and morbidity, and premature mortality. Exacerbations are a feature of COPD characterised by an acute deterioration in symptoms (usually precipitated by viral or bacterial infection and/or air pollution). Exacerbations are typified by increasing breathlessness, cough, sputum expectoration and malaise, and may result in hospitalisation. COPD is the second leading cause of emergency admission to hospitals in the UK and is one of the costliest inpatient conditions treated by the NHS.

Despite advances in management, there is still an unmet need for improved pharmacological treatment of COPD, particularly the prevention of exacerbations.

Beta-blockers reduce morbidity and mortality in people with ischaemic heart disease and heart failure. Reports from secondary analyses of observational and interventional studies of beta-blockers used for cardiovascular indications show that beta1-selective beta-blockers are safe in COPD and their use is associated with reductions in exacerbations and mortality, but there is a lack of evidence from randomised controlled trials (RCTs).

In the bisoprolol in COPD study, we tested the hypothesis that adding the beta1-selective beta-blocker bisoprolol to the treatment of people with COPD at high risk of exacerbation reduces the rate of moderate/severe exacerbations.

Objectives

The primary objective was to determine the clinical effectiveness (in terms of number of exacerbations requiring change in management defined as treatment with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids) and cost-effectiveness of adding bisoprolol (maximal dose 5 mg once a day, or maximum tolerated dose) to usual COPD therapies in patients with COPD at high risk of exacerbation because of a history of at least two COPD exacerbations in the previous year.

The secondary objectives were to compare the following outcomes between participants treated with bisoprolol and those treated with placebo:

- Hospital admissions with a primary diagnosis of COPD exacerbation.
- Total number of emergency hospital admissions.
- Total number of major adverse cardiovascular events.
- Lung function (NB, during the COVID-19 pandemic, lung function could not be assessed in participants).
- Changes in breathlessness during treatment.
- All-cause and respiratory mortality.
- Drug reactions and serious adverse events (SAEs).
- Health-related quality of life.
- Disease-specific health status.
- Healthcare utilisation.
- Incremental cost per exacerbation avoided and quality-adjusted life-years (QALYs).
- Costs to the NHS and patients and lifetime cost-effectiveness based on extrapolation modelling (NB, because of COVID-19 pandemic, this was not undertaken).
- Modelled lifetime incremental cost per QALY (NB, because of COVID-19 pandemic, this was not undertaken).

Methods

Bisoprolol in COPD study was a pragmatic, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicentre RCT comparing adding bisoprolol or placebo to current therapy in people with COPD at high risk of exacerbation.

Eligible patients included those aged \geq 40 years with diagnosed COPD [forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV₁)/ forced vital capacity < 0.7] and at least moderate airflow obstruction (FEV₁ < 80% predicted), > 10 years pack year smoking history and two or more exacerbations treated with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids in the previous year. Exclusion criteria included an asthma diagnosis before the age of 40, predominant respiratory disease other than COPD, resting heart rate < 60 b.p.m. and/or resting systolic blood pressure < 100 mmHg. Participants were recruited from primary and secondary care settings across the UK.

Following informed consent, baseline data were collected and participants were randomised 1 : 1 to bisoprolol or placebo using a computerised web-based randomisation service created and administered by the Centre for Healthcare Randomised Trials, University of Aberdeen. Randomisation was stratified by trial centre (or for primary care site, area) and recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), and used permuted blocks of size 2 or 4. Participants were allocated a drug pack which was dispensed from a central clinical trials pharmacy and directly couriered to the participant's home.

Bisoprolol was prepared as 1.25 mg tablets and packaged in bottles of 168 tablets, and identical placebo tablets were similarly packaged. Participants started on one tablet per day and were titrated over a period of approximately 4–7 weeks to a maximum of four tablets per day (equivalent to 5 mg bisoprolol or placebo) based on tolerance to study medication, heart rate, systolic blood pressure, lung function and participant wishes. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, titration was conducted face to face with a member of the local research team and lung function was assessed using spirometry. When recruitment restarted in August 2021 after the first two waves of the COVID-19 pandemic, titration was conducted remotely – participants were provided with a digital sphygmomanometer to measure heart rate and blood pressure, and self-reported changes in breathlessness.

Once the dose was fixed, a 24-week supply of study medication was directly couriered to the participant's home. A further 24-week supply was couriered halfway through the study.

Participants were followed up in the study for 52 weeks, and outcome data were collected at 26 and 52 weeks – prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, these were conducted in a face-to-face setting; while, during and after the COVID-19 pandemic, these were primarily conducted by telephone. The primary outcome was a participant-reported number of COPD exacerbations requiring antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids during the 52-week treatment period. Secondary outcomes included time to first exacerbation, unscheduled hospital admissions (COPD related, unrelated), COPD-related health status [assessed using the COPD assessment test (CAT)], breathlessness [assessed using the Transition Dyspnoea Index (TDI)], health-related quality of life [assessed using the EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version (EQ-5D-5L)], mortality (all cause, COPD/respiratory) and adverse reactions. Participants who ceased taking study medication remained in follow-up unless they requested otherwise.

The original intent of the study was to recruit and randomise 1574 participants, with at least 50% being recruited in primary care. This was based on detecting a clinically important reduction of 15% in COPD exacerbations (from an average of 2.22 exacerbations to 1.89 in the year of follow-up) and allowing for an estimated 15% withdrawal from study treatment. All analyses were pre-specified in a statistical analysis plan.

Results

In total, 519 participants were recruited to the study from 76 primary and secondary care research sites across the UK (429 between October 2018 and March 2020, when recruitment to the study was paused because of the COVID-19 pandemic; and 90 between August 2021 when the study re-opened to recruitment and May 2022 when it closed to recruitment). Recruitment was closed because the funder could not support the study extension needed to enrol

additional participants. One hundred and seventy-eight participants were identified and recruited in primary care, 133 were identified in primary care and signposted to a secondary care site for recruitment, and 208 were identified and recruited in secondary care. There were four post-randomisation exclusions.

Baseline characteristics were well-balanced across the bisoprolol and placebo groups. The mean [standard deviation (SD)] age of participants was 67.7 (7.9) years, and just over half (53.2%) were male. About one-third (31.1%) were current smokers. The mean (SD) pack years smoked was 45.2 (25.2) pack years. Mean (SD) body mass index (BMI) was 26.8 (6.2) kg/m², with 58.0% being overweight or obese (BMI \ge 25.0 kg/m²). The mean (SD) number of participant-reported exacerbations in the 12 months prior to recruitment was 3.5 (1.9). Measurement of lung function at baseline revealed that the mean (SD) FEV₁ was 50.1 (19.1) per cent predicted. The majority of participants (73.8%) were prescribed the 'triple therapy' combination of inhaled corticosteroids, long-acting beta2 agonist (LABA) and long-acting muscarinic antagonist. Comorbidities were common, with 29.5% having a diagnosis of hypertension, 28.7% having anxiety and/or depression treated in the previous 5 years, 13.8% having diagnosed osteoporosis and 10.7% a diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. Based on the CAT scores, COPD was having a high or very high impact on the health and well-being of 61.7% of participants. The mean (SD) EQ-5D-5L utility score was 0.59 (0.25).

Almost one-fifth of participants were unable to tolerate the study medication, and the final titrated dose was zero tablets/day; however, this was balanced between the two treatment groups (bisoprolol 17.8%, placebo 16.4%). More participants allocated to placebo were able to tolerate four tablets/day than those allocated to bisoprolol (5 mg/day) (bisoprolol 27.4%, placebo 43.0%).

Primary outcome data were available for 99.8% of participants (bisoprolol 259, placebo 255).

In the intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, the mean (SD) number of exacerbations per participant per year was 2.03 (1.91) in those allocated to bisoprolol and 2.01 (1.75) in those allocated to placebo. The adjusted incidence rate ratio (bisoprolol vs. placebo) and 95% confidence interval (CI) for exacerbation was 0.97 (0.84 to 1.13), indicating no significant difference in the exacerbation rate during the 12-month follow-up period for those on bisoprolol compared with placebo.

The results of this trial need to be interpreted with caution because it did not recruit the required number of participants to achieve intended statistical power; however, the estimates of the effect size of bisoprolol were close to unity and consideration of the CIs suggests that the ITT analysis narrowly failed to exclude a predefined clinically important \geq 15% reduction in COPD exacerbations.

There was no difference in time to first COPD exacerbation, COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission or in non-COPD-related hospital admissions. The number of participants with SAEs was similar between groups (bisoprolol 37, placebo 36), and bisoprolol was not associated with an excess of respiratory SAEs. Overall, the number of adverse reactions was also similar between groups; there was an excess of adverse reactions coded 'vascular disorders' in the bisoprolol group. There were 24 deaths during follow-up, 11 (2 COPD) in the bisoprolol group and 13 (9 COPD) in the placebo group.

The TDI showed deterioration in both groups from baseline. The deterioration was borderline statistically significantly greater in the participants allocated to bisoprolol, mean difference -0.73 (95% CI -1.44 to -0.01), p = 0.047. At 12 months, there were no significant differences between groups with respect to EQ-5D-5L utility, EQ-5D-5L visual analogue scale or CAT scores.

Treatment adherence/compliance was defined as participants having taken \geq 70% of expected doses of study tablets. In total, there were 357 participants defined as adherent and are included in the protocol analysis (174 bisoprolol, 183 placebo). The results of per-protocol analysis were not substantially different from the results from the ITT analysis.

Analysis of healthcare utilisation found that there was no significant difference between arms in resource use costs; results show a trend for higher total costs (£636, 95% CI -£118 to £1391) in the bisoprolol arm compared to placebo arm; however, this result is uncertain. QALYs, a measure of quality and length of life, were higher in the placebo arm

compared to the bisoprolol arm, with a difference of 0.035 (95% CI 0.059 to 0.010). These findings indicate that including bisoprolol alongside usual care for people with COPD is marginally more costly and less effective than placebo; bisoprolol intervention would be termed as 'dominated'. The incremental cost per exacerbation is £31,800; however, this result cannot be compared to the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence willingness-to-pay threshold to assess cost-effectiveness and would also be considered dominated. Due to the reduced sample size from the original target sample, care should be taken in interpreting these results.

Conclusions

In this trial that did not recruit to target, bisoprolol did not reduce the likelihood of exacerbation in people with COPD and cannot be recommended for the treatment of COPD.

The trial also indicates that bisoprolol is safe to use in people with COPD, and we anticipate that guideline recommendations for beta-blocker use in people with cardiovascular disease will now be able to make definitive statements about the safety of bisoprolol for cardiovascular indications in people with COPD.

Trial registration

This trial is registered as ISRCTN10497306.

Funding

This award was funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) Health Technology Assessment programme (NIHR award ref: 15/130/20) and is published in full in *Health Technology Assessment*; Vol. 29, No. 17. See the NIHR Funding and Awards website for further award information.

xvi

1

Chapter 1 Introduction

The 2023 Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease (GOLD) strategy document defines chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) as 'a heterogenous lung condition characterised by chronic respiratory symptoms (dyspnoea, cough, sputum production, exacerbations) due to abnormalities of the airways (bronchitis, bronchiolitis) and/or alveoli (emphysema) that cause persistent, often progressive airflow obstruction'.¹ COPD is predominantly caused by the inhalation of toxic particles and gases,² most notably from tobacco smoking^{3,4} but indoor and outdoor air pollution and occupational exposure to dust, vapours and fumes can be significant contributory factors.⁵⁶ COPD prevalence and outcomes are very strongly associated with social deprivation and poverty.⁷⁻¹⁰ People with COPD typically present with progressively worsening breathlessness on exertion and a productive cough, and COPD is usually diagnosed from the age of 40 onwards and prevalence increases with age.¹¹ The progressive airflow limitation of COPD is associated with increasing disability, work absence, long-term morbidity, common physical and psychological comorbidities, and premature mortality. People with COPD are more likely to have associated comorbidities,¹² including ischaemic heart disease,¹³ hypertension,¹⁴ heart failure, diabetes,¹⁵ metabolic syndrome, osteoporosis,¹⁶ depression¹⁷ and lung cancer,¹⁸ which increase morbidity, worsen prognosis and complicate its management.¹⁹ Unrecognised heart failure has been reported in up to 14% of COPD patients.^{20,21} In the UK, it has been reported that 26% of people with COPD have ≥ 2 comorbidities.²²

Acute deteriorations in symptoms known as exacerbations are an important clinical feature of COPD and are the primary outcome of the current study. Exacerbations are usually precipitated by viral/bacterial infection and/or air pollution and are characterised by increasing breathlessness, and/or cough, sputum expectoration and malaise. Exacerbations are associated with accelerated rate of lung function decline,²³ reduced physical activity,²⁴ reduced quality of life,²⁵ increased mortality,²⁶ increased risk of comorbidities²⁷ and increased direct and indirect costs.²⁸ The observational Evaluation of COPD Longitudinally to Identify Predictive Surrogate Endpoints (ECLIPSE) study identified a frequent exacerbator phenotype defined as \geq 2 exacerbations in a year which affects about 25% of COPD patients.²⁹ Patients with this phenotype have an 84% chance of at least one exacerbation in the subsequent year; moreover, this frequent exacerbator phenotype is stable for at least 3 years and can be reliably identified by patient recall.²⁹ Frequent exacerbators incur a disproportionate amount of the annual NHS spend on COPD.

The burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on individuals and the National Health Service

Globally, an estimated 391 million people have COPD, 80% of whom (315 million) live in low-middle income countries.² In 2019, an estimated 3.2 million people died of COPD globally, making COPD the third leading cause of death worldwide.^{30,31} In high-income countries, COPD is the fifth leading cause of death, whereas in low-middle income countries, COPD is the third/fourth leading cause of death. In addition to being a leading cause of death, COPD is a leading cause of disease burden as quantified as disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs). COPD is the sixth leading cause of disease burden globally for all age groups; for the 50–74 year age group, COPD is the fourth leading cause of DALYs; and for \geq 75-year age group, COPD is the third leading cause of DALYs.³²

In the UK, COPD is a major personal and public health burden.³³ In 2015, an estimated 1.2 million people in the UK were living with a diagnosis of COPD (4.5% of the > 40-year population) and this appears to be increasing.³³ The prevalence of COPD in the UK is highest in the Northeast, the Northwest and Scotland. The UK has the 12th highest recorded deaths from COPD in the world, with an age-standardised mortality rate of 210 deaths per million; COPD is the third leading cause of death in the UK with about 35,000 people dying of COPD in 2019.³⁴ More than 80% of COPD patients, irrespective of severity, report a reduced quality of life.^{35,36} The Continuing to Confront COPD International Patient Survey reported that 53% of people with COPD in the UK are of working age, 52% of whom are unable to work because of their COPD.²² It has been estimated that the total economic cost of each person with COPD to the UK is \$18,803, 83% of which (\$15,579) are indirect costs related to premature retirement and reduced productivity.²² COPD costs the NHS £1.9B/year (\$2.4B);³⁷ for each patient with COPD in 2012–3, average annual NHS direct costs were \$3224, with 26% of this being accounted for by general practitioner (GP) visits, 26% by

specialist visits, 20% by inpatient hospitalisations exacerbations and 10% due to drug costs.²² Most (81%) COPD care is usually provided by GPs, and each patient with COPD has a mean [standard deviation (SD)] 8.3 (11.9) COPD-related visits to GPs each year.²² COPD is the second leading cause of emergency admission to hospital in the UK and is one of the costliest inpatient conditions treated by the NHS.³⁸ In 2018–9, there were 137,000 hospital admissions for exacerbation of COPD, with an average length of stay of 6 days, accounting for 660,000 bed-days.³⁹ In the UK, 15% of COPD care is usually provided by a specialist, and 15% of people with COPD reported that they have been admitted once to hospital in the past year.²² Over 30% of patients admitted to hospital with an exacerbation of COPD are re-admitted within 30 days, and an average of 12% of COPD patients die in the year following admission to hospital with a severe exacerbation.²⁶

Despite advances in management, there is still an unmet need for improved pharmacological treatment of COPD, particularly in the prevention of exacerbations; the study presented here addressed this issue by testing whether administering the beta-blocker bisoprolol to people with COPD reduced the rate of COPD exacerbation.

Rationale for a study of beta-blockers in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

Beta-adrenoceptor-blocking drugs (beta-blockers) block the beta-adrenoceptors in the heart, peripheral vasculature, bronchi, pancreas and liver. It is well-established that beta-blockers reduce morbidity and mortality in people with ischaemic heart disease and heart failure, with beta-blocker use being a guideline recommendation for people who have suffered a myocardial infarction or have heart failure with reduced ejection fraction.^{40,41} At the time the current study was being developed, there was a substantial body of evidence from observational studies and cardiovascular trials that beta-blockers were associated with reduced mortality and exacerbations in people with COPD.⁴²⁻⁴⁸ In 2014, a systematic review of observational studies and cardiovascular trials of beta-blockers in people with COPD identified 15 studies with a total 121,956 COPD patients followed up for between 1 and 7 years.⁴² Meta-analysis demonstrated that beta-blocker use in people with COPD was associated with 28% [95% confidence interval (CI) 17 to 37] reduced mortality and 37% (95% CI 29 to 43) reduced exacerbations. The systematic review identified the need for long-term trials to assess the safety and efficacy of beta-blockers in patients with COPD and to clarify whether beta-blockers are beneficial to COPD patients without cardiovascular comorbidities.⁴²

One of the issues complicating studies of beta-blockers in COPD is that exacerbations of COPD and heart failure share common symptomatic presentation, and beta-blockers have a proven benefit in heart failure. It is possible that misclassification of heart failure exacerbations as COPD exacerbations may erroneously result in beta-blockers being associated with reduced COPD exacerbations. However, at the time the current study was being developed, there was evidence that beta-blocker use in people with COPD without known cardiovascular disease was associated with a reduced risk of acute exacerbations of COPD and that any beneficial effect of cardioactive drugs on COPD exacerbations seemed to be specific to beta-blockers. In a Dutch observational cohort study, beta-blocker use in people with COPD without known cardiovascular disease was associated with reduced likelihood of COPD exacerbation [hazard ratio (HR) 0.66, 95% CI 0.52 to -0.86].⁴³ In a further observational study, beta-blocker use was associated with a reduced risk of exacerbation in people with COPD with computed tomography (CT) evidence of coronary artery disease [incidence rate ratio (IRR) 0.67, 95% CI 0.58 to 0.99].⁴⁴ This study also noted that the beneficial effect of beta-blockers was evident in patients requiring long-term oxygen therapy and was class-specific, with the use of other cardioactive drugs used to treat heart disease (e.g. calcium channel blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers) having no demonstrable effect on the risk of COPD exacerbation.⁴⁴

The justification for the bisoprolol in COPD study (BICS) was based on the findings of systematic reviews of observational studies and cardiovascular trials that beta-blocker use in people with COPD reduced their risk of exacerbations; moreover, the beneficial association with exacerbations extended to people with COPD without cardiovascular disease and appeared to be class-specific. However, the positive results of these observational studies and cardiovascular trials needed to be treated with caution, and a pragmatic, prospective, double-blind, randomised trial was justified.

3

Safety of beta-blockers in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

One of the issues surrounding the use of beta-blockers in people with COPD is that of safety because of clinical concerns about adverse effects on respiratory function and interference with medications used to treat COPD. The beta-adrenergic system contains beta1- and beta2-adrenoreceptors; beta1-adrenoreceptors are predominantly found in the heart, whereas beta2-adrenoreceptors are more ubiquitous being predominantly found in the heart and lungs but also in skeletal muscle and peripheral blood vessels. Beta-blockers that antagonise the effects of beta2-agonists could have adverse respiratory effects; indeed for asthma, a condition with reversible airflow limitation, beta-blockers are contraindicated.⁴⁹ Beta1-selective blockers such as bisoprolol have 13.5–19.6 times more affinity for beta1adrenoreceptors than for beta2-adrenoreceptors^{50,51} and should not cause bronchoconstriction. Clinical evidence is supportive of bisoprolol being safe in COPD, and beta1-selective blocker use in COPD patients with heart failure is a guideline recommendation because it is considered safe.⁴¹ Despite guideline recommendations, the use of beta-blockers in people with COPD with cardiovascular disease remains suboptimal because of unfounded concerns about possible adverse effects of beta-blockade on airway function.^{45,52-56} The evidence at the time BICS was being developed was that the use of beta-blockers in people with COPD would be safe. A systematic review with meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials (RCTs) investigating the effects of beta1-selective blockers on lung function [forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV1)] and respiratory symptoms in people with COPD reported that administration of beta1-selective blockers to people with COPD was not associated with any significant change in FEV,, any increase in respiratory symptoms or any change in response to inhaled beta2-agonist treatment.⁵⁷

In summary, multiple observational studies and cardiovascular trials indicate that beta1-selective blockers are potentially beneficial in reducing exacerbations in people with COPD, including those without cardiovascular disease. For the majority of people with COPD, there is no indication for beta-blocker use for cardiovascular disease. Despite guideline recommendations, beta-blockers continue to be underutilised in people with COPD, because of unfounded safety concerns. A prospective, randomised, placebo-controlled trial was deemed appropriate to investigate whether beta-blockers are beneficial in COPD and to address unsubstantiated safety concerns in people with COPD. BICS was a pragmatic effectiveness trial of once daily bisoprolol (a beta1-selective blocker) versus placebo in people with COPD at high risk of acute exacerbation to determine primarily clinical and cost-effectiveness in preventing exacerbations.

Hypothesis

The hypothesis being tested was that the repurposing of a well-known and inexpensive drug bisoprolol added to usual COPD treatment reduced the risk of COPD exacerbation requiring treatment with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids during the year of treatment, delivered quality of life improvements, and was safe and cost-effective.

Objectives

Primary objective

The primary objective was to determine the clinical (in terms of number of exacerbations requiring change in management) and cost-effectiveness of adding bisoprolol (maximal dose 5 mg once a day, or maximum tolerated dose) to usual COPD therapies in patients with COPD at high risk of exacerbation because of a history of at least two COPD exacerbations in a previous year.

Secondary objectives

The secondary objectives were to compare the following outcomes between participants treated with bisoprolol and those treated with placebo:

- Hospital admissions with a primary diagnosis of COPD exacerbation.
- Total number of emergency hospital admissions.
- Total number of major adverse cardiovascular event (MACEs).
- Lung function.

- Changes in breathlessness during treatment.
- All-cause, respiratory and cardiac mortality.
- Drug reactions and serious adverse events (SAEs).
- Health-related quality of life.
- Disease-specific health status.
- Healthcare utilisation.
- Incremental cost per exacerbation avoided and quality-adjusted life-year (QALY).
- Costs to the NHS and patients and lifetime cost-effectiveness based on extrapolation modelling.
- Modelled lifetime incremental cost per QALY.

End points/outcomes

Primary end point/outcome

The primary outcome measure was the total number of exacerbations of COPD necessitating changes in management (minimum management change – use of oral corticosteroids and/or antibiotics) during the 1-year treatment period, as reported by the participant.

The primary economic outcome measure was the cost per QALY gained during the 1-year treatment period.

Secondary end points/outcomes

- Total number of COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission*.
- Time to first exacerbation of COPD.
- Total number of emergency hospital admissions (all causes)*.
- Total number of MACEs (defined by cardiovascular death, hospitalisation for myocardial infarction, heart failure or stroke), percutaneous coronary intervention or coronary artery bypass grafting*.
- Lung function [FEV₁, forced vital capacity (FVC)] post bronchodilator using spirometry performed to American Thoracic Society/European Respiratory Society (ATS/ERS) standards.
- Breathlessness using Baseline and Transition Dyspnoea Indices (BDI and TDI).
- All-cause, respiratory and cardiac mortality*.
- SAEs, adverse reactions (ARs).
- Health-related quality of life using EuroQol-5 Dimensions, five-level version (EQ-5D-5L) Index.
- Disease-specific health status using the COPD assessment test (CAT).
- Utilisation of primary or secondary health care for respiratory events*.
- Change in disease-associated symptoms using the Hull Airways Reflux Questionnaire (HARQ) (this was only done at some self-selecting recruitment sites).
- Modelled lifetime incremental cost per QALY.

*The time period was the year of treatment, that is number of events per year of treatment.

Role of the funder

The study was funded by the National Institute for Health Research Health Technology Assessment (NIHR HTA) programme. The NIHR had input into the trial design through peer review of the proposal but did not have a role in data collection, data analysis, data interpretation or the writing of the final report. The corresponding author had access to all the data and was responsible for the decision to submit.

Chapter 2 Methods/design

Trial design

The study protocol has been published in an Open Access journal⁵⁸ and is similar to that used for our trial of low-dose theophylline in COPD.^{59,60} Some material has been reproduced from Devereux *et al.*⁵⁹ This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the CreativeCommons Attribution License (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. The text below includes minor additions and formatting changes to the original text.

Bisoprolol in COPD study was a pragmatic, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, UK multicentre clinical trial comparing the addition of bisoprolol or placebo for 1 year to current COPD therapy in patients with COPD with a self-reported history of two or more exacerbations of COPD in a previous year treated with oral corticosteroids and/or antibiotics. This study followed the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials guidelines.

Many aspects of the methods used to conduct the BICS were affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, and these are described below.

The aim of the study was to recruit 1574 participants, with at least 50% being recruited in primary care. The trial was approved by Scotland A Research Ethics Committee (REC) (ref 18/SS/0033) and the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) (EudraCT 2017-002779-24, CTA 21583/0222/001). The study was registered on 16 August 2018: ISRCTN10497306. All participants provided written informed consent, and this included consent to inform the participant's GP of involvement and consent to pass on participant's name and address to a third-party courier who delivered the study medication to the participant's home.

Figure 1 provides a schematic representation of study design.

Figure 2 provides a schematic representation of the study schedule. Study assessments were conducted for all participants at recruitment/baseline, 26, and 52 weeks. Up to an additional four dose-titration assessments were carried out at approximately 1, 2, 3 and 4 weeks, with the actual number determined by tolerability of study medication and the dose-titration algorithm (see below). Where face-to-face study assessments (e.g. during COVID-19) were not possible, these were conducted by telephone or video calls.



FIGURE 1 Study design.



FIGURE 2 Summary of study schedule. a, During the COVID-19 pandemic, historical spirometry results were used. b, During the COVID-19 pandemic, the titration algorithm replaced FEV₁ with patient-reported breathlessness. c, Further details regarding titration are provided later in this chapter and *Figure 3*. d, During the COVID-19 pandemic, 26- and 52-week follow-up were done by telephone or video call and did not include spirometry.

Participants

Inclusion criteria

The participants in BICS were people with COPD likely to exacerbate during the 52-week treatment period as evidenced by two or more exacerbations of COPD in the previous year treated with oral corticosteroids and/or antibiotics. Participants had to meet all the following inclusion criteria that are typical of studies in people with COPD with exacerbations as the primary end point:

- Aged ≥ 40 years.
- A smoking history of at least 10 pack years [(average number of cigarettes/day × years smoked)/20].
- An established predominant diagnosis of COPD [National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Guideline definition: post bronchodilator FEV₁ < 80% predicted, FEV₁/FVC < 0.7] receiving treatment as per local guidelines.⁶¹ Patients with asthma COPD overlap syndrome (ACOS) were eligible based on the findings of a previous study.⁴⁴
- A history of at least two exacerbations requiring treatment with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroid use in the previous year, based on patient report.
- Clinically stable with no COPD exacerbation for at least 4 weeks.
- Able to swallow study medication.
- Able and willing to give informed consent to participate.
- Able and willing to participate in the study procedures, and complete study questionnaires.
- Able and willing to undergo spirometric assessment, and able to perform a FEV, manoeuvre as a minimum.

Potential participants with COPD who did not fulfil the lung function criterion of $FEV_1/FVC < 0.7$ at the recruitment/ baseline visit were asked to complete a slow vital capacity (SVC) manoeuvre and $FEV_1/SVC < 0.7$ was accepted as evidence of airflow obstruction.

During the COVID-19 pandemic when infection prevention and control (IPC) considerations made it unsafe to perform spirometry, potential participants did not need to fulfil the criterion of willing and able to undergo spirometric assessment, and historical evidence in the medical notes of $FEV_1/FVC < 0.7$ and $FEV_1 < 80\%$ predicted was accepted instead of performing spirometry at baseline to confirm $FEV_1 < 80\%$ predicted, $FEV_1/FVC < 0.7$.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, people with COPD were advised to shield from March 2020, and there were anecdotal reports and subsequent evidence that the incidence of exacerbations experienced by people with COPD declined by as much as 50%.^{62,63} Given the evidence that the frequent exacerbator phenotype is stable for at least 3 years,²⁹ the inclusion criterion of 'a history of at least two exacerbations in the previous year' was modified post March 2020 to 'a history of at least two exacerbations within 12 months of each other requiring treatment with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroid since March 2019'.

Eligibility for inclusion was confirmed by a medically qualified person.

Exclusion criteria

The exclusion criteria for BICS were typical of studies of people with COPD but also included criteria specific for bisoprolol. Potential participants were excluded if they fulfilled any of the following criteria.

- A current sole respiratory diagnosis of asthma.
- Any diagnosis of asthma before the age of 40 years.
- A predominant respiratory disease other than COPD.
- Any significant disease/disorder which, in the investigator's opinion, either puts the patient at risk because of study participation or may influence the results of the study or the patient's ability to participate in the study.
- Previous allocation of a randomisation code in the study or current participation in the active intervention phase of another interventional study.
- Already taking beta-blocker.
- Known or suspected hypersensitivity to beta-blocker.
- For women, current pregnancy or breastfeeding, or planned pregnancy during the study.
- Unable to perform spirometry (FEV, manoeuvre).
- Current resting (5 minutes sitting) heart rate < 60 b.p.m.
- Current resting (5 minutes sitting) systolic blood pressure < 100 mmHg.
- Second, third-degree heart block (unless pacemaker in situ).
- Conditions for which beta-blocker use is a guideline recommendation, that is heart failure, or within the last year: myocardial infarction, acute coronary syndrome.
- Current tachyarrhythmia or bradyarrhythmia (including sick sinus syndrome, sinoatrial block) requiring treatment.

- Current treatment with interacting drugs:
 - o heart rate-limiting drug such as calcium channel blockers (diltiazem, verapamil, ivabradine)
 - o class-l antiarrhythmic drugs (e.g. quinidine, disopyramide; lidocaine, phenytoin; flecainide, propafenone)
 - o centrally acting antihypertensive drugs (e.g. clonidine methyldopa, moxonidine, rilmenidine).⁶⁴
- Severe peripheral arterial occlusive disease, severe forms of Raynaud syndrome.
- Conditions that are known to be triggered by beta-blockers or beta-blocker withdrawal including myasthenia gravis, periodic hypokalaemic paralysis, pheochromocytoma, thyrotoxicosis and psoriasis/history of psoriasis.
- People lacking capacity.

Long-term oxygen therapy was not an exclusion criterion and being unable to perform spirometry was not applicable during the COVID-19 pandemic when spirometry was not performed as part of the study because of IPC considerations.

Identification

Potential participants were recruited from both primary and secondary care sites across the UK and to ensure generalisability of the study, the intention was that the majority of participants (> 50%) would be recruited from primary care. Recruitment strategies differed between centres depending on local geographic and NHS organisational factors.

Primary care and other community-based services

In England recruitment from General Practices was conducted in conjunction with the NIHR Clinical Research Network (CRN) at both the national and local level. In Scotland, the Scottish Primary Care Research Network undertook the role undertaken by the English CRN by identifying potential participants in primary care.

For General Practices, the local CRN/collaborating recruitment site/trial office liaised directly with the practices who performed database searches (based on search criteria including one exacerbation treated with oral corticosteroids in previous year, interacting medications, comorbidities) to identify potential participants. Potentially suitable participants were sent an invitation letter and a short, one page, participant information leaflet (PIL).

For General Practices acting as Participant Identification Centres (PICs), the short PIL provided a range of methods (telephone, text, e-mail, reply-paid envelope) for interested potential participants to contact the local primary or secondary care trial centre for more information (including a more comprehensive 'long' PIL) and, if still interested, to arrange a recruitment assessment. For General Practices acting as independent study sites, the short PIL directed interested potential participants to contact the practice-based trial team for more information and to arrange a recruitment assessment.

In some areas, COPD Community Matrons, Pulmonary Rehabilitation classes and other Integrated/Intermediate Care services for patients with COPD distributed invitation letters and short PILs to potential participants. These materials directed interested potential participants to local trial centres in primary and secondary care.

Secondary care

Potential participants were also identified from patients who were attending (or who had previously attended) respiratory outpatient appointments or had been inpatients at the hospitals of the individual recruiting centres. Potential participants could be approached by a member of the care team during a clinical episode to explain the study and to provide them with a short PIL that provided a range of methods for interested potential participants to contact the local trial team (e.g. telephone, text, e-mail, reply-paid envelope) for more information and, if interested, to arrange a recruitment assessment. Alternatively, they could be invited by post.

In secondary care sites with a Volunteer Database/Registry, potential participants, meeting the essential study eligibility criteria, were sent a letter of invitation and short PIL. Potentially interested participants were directed to make contact with the local secondary care trial team for further information and to arrange a recruitment assessment.

All invitation material, consent forms, trial case report forms and participant-completed questionnaires are included in *Report Supplementary Material* 1.

9

Recruitment/baseline assessment

Prior to COVID-19, in both primary and secondary care, recruitment assessment was a face-to-face visit, whereas during the COVID-19 pandemic period when recruitment restarted, the recruitment assessment could be face to face or conducted by telephone or video call, depending on the potential participant's preference.

At the recruitment/baseline assessment, the participant's eligibility was confirmed by a medically qualified doctor and fully informed consent was recorded in writing. Baseline data were also collected.

Pre-COVID-19 pandemic

Recruitment/baseline assessments undertaken before March 2020 and the COVID-19 pandemic were conducted face to face, either in primary or secondary healthcare facilities or in the participant's home. Written informed consent was obtained from the participants by an appropriately trained individual listed on an appropriate delegation log.

During COVID-19 pandemic

During the COVID-19 pandemic, as part of the national COVID-19 response, people with COPD were deemed vulnerable and advised to shield at home, in addition physical access to primary and secondary healthcare facilities was greatly reduced. When recruitment into the BICS re-started, face-to-face recruitment assessments could still be conducted in primary or secondary healthcare facilities or the participant's home, with appropriate COVID-19 measures in place [personal protective equipment (PPE), social distancing], or by telephone or video call.

Where recruitment was done without a face-to-face appointment, potential participants who expressed an interest in taking part in the study after receiving the short PIL were initially contacted by telephone or video call (first consultation), during which all aspects of the study were discussed. If still interested, a second telephone or video consultation was arranged and a comprehensive 'long' PIL, consent form and reply-paid envelope were posted out to them. During the second telephone or video consultation, participants were asked to complete, sign and date the consent form and return it to the trial team in the provided reply-paid envelope. Once received by the trial team, the person who carried out the informed consent discussion countersigned the consent form. Once the consent form had been received, a sphygmomanometer (along with pregnancy test for women of childbearing potential) was posted to the participant and a third telephone or video consultation arranged, during which the participant was told/shown how to use the sphygmomanometer, and baseline data including heart rate and blood pressure were recorded.

Randomisation/treatment allocation

After providing written informed consent, participants were randomised by a member of the research team at the recruitment site. Participant were allocated to a treatment group using a computerised web-based randomisation service embedded within the trial website (https://w3.abdn.ac.uk/hsru/BICS/Public/Public/index.cshtml). The randomisation service was created and administered by the Centre for Healthcare Randomised Trials (CHaRT), University of Aberdeen. It was only possible to randomise a participant if the relevant eligibility criteria had been met and confirmed in the database. The randomisation was stratified by trial centre (or area for primary care sites), and recruitment setting (primary or secondary care) and participants were randomised with equal probability (1 : 1) to the intervention and control groups.

The randomisation process assigned a study number (participant ID), allocated a treatment, and assigned a drug pack. The user was notified, on screen, of the study number and drug pack that were then used to write a study drug prescription (signed by a delegated medical professional) in order for the study medication to be dispensed and delivered to the participant. Trial participants, care providers, outcome assessors, trials managers and data analysts remained blinded to allocation status until database lockdown. Unblinding of allocation status was permitted to enable treatment of severe adverse events, overdose, or to enable suspected unexpected serious adverse event (SUSAR) reporting. For a period of time during the study, the Data Monitoring Committee (DMC) were provided with unblinded SAEs in real time. The protocol also had provision for participants or their GPs to ask for the treatment allocation code at the end of the treatment period to help plan future treatment – in such cases, the trial staff remained blind to the

allocation. Site staff had access to the unblinding facility. For out of office hours unblinding, the clinicians providing out of hours cover were also allowed access to the unblinding facility. All the data captured or assigned were saved to a secure database.

The random allocation sequence was generated using permuted blocks to provide randomly generated blocks of entries of varying sizes permuted for each combination of region and recruitment setting (primary or secondary care). Each entry was assigned a treatment according to a randomly generated sequence utilising block sizes of 2 or 4. Each treatment option was assigned an equal number of times within each block, ensuring that the total entries assigned to each treatment remained balanced. The sequence of blocks was also random, so it was not possible to determine the next treatment to be allocated based on previous allocations made during the randomisation process. The random permuted blocks defining treatment allocation were created by the CHaRT programming team during system development. The system built to utilise these permuted blocks was tested by a run of simulated randomisations, which allowed the outcomes to be cross-checked and validated. Before the randomisation system went 'live', enough blocks were created to ensure entries existed for the maximum expected number of participants across the maximum expected number of participants across the maximum expected number of trial centres/areas.

Intervention

The intervention was either the cardioselective beta-blocker bisoprolol (1.25 mg tablets) or identical placebo taken for 52 weeks. The bisoprolol and placebo tablets were white, film-coated, round, biconvex tablets with a diameter of 9 mm and packaged in bottles of 168 tablets labelled with the same batch number and expiry date. Bisoprolol and placebo were manufactured by Tiofarma BV (Oud-Beijerland, Netherlands) and supplied by Mawdsley-Brooks & Co. (Doncaster, UK).

Bisoprolol is licensed for the treatment of stable chronic heart failure with reduced systolic left ventricular function. The expected side effects of bisoprolol are listed in *Table 1.64*

Dose titration

To ensure participant safety and to minimise the risk of side effects, the study drug was started at a low dose (1.25 mg/1 tablet once a day) and slowly up titrated (i.e. weekly increments of 1.25 mg \rightarrow 2.5 mg \rightarrow 3.75 mg \rightarrow 5 mg) resulting in final doses of bisoprolol of 1.25 mg once daily (1 tab), 2.50 mg once daily (2 tabs), 3.75 mg once daily (3 tabs) or 5 mg once daily (4 tabs) depending on tolerance to bisoprolol up-dosing. The equivalent final placebo doses were 1, 2, 3 or 4 tablets a day. Participants completed the remainder of the 52-week treatment period on the final titrated dose unless modified by the local research for clinical reasons and/or participant request.

The dose-titration schedule was a conservative interpretation of the 'start low, go slow' advice provided in the summary of product characteristics (SmPC) for bisoprolol and Heart Failure Guidelines designed for use by appropriately trained nurses in primary care settings and is summarised in *Figure* 3.^{41,64–66} The first study bottle containing 168 tablets enabled dose titration to be undertaken during the first 7 weeks of the treatment period. This was designed to reflect everyday clinical practice and the need to give the participant and research team flexibility to respond to clinical (e.g. side effects, exacerbations) and practical issues (e.g. participant availability, holidays). The minimum time between each dose-titration visit/assessment was 7 days, and a maximum of four dose-titration visits/assessments were permitted, the actual number being primarily determined by tolerance to the study medication.

Prior to commencing treatment, participants were informed not to expect immediate improvement because any benefit was likely to be reflected in reduced exacerbations and that any symptomatic deterioration (fatigue, tiredness) occurring after starting/increasing study medication would be easily managed by adjustment of study medication dose (usually to previous tolerated dose). The research teams were advised that it was not possible to reliably establish in an individual the treatment allocation from heart rate, blood pressure, because in previous studies of bisoprolol in heart failure, similar proportions of patients allocated to placebo and bisoprolol were unable to tolerate treatment.⁶⁷

TABLE 1 Expected side effects of bisoprolol

System	Side effect	Incidence
Cardiac	Bradycardia	Very common (≥ 1/10)
	Worsening of heart failure	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
	Atrioventricular conduction disturbances	Uncommon (≥ 1/1000, < 1/100)
Nervous system	Dizziness, headache	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
	Syncope	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
Gastrointestinal	Nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea, constipation	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
Vascular	Coldness/numbness in the extremities	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
	Hypotension	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
General	Asthenia, fatigue	Common (≥ 1/100, < 1/10)
Respiratory	Worsening airflow obstruction	Uncommon (≥ 1/1000, < 1/100)
	Allergic rhinitis	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
Musculoskeletal	Muscle weakness, muscle cramps	Uncommon (≥ 1/1000, < 1/100)
Psychiatric	Sleep disorders, depression	Uncommon (≥ 1/1000, < 1/100)
	Nightmares, hallucinations	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
Eyes	Reduced tear flow	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
	Conjunctivitis	Very rare (< 1/10,000)
Ears	Hearing disorders	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
Skin	ltching, flush, rash	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
	Psoriasis-like rash	Very rare (< 1/10,000)
	Alopecia	Very rare (< 1/10,000)
Hepatobiliary	Hepatitis	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)
Reproductive	Potency disorders	Rare (≥ 1/10,000, < 1/1000)

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic when the dose-titration assessments were face to face, decisions to increase, reduce or to fix on a dose during the titration period were determined by participant reports of intolerable side effects, measured heart rate, measured systolic blood pressure and measured FEV₁. Participants who were in the titration phase when the pandemic was first declared did not complete their full titration phase but were fixed on their last (or current) tolerated dose. When recruitment restarted, dose-titration assessments were conducted over the telephone or by video call, and decisions to increase, reduce or to fix on a dose during the titration period were determined by participant reports of intolerable side effects, measured heart rate, measured systolic blood pressure and participant reports of any worsening in breathlessness since any dose increase. Heart rate and blood pressure were measured by the participant using a digital sphygmomanometer provided by the study.

A computerised advisory titration algorithm was incorporated into the study website (detailed in *Report Supplementary Material 3*). This algorithm also included participant's self-reported adherence with study medication and whether (s)he wished to increase, decrease or fix a dose. Site staff were advised that they could follow the computer titration advice or make an alternative clinical decision.

Following completion of the 52-week treatment period, to avoid any risk of rebound tachycardia, hypertension or angina, participants were weaned off study medication over the ensuing 3 weeks (3-2-1 tablet once daily), with cessation of study medication being confirmed by a telephone contact. During the treatment period, participants were



FIGURE 3 Schematic representation of dose titration. BP, blood pressure; ECG, electrocardiogram.

advised not to abruptly stop study medication but to make contact with their study team who weaned them off by one tablet a day per week to zero. If clinically indicated, clinicians were allowed to abruptly stop study medication, for example, development of tachyarrhythmia, diagnosis of heart failure.

Supply of study medication

Study medication was packaged into bottles of 168 tablets and stored at Mawdsley-Brooks & Co. and shipped to the central Clinical Trials Pharmacy in NHS Grampian. Drug packs were sent by the Clinical Trials Pharmacy to the participants' homes using a 'signed for delivery' courier service. The signature obtained upon delivery was checked by the central trial office. Participants provided written consent for the use of personal details for the purposes of

12

couriering the study medication. The first drug pack of 168 tablets was couriered to a participant's home address soon after enrolment and randomisation. After the final dose of study medication was established during the dose-titration phase and entered into the study website, this triggered a second prescription, and the dispensing and couriering of further supplies of study medication from the central Clinical Trials Pharmacy to the participant's home. The second supply of study medication was sufficient to cover 24 weeks of the treatment period and equated to one bottle (168 tablets) for each 1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo equivalent, for example 2.5 mg = 2 bottles, 5 mg = 4 bottles. The second supply of study medication occurred 20 weeks into the treatment period. A third prescription was triggered; the medication dispensed and was couriered to the participant's home address.

Data collection

Baseline, outcome and safety data were collected by assessments conducted at recruitment/baseline (week 0), week 26 and week 52 and entered into electronic case report forms embedded in the study website (https://w3.abdn.ac.uk/ hsru/BICS/Public/Public/index.cshtml) created and administered by the CHaRT, University of Aberdeen. Recruitment sites were given the option of entering data directly into the electronic database or to enter the data onto paper forms and then into the electronic database. Up to four dose-titration assessments were conducted in the first 7 weeks of the treatment period, during which safety and outcome data were also collected. Participants had any travel expenses reimbursed; they received no other payments. The schedule for data collection within the study is outlined in *Table 2*.

As described above, prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, these assessments were conducted face to face usually in a health facility or less often within participants' homes. During the COVID-19 pandemic, when people with COPD were advised to shield, assessments were usually conducted by telephone or video call, although sites were still given the option to conduct face-to-face assessments with appropriate precautions in place (PPE, social distancing, hand hygiene, etc.) for recruitment or if there were clinical concerns.

Demographic, clinical data

Demographic, contact and clinical history data were captured at the recruitment assessment.

Drug history

Regular use of prescription drugs was recorded at recruitment and the 26- and 52-week assessments. Most participants brought their repeat prescription list with them to assessments.

Smoking history

Smoking history was recorded at recruitment.

Height

Height was measured using clinic stadiometer at recruitment if conducted face to face. For telephone/video-call assessments, self-reported height was recorded.

Weight

Weight was measured using clinic scales at recruitment if conducted face to face. For telephone/video-call assessments, self-reported weight was recorded.

Heart rate

Resting heart rate was recorded at recruitment, the dose-titration assessments at week 1, 2, 3, 4 and the 26- and 52-week assessments. For telephone/video-call assessments, these were measured by the participant using a digital sphygmomanometer provided by the study.

Blood pressure

Blood pressure was measured using a sphygmomanometer and recorded at recruitment, the dose-titration assessments at week 1, 2, 3, 4 and the 26- and 52-week assessments. For telephone/video-call assessments, these were measured by the participant using a digital sphygmomanometer provided by the study.

TABLE 2 Schedule of study assessments

						Month	Month	Post study GP	Post weaning/
Assessment	Recruitment	1 week	2 weeks	3 weeks	4 weeks	6	12	records	final dose
Assessment of eligibility criteria	•								
For women of childbearing potential – pregnancy test	•				•	•	•		
Written informed consent	•								
Confirmation that participant is content to continue in the trial		•	•	•	•	•			
Demographic data, contact details	•								
Clinical history	•								
Drug history	•					•	•		
Smoking status	•								
Height ^a	•								
Weight ^a	•								
Pulse/heart rate ^b	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		
Blood pressure ^b	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		
Total number COPD exacerbations requiring oral corticosteroids/antibiotics						•	•	•	
Hospital admissions						•	•	•	
Health-related quality of life	•					•	•		
Disease-related health status (CAT, BDI/TDI dyspnoea)	•					•	•		
HARQ (some centres only)	•					•	•		
Post-bronchodilator lung function ^c	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		
Adverse events/drug reactions		•	•	•	•	•	•		
Major adverse cardiac events						•	•		
Healthcare utilisation	•					•	•		
Patient compliance		•	•	•	•	•	•		
Telephone call to confirm cessation of study drug									•

a Self-reported height and weight recorded during telephone/video-call assessments.

b For telephone/video-call assessments, measured by participant using a supplied digital sphygmomanometer.

c During the COVID-19 pandemic, lung function (an aerosol-generating procedure) was not assessed.

Number of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbations

The primary outcome measure of the total number COPD exacerbations requiring antibiotics/oral corticosteroids while on study medication was ascertained at the 26- and 52-week assessments; however, any exacerbations occurring during the dose-titration phase were also recorded during dose-titration assessments at 1, 2, 3, 4 weeks. Participants were encouraged to record any exacerbations on a provided 'reminder card' and to have this available during their follow-up assessments. For those participants where follow-up at 26 and/or 52 weeks could not be completed, GPs

were contacted and asked to provide information on the number of exacerbations experienced by the participant in the treatment period, and whether or not these resulted in hospital admission.

The ATS/ERS guideline definition of COPD exacerbation was used: a worsening of patient's dyspnoea, cough and/ or sputum beyond day-to-day variability sufficient to warrant a change in management.⁶⁸ The minimum management change was treatment with antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids. A minimum of 2 weeks between consecutive hospitalisations/start of new therapy was necessary to consider events as separate. A modified ATS/ERS operational classification of exacerbation severity was used for each exacerbation: Level I, increased use of short-acting beta2 agonist (SABA); Level II, use of oral corticosteroids or antibiotics; Level III, care by services to prevent hospitalisation; Level IV, admitted to hospital.⁶⁸ Given our definition of exacerbation, Level II and above exacerbations contributed to the primary outcome.

Hospital admissions

The number of unscheduled hospital admissions while on study medication was ascertained at the 26- and 52-week assessments. Emergency admissions because of COPD were also identified. Between assessments, participants were encouraged to record any hospital admissions on the reminder card, and to have this available during their follow-up assessments. Attempts were also made to check GP records for all participants who did not complete the 52-week assessment or did not complete a postal questionnaire.

Major adverse cardiovascular events

Major adverse cardiovascular event as defined by cardiovascular death, hospitalisation for myocardial infarction, heart failure, or stroke, percutaneous coronary intervention or coronary artery bypass grafting⁶⁹ was ascertained at the 26- and 52-week assessments and review of the SAE data. As for exacerbations of COPD and hospital admissions, GP records were checked for all participants who did not complete the 52-week assessment or did not complete a postal questionnaire.

Health-related quality of life

Health-related quality of life data were captured at recruitment and at the 26- and 52-week assessments using EQ-5D-5L Index.⁷⁰ EQ-5D-5L was developed as a utility questionnaire and addresses mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort and anxiety/depression, and it has been used widely in studies of COPD and can be used to compute QALYs through published UK tariffs.

Disease-related health status

At recruitment and at the 26- and 52-week assessments, the CAT questionnaire was used to quantify impact of COPD on health and daily well-being.⁷¹⁻⁷³ The CAT comprises eight questions and scores range from 0 to 40; it correlates well with scores from the longer St George Respiratory Questionnaire and has been shown to be reliable and responsive.

To assess any impact of study medication on the major COPD symptom of breathlessness, research nurses asked open-ended questions about the symptom of breathlessness in order to complete the BDI questionnaire at recruitment and the TDI questionnaire at the 26- and 52-week assessments.⁷⁴ BDI and TDI were developed in order to obtain a comprehensive understanding of patients' severity of breathlessness and are based on three components: functional impairment, magnitude of task and magnitude of effort.⁷⁴ BDI is a discriminative instrument used to quantify the severity of dyspnoea at an initial or baseline state, whereas TDI is an evaluative instrument used to quantify the changes in dyspnoea from the initial or baseline state.⁷⁵

In selected centres, the HARQ was used to assess symptoms not elucidated by the CAT or dyspnoea index. This is a validated self-administered questionnaire that is responsive to treatment effects.⁷⁶

Post bronchodilator lung function

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, lung function was measured by spirometry performed to ATS/ERS standards at recruitment, dose-titration visits, and 26- and 52-week visits.⁷⁷ Spirometry is a routine part of the clinical assessment of people with COPD. Post bronchodilator [long-acting beta2 agonist (LABA) within 8 hours, SABA within 2 hours] FEV₁ and FVC was measured using lung function equipment usually used in clinical practice. If necessary, lung function was

measured 15 minutes after administration of the participant's own SABA. The European Coal and Steel Community predictive equations were used to compute predicted values for FEV₁ and FVC.⁷⁸

During the COVID-19 pandemic, lung function was not performed because spirometry was designated as an aerosolgenerating procedure and could not be justified for the study. At recruitment, spirometry was replaced by historical evidence in the medical records of $FEV_1/FVC < 0.7$ and $FEV_1 < 80\%$ predicted, and at the dose-titration assessment, spirometry was replaced with participant report of any change in the severity of any breathlessness since the study medication was either started or the dose of study medication was increased.

Healthcare utilisation

Healthcare utilisation during the previous 6 months was ascertained at recruitment and the 26- and 52-week assessments using a modified version of the Client Service Receipt Inventory (CSRI).⁷⁹ The CSRI is a research questionnaire for retrospectively collecting cost-related information about participant's use of health and social care services.

Adverse reactions and serious adverse events

This trial complied with the UK National Health Service Health Research Authority guidelines for reporting adverse events.⁸⁰ ARs and SAEs occurring during the 52-week treatment period were ascertained at the 1-, 2-, 3-, 4-week dose-titration assessments, and the 26- and 52-week assessments. Participants were informed of recognised ARs during the process of informed consent (verbally and in the PIL) and encouraged to contact the local study centre if they experienced these. ARs and SAEs were recorded from the time a participant consented until the end of the weaning period after the 52-week follow-up. Participants who withdrew from taking the study medication had any ARs/SAEs recorded until 28 days after ceasing study medication. Any deaths occurring during the 52-week follow-up period were recorded as a SAE.

Hospitalisations for treatment planned prior to randomisation and hospitalisations for elective treatment of pre-existing conditions were not considered or recorded or reported as a SAE. Complications occurring during such hospitalisation were also not considered, recorded or reported as a SAE – unless there was a possibility that the complication arose because of the study medication (i.e. a possible AR). Exacerbations of COPD or hospital admissions as a consequence of exacerbations of COPD were not considered, recorded or reported as AEs or SAEs because these were primary/ secondary outcomes. Admissions to hospital because of pneumonia or COVID-19 were captured as SAEs.

Serious adverse events were assessed as to whether the SAE was likely to be related to the treatment using the following definitions:

- Unrelated: where an event is not considered to be related to the study drug.
- Possibly: although a relationship to the study drug cannot be completely ruled out, the nature of the event, the underlying disease, concomitant medication or temporal relationship make other explanations possible.
- Probably: the temporal relationship and absence of a more likely explanation suggest that the event could be related to the study drug.
- Definitely: the known effects of the study drug or its therapeutic class, or based on challenge testing, suggest that study drug is the most likely cause.

The reference safety information used to assess whether or not the event was expected was that listed in the SmPC for bisoprolol⁶⁴ and outlined in *Table 1*. The reference safety information was also used to develop the Case Report Form (CRF) to capture ARs.

Serious adverse events and ARs were Medical Dictionary for Regulatory Activities (MedDRA) coded to System Organ Class (SOC) level.⁸¹

Compliance

Compliance/adherence with study medication was assessed at the 1-, 2-, 3- and 4-week dose-titration assessments and the 26- and 52-week assessments. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, participants were asked to estimate compliance/

adherence at the dose-titration assessments, and for the 26- and 52-week assessment, participants were asked to return empty drug bottles and compliance was calculated by pill counting.⁸² During the COVID-19 pandemic, pill counting was not possible and participants were asked to estimate compliance/adherence. Participants were asked how frequently they had been taking their study tablets since the last visit. The responses were classified as 'Every day', 'Not every day but more than 70% of the time', 'Less than 70% of the time' and 'Not taken any since last visit', and participants were to report how many tablets they had taken on the days that they had taken them.

Participant withdrawal

Reasons for participants withdrawing from treatment were:

- Withdrawal of consent for treatment.
- Unacceptable adverse effects.
- Intercurrent illness preventing further treatment.
- Development of serious disease preventing further treatment or any change in the participant's condition that justified the discontinuation of the study medication, the opinion of a clinician; for example, diagnosis of lung cancer.
- Development or diagnosis of a condition needing treatment with beta-blockers; for example, acute coronary syndrome, heart failure, tachyarrhythmias.

Participants who withdrew from the treatment and agreed to remain in the study for follow-up were followed up at 26 and 52 weeks, either in a face-to-face assessment or by telephone/video call. Participants declining formal follow-ups were asked if they were agreeable to 'remote' follow-up using hospital/GP medical records.

Sample size

The original intent of the study was to recruit and randomise 1574 participants, with at least 50% being recruited in primary care.

The sample size calculation was based on the multicentre ECLIPSE study that reported the frequency of COPD exacerbation in 2138 patients.²⁹ For patients identical to our target population (\geq 2 self-reported COPD exacerbations in a year requiring antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids), the mean (SD) number of COPD exacerbations within the subsequent 1 year was 2.22 (1.86) (Dr Nick Locantore, ECLIPSE statistician, personal communication). Subsequent to the current study commencing recruitment, we reported the findings of our study of low-dose theophylline in people with COPD [theophylline with inhaled corticosteroids. In this study, the mean (SD) number of COPD exacerbations within the subsequent 1 year was 2.24 (1.99).⁵⁹ The Cardiac Insufficiency Bisoprolol Study II reported that about 15% of participants stopped taking study medication in a trial of bisoprolol versus placebo.⁶⁷

Based on a mean (SD) number of 2.22 (1.86) COPD exacerbations in the placebo arm, 787 participants were needed in each treatment group (i.e. 1574 in total) to detect a clinically important reduction in COPD exacerbations of 15% (i.e. from an average of 2.22 to 1.89), with 90% power at the two-sided 5% significance level and allowing for 15% withdrawal from the study. As there is no validated or generally accepted minimal clinically important difference for COPD exacerbation frequency,^{83,84} the clinically important 15% reduction in COPD exacerbations was decided upon for our trial of low-dose theophylline after consultation with primary and secondary care colleagues who considered a 15% reduction to be small but clinically important.⁵⁹

As described later, this trial was affected by the COVID-19 pandemic and closed to recruitment in May 2022 after 519 participants had been enrolled when the funder indicated they could not fund the extension to the recruitment period that would have been required to meet the recruitment target of 1574. A post hoc analysis of study statistical power confirmed that the trial was underpowered having about 46% power to detect the pre-specified clinically important 15% reduction in exacerbations with $\alpha = 0.05$, consequently the study findings need to be interpreted with caution.

Statistical analysis

All analyses were pre-specified in a statistical analysis plan that was agreed by the Trial Steering Committee (TSC) and approved by the independent DMC prior to any analyses being undertaken. The statistical analysis plan is included in *Report Supplementary Material 2*. Unless pre-specified, a 5% two-sided significance level was used to denote statistical significance throughout, and estimates are presented alongside their 95% Cls. No adjustments were made for multiple testing. All analyses were according to the intention-to-treat (ITT) principle with a per-protocol analysis performed as a sensitivity analysis. The per-protocol analysis excluded participants who were not compliant, with compliance being defined as taking 70% or more of their expected doses of study medication. The \geq 70% definition of compliance was decided upon for our trial of low-dose theophylline in COPD after consultation with primary and secondary care colleagues, who considered that in the absence of an accepted definition, a 70% figure for compliance was a 'clinically sensible'.⁶⁰ Analyses were performed using R Statistical Software version 4.2.1 (R core team, Vienna, Austria).⁸⁵

Categorical variables are described with number and percentage in each category. Continuous variables are described with mean and SD if normally distributed, and median and interquartile range (IQR) if skewed. The amount of missing data is reported for each variable.

Primary outcome

The primary outcome (number of COPD exacerbations requiring antibiotics and/or oral corticosteroids in the 12-month treatment period following randomisation) was compared between randomised groups using a generalised linear mixed model with the negative binomial distribution of the outcome and log-link function, along with an appropriate over-dispersion parameter and length of time in study as an offset.⁸⁶ The estimated treatment effect is presented as unadjusted rate ratio followed by adjusted rate ratio for a set of pre-specified baseline variables. The adjustment variables were centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age (in years) centred on the mean, gender (male/female), smoking status (pack years), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the year prior to randomisation, baseline COPD treatment [inhaled corticosteroid (ICS) (no/yes), LABA (no/yes) long-acting muscarinic antagonist (LAMA) (no/yes), and treatment with long-term antibiotics (no/yes)]. Participants who did not provide a full 12 months of follow-up information were included to the point at which they were lost to follow-up with their time in the study utilised in the offset variable.

To account for the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic (i.e. during the lockdown period) on the exacerbation rate,^{62,63} three different approaches were taken to analyse the data:

- 1. Approach 1: Analysis of the data using the standard modelling approach outlined above. This approach assumes the COVID-19 pandemic did not happen; that is COVID-19 lockdown was an additional intervention strategy to prevent exacerbations of participants.
- 2. Approach 2: All outcome data were set to missing during the lockdown period (non-informative censoring), and all events related to stopping treatment were ignored. The modelling approach mentioned above was applicable except the offset time included the logarithm of the follow-up time until the lockdown day. This was applicable if a participant was still in the trial during the lockdown period (i.e. the offset excluded the complete length of the trial if a participant's follow-up time entered into the lockdown period). The data during the lockdown period were modelled as missing data assuming the data were missing completely at random.
- 3. Approach 3: The entire study period was partitioned into three periods: pre-lockdown, lockdown and postlockdown. For each participant, the time of exacerbation events was assigned the appropriate period. In addition to the list of effects mentioned earlier, the statistical model included the period as the main effect and the two-way interaction term of treatment and period. If the global two-way interaction term was not statistically significant (p < 0.05), the term was removed from the model, and the marginal treatment and period effects estimated. The cluster-level standard error was estimated using the robust method.
Secondary outcomes

The total number of COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission and the total number of emergency admissions (all causes) were analysed in the same way as the primary outcome. Quality-of-life measures (CAT, EQ-5D-5L, HARQ) and lung function (FEV₁ and FVC) collected at baseline, 26- and 52-week follow-up were compared between randomised groups using a linear mixed-effects model, unadjusted and adjusted for the same pre-specified covariate set as described for the primary outcome. Fixed effects included assessment number, treatment and all the pre-specified as described above, with participant and participant-assessment interaction fitted as random effects. A treatment-assessment interaction was included to assess the differential treatment effect on rate of change in outcome. All participants within the ITT population were included in the analysis, and missing outcome data assumed to be missing at random. Breathlessness using the TDI collected at 26 and 52 weeks was analysed using a linear mixed-effects model (as described for the quality-of-life measures), with adjustment for BDI in addition to those listed for the primary outcome. All-cause mortality rate and COPD-related mortality and time to first exacerbation were compared between randomised groups using Kaplan-Meier survival curves and mixed Cox regression model, with adjustment for the pre-specified variables outlined above for the primary outcome. Estimates are presented as HR with 95% CIs. MACEs were compared between randomised groups using a chi-squared test.

Sensitivity analyses

The primary outcome was analysed between treatment groups defined as a binary variable (bisoprolol vs. placebo). To assess the impact of the actual dose of bisoprolol at the end of the dose-titration period (fixed dose), an exploratory analysis was undertaken for the primary outcome, taking into account the actual fixing dose to assess whether there is an element of dose-response relationship (whether certain doses have improved outcomes over others). To assess the impact of death, a sensitivity analysis was undertaken that excluded those participants who died during the treatment period. For participants who were lost to follow-up at some time during the 52-week treatment period, their data were included in the statistical models up to the point that they were lost to follow-up, using their time in the study as an offset.

Pre-specified subgroup analysis

The analysis for the primary outcome (using the standard modelling approach with no adjustment for COVID-19) was repeated for a number of subgroups. The subgroups were age (< 60, 60–69, \geq 70 years), gender (male/female), body mass index (BMI) (< 18.5, \geq 18.5 to < 25, \geq 25 kg/m²), smoking status at recruitment (ex/current), baseline treatment for COPD [triple therapy (ICS, LAMA, LABA), double therapy (ICS/LAMA or ICS/LABA), single therapy (ICS only)], GOLD stage (I–II, III, IV), exacerbations in 12 months prior to recruitment (2, 3–4, 5+), oral corticosteroids at recruitment (yes/no). Subgroup analysis was undertaken by the addition of a treatment–covariate interaction term and using the appropriate contrast to obtain group-specific estimates. We report observed mean (SD) exacerbations in each subgroup by treatment group, the treatment effect (IRR and 99% CIs) along with the *p*-value for the interaction term.

Health economics

The methods for the health economic analysis are described in Chapter 5.

Public and patient involvement

The BICS built on the public and patient involvement (PPI) in our previous study of low-dose theophylline in COPD (TWICS), for example, advice about what would be reasonable for people with COPD to do, what people with COPD expect from a trial, the need to deliver study medications to participants homes and the use of a one-page short PIL.⁶⁰

Two members of the public greatly contributed to this study:

Mr Alastair Laird was a person living with severe COPD who had been admitted to hospital on several occasions for treatment of COPD exacerbations. He was an applicant on the original proposal and was actively involved in the development of this study. He was a member of the TSC; he attended TSC meetings and contributed to participant-facing materials. Sadly, Mr Alister Laird passed away in mid-2020.

Mr David Bertin was the Voices Scotland Lead for Chest Heart & Stroke Scotland (CHSS), who recruited a panel of 15 people living with COPD from CHSS's involvement database. After training the panel of COPD volunteers, he supported them so that they were able to voice opinions and ideas. Mr Bertin was a member of the TSC, where he not only provided support for Mr Laird but also presented the opinions and ideas of the panel of COPD volunteers who had been circulated with meeting materials beforehand by Mr Bertin. Mr Bertin and his panel of COPD volunteers made major contributions to the content and design of participant-facing materials, especially the PIL in which he memorably told us not to make the PIL look like a 'legalistic pass the buck exercise'. Unfortunately, during the COVID-19 pandemic, Mr Bertin was furloughed by CHSS and subsequently made redundant.

The study has been supported by CHSS and the (then) British Lung Foundation (BLF), the original outline proposal incorporated comments made by members of the BLF with COPD, co-ordinated by Dr Noel Snell, their Research Director.

The BICS trial was publicised in 2019 by a press release that included supportive quotes from the BLF and CHSS, and this publicity resulted in members of the public with COPD volunteering to participate, with their permission and their details passed on to their local BICS sites.

We were in the process of recruiting additional members of the public after COVID-19, but the decision that the study was considered unviable by the funder made this further recruitment unnecessary.

Protocol amendments

The study opened to recruitment on protocol version 4. Version 1 of the protocol was submitted for approval to the REC and MHRA before the combined review process was implemented. Version 2 of the protocol accommodated the changes required by the REC and version 3 accommodated changes required by the MHRA. Version 4 of the protocol brought the revisions made as part of version 2 and version 3 into a single updated version and incorporated additional changes. After the study opened to recruitment, there were four amendments to the protocol. Protocol version 5 included the immediate contingency arrangements in response to the COVID-19 pandemic (moving titration and follow-up visits from face to face to telephone). Protocol versions 6 and 7 is including changes to the protocol to allow for a restart to recruitment. Protocol version 8 included the information about early termination. *Appendix 1* describes the protocol revisions.

Trial oversight

20

A TSC, with independent members and PPI representation oversaw the conduct and progress of the trial in accordance with agreed terms of reference. An independent DMC oversaw the safety of participants within the trial. The terms of reference for the DMC included the periodic review of overall safety data to determine patterns and trends of events, or to identify safety issues, which would not be apparent on an individual case basis. The DMC was permitted to review safety data in an unblinded fashion.

The trial was co-ordinated by a Project Management Group, consisting of the grant holders (Chief Investigator and other grant holders as appropriate), the Trial Manager, Statistician, Health Economist and other senior members of the Trials Unit (CHaRT).

Breaches

Breaches of trial protocol or good clinical practice were recorded and reported to the sponsor. A summary of breaches is included in *Appendix 2*. There were seven breaches reported within the BICS; one of these occurred in the cardiac substudy. All were assessed as non-serious and closed by the sponsor with appropriate corrective and/or preventive actions completed. Participants who were the subject of a breach remained in the ITT population, the safety population and the per-protocol population (if compliance criteria were met).

Unblindings

Two participants were unblinded as an emergency – both were experiencing tachycardia and treating clinician required allocation to plan treatment. Two further participants were unblinded for clinical reasons – one who had a new diagnosis of atrial fibrillation, and one who may have required an allergy alert placed on their medical records. Sixteen SAEs were unblinded in real time for DMC review after publication of Beta-Blockers for the Prevention of Acute Exacerbations of COPD (BLOCK COPD) trial raised safety concerns.⁸⁷ Five additional participants who experienced a SAE were unblinded at request of the sponsor for the purposes of SAE reporting. For two participants who died during follow-up, the Coroner or Procurator Fiscal requested the treatment allocation. At the end of their study follow-up, 21 participants (or their GPs) requested treatment allocation to inform future treatment.

Chapter 3 Baseline characteristics

Recruitment

In total, 110 sites were opened to recruitment across the UK prior to the COVID-19 recruitment pause (*Table 3*). Of these, 35 were secondary care sites and 75 were primary care sites. After the recruitment pause, 20 of these sites (10 secondary care, 10 primary care) re-opened to recruitment. An additional seven sites opened for the first time after the recruitment pause – one secondary care site and six primary care sites. Seventy-six sites recruited participants – 31 secondary care sites and 45 secondary care sites.

In total, 519 participants were recruited and randomised in the study. Between 17 October 2018 and 16 March 2020 (when the study paused to recruitment), 429 (82.7%) participants were recruited. A further 90 (17.3%) participants were recruited between 1 August 2021 (when the study re-opened to recruitment after people with COPD had been advised that they no longer needed to shield) and 31 May 2022 (when the study was closed to recruitment). Follow-up was completed 18 April 2023.

Two hundred and eight participants were identified in secondary care and recruited in secondary care, 133 were identified in primary care (via PICs) and recruited in secondary care, and 178 were identified and recruited in primary care (*Table 3*).

The number of participants recruited varied between sites. Within secondary care, the mean number of participants per site was 11, and the total number ranged from 1 to 94. Within primary care, the mean number of participants per site was 4, and the total number ranged from 1 to 14. *Appendix 3* shows recruitment at each recruitment site.

Post-randomisation exclusions

There were four post-randomisation exclusions. All were identified as not meeting the eligibility criteria before study medication was dispensed. Two participants were excluded because their FEV_1 was higher than 85% predicted. One participant had previously been prescribed bisoprolol and was having a trial period of discontinuation of bisoprolol

	Secondary care sites	Primary care sites	Total
Sites			
Opened prior to the recruitment pause	35	75	110
Re-opened after the recruitment pause	10	10	20
Opened for the first time after the recruitment pause	1	6	7
Total number of sites opened to recruitment	36	81	117
Total number of sites that recruited participant(s)	31	45	76
Participants			
Recruited prior to the recruitment pause	279	150	429
Recruited after the recruitment pause	62	28	90
Total recruitment	341ª	178	519

TABLE 3 Recruitment

a One hundred and thirty-three of these were identified in primary care and recruited in secondary care.

- at the end of the month's discontinuation, they decided to restart bisoprolol rather than taking part in BICS. One participant had only had one exacerbation in the previous 12 months; soon after randomisation, they exacerbated and the intention was to include them, but they did not recover sufficiently to start study medication before the pause to recruitment.

Baseline characteristics

The baseline characteristics for the 515 included participants (after exclusion of the four post-randomisation exclusions) are presented in *Table 4*. At baseline, the bisoprolol and placebo groups were well-balanced in terms of demographic and disease characteristics.

The mean (SD) age of participants was 67.7 (7.9) years (see *Table 4*) with just over half (53.2%) being male. About one-third (31.1%) were current smokers; the remainder were ex-smokers. The mean (SD) pack years smoked was 45.2 (25.2) pack years. Mean (SD) BMI was 26.8 (6.2) kg/m², with 58.0% being overweight or obese (BMI \ge 25.0 kg/m²).

The mean (SD) number of participant-reported exacerbations in the 12 months prior to recruitment was 3.5 (1.9) (see *Table 5*). Measurement of lung function at baseline revealed that the mean (SD) FEV₁ was 50.1 (19.1) per cent predicted. Using the GOLD classification of airflow obstruction,¹ 16.3% were classified as very severe COPD, 34.6% as severe, 43.5% as moderate and 5.4% as mild. The participants with mild airflow obstruction (FEV₁ ≥ 80% predicted) came to light at the end of the study, and investigation revealed that they had been included because their physician had used historical lung function data demonstrating (FEV₁ < 80% predicted) as confirmation of the relevant inclusion criterion (FEV₁ < 80% predicted) instead of the spirometry conducted on the day of recruitment. The decision to analyse the data from these participants was based on the trial being pragmatic (these patients would have been commenced on bisoprolol based on the historical data if bisoprolol was shown to be beneficial); moreover, if these participants had been recruited during the COVID-19 pandemic, they would have been included based on historical evidence of FEV₁ < 80% predicted without baseline spirometry.

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (N = 515)
Sex			
Male (N, n, %)	259, 134 (51.7)	256, 140 (54.7)	515, 274 (53.2)
Age (N, mean, SD)	259, 67.7 (8.0)	256, 67.7 (7.7)	515, 67.7 (7.9)
Smoking status			
Current smoker (N, n, %)	259, 78 (30.1)	256, 82 (32.0)	515, 160 (31.1)
Ex-smoker (N, n, %)	259, 181 (69.9)	256, 174 (68.0)	515, 355 (68.9)
Pack years (N, mean, SD)	259, 45.1 (24.4)	256, 45.2 (26.0)	515, 45.2 (25.2)
BMI, kg/m² (N, mean, SD)	258, 26.4 (5.7)	254, 27.2 (6.6)	512, 26.8 (6.2)
BMI group ^a			
Underweight (N, n, %)	258, 15 (5.8)	254, 19 (7.4)	512, 34 (6.6)
Normal (N, n, %)	258, 89 (34.4)	254, 90 (35.2)	512, 179 (34.8)
Overweight (N, n, %)	258, 97 (37.5)	254, 67 (26.2)	512, 164 (31.8)
Obese (N, n, %)	258, 57 (22.0)	254, 78 (30.5)	512, 135 (26.2)
Current smoker (N, n, %) Ex-smoker (N, n, %) Pack years (N, mean, SD) BMI, kg/m ² (N, mean, SD) BMI group ^a Underweight (N, n, %) Normal (N, n, %) Overweight (N, n, %)	259, 78 (30.1) 259, 181 (69.9) 259, 45.1 (24.4) 258, 26.4 (5.7) 258, 15 (5.8) 258, 89 (34.4) 258, 97 (37.5) 258, 57 (22.0)	256, 82 (32.0) 256, 174 (68.0) 256, 45.2 (26.0) 254, 27.2 (6.6) 254, 19 (7.4) 254, 90 (35.2) 254, 67 (26.2) 254, 78 (30.5)	515, 160 (31.1 515, 355 (68.9 515, 45.2 (25.2 512, 26.8 (6.2) 512, 34 (6.6) 512, 179 (34.8 512, 164 (31.8 512, 135 (26.2

TABLE 4 Baseline sociodemographic characteristics of participants

a BMI group: underweight (BMI < 18.5); normal (18.5 ≤ BMI < 25); overweight (25 ≤ BMI < 30); obese (BMI ≥ 30).

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

TABLE 5 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 1)

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (N = 515)
Exacerbations in the last 12 months (N, mean, SD)	259, 3.5 (1.8)	256, 3.6 (2.1)	515, 3.5 (1.9)
Exacerbations requiring hospitalisation in the last 12 months (N, mean, SD)	259, 0.4 (0.8)	256, 0.5 (1.1)	515, 0.5 (1.0)
FEV ₁ % predicted (N, mean, SD)	258, 49.2 (19.0)	256, 51.1 (19.1)	515, 50.1 (19.1)
FEV ₁ % predicted category			
80+% (GOLD mild) (N, n, %)	258, 16 (6.2)	256, 12 (4.7)	514, 28 (5.4)
50-79.9% (GOLD moderate) (N, n, %)	258, 100 (38.6)	256, 124 (48.4)	514, 224 (43.5)
30-49.9% (GOLD severe) (N, n, %)	258, 99 (38.2)	256, 79 (30.9)	514, 178 (34.6)
0-29.9% (GOLD very severe) (N, n, %)	258, 43 (16.6)	256, 41 (16.0)	514, 84 (16.3)
FVC% predicted (N, mean, SD)	256, 92.5 (163.5)	253, 84.6 (22.3)	509, 88.6 (116.9)
FEV ₁ /FVC ratio (N, median, IQR)	256, 44.6 (22.7)	253, 46.2 (22.0)	509, 45.6 (22.5)
Resting heart rate (N, mean, SD)	259, 82.2 (11.8)	256, 80.3 (12.4)	515, 81.3 (12.1)
Systolic BP (N, mean, SD)	259, 137.0 (18.9)	256, 135.8 (17.7)	515, 136.4 (18.3)
Diastolic BP (N, mean, SD)	259, 79.9 (10.7)	79.6 (9.5)	79.8 (10.1)
Recruitment of participants			
Pre-COVID-19 pandemic (N, n, %)	259, 213 (82.2)	256, 212 (82.8)	515, 425 (82.5)
During COVID-19 pandemic (i.e. after the recruitment pause) (N , n , %)	259, 46 (17.8)	256, 44 (17.2)	515, 90 (17.5)
BP. blood pressure			

The inhaled therapies used by those allocated to bisoprolol and placebo were balanced (see *Table 6*). The majority of participants (73.8%) were prescribed the 'triple therapy' combination of ICS, LABA and LAMA at baseline, and a further 17.9% of participants were prescribed 'dual therapies' (11.1% LABA LAMA, 6.8% ICS LABA). In total, 89.6% of participants were prescribed a LAMA, 4.9%% of participants were prescribed long-term oxygen therapy and 12.2% the long-term antibiotic (azithromycin).

Comorbidities, as reported by participants, were relatively common and on the whole balanced between those allocated to bisoprolol and those allocated to placebo (see *Table 7*). Almost one in eight (12.2%) had a concurrent diagnosis of asthma made after the age of 40 years, and 6.8% of participants reported a diagnosis of bronchiectasis. Nearly one-third of participants (29.5%) reported a diagnosis of hypertension, 4.3% reported a diagnosis of ischaemic heart disease, 5.8% reported a previous cerebrovascular event and 1.9% reported a diagnosis of peripheral vascular disease. Almost one-third (28.7%) reported anxiety or depression treated in the last 5 years. Diabetes mellitus was reported by 10.7%, and 13.8% had a diagnosis of osteoporosis.

The mean (SD) score on the CAT was 22.4 (8.1), indicating that overall COPD was having a high impact on the health and well-being of participants (see *Table 8*). Based on the CAT scores, COPD was having a high or very high impact on the health and well-being of 61.7% of participants. The mean (SD) EQ-5D-5L utility score was 0.59 (0.25). The BDI was used to quantify breathlessness, and it was possible to assign a value for all but 19 participants (7 bisoprolol, 12 placebo). The mean (SD) BDI score was 6.6 (2.7). CAT scores, EQ-5D-5L and BDI were balanced between the two treatment groups.

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (N = 515)
ICS only (n, %)	1 (0.4)	4 (1.6)	5 (1.0)
ICS LABA (n, %)	22 (8.5)	13 (5.1)	35 (6.8)
ICS LABA LAMA (n, %)	192 (74.1)	188 (73.4)	380 (73.8)
LABA (n, %)	1 (0.4)	1 (0.4)	2 (0.4)
LAMA (n, %)	9 (3.5)	14 (5.5)	24 (4.7)
LABA LAMA (n, %)	26 (10.0)	31 (12.1)	57 (11.1)
SABA only (n, %)	5 (1.9)	1 (0.4)	6 (1.2)
SAMA (n, %)	1 (0.4)	0	1 (0.2)
Long-term antibiotics (n, %)	30 (11.6)	33 (12.9)	63 (12.2)
Long-term oxygen therapy (n, %)	16 (6.2)	9 (3.5)	25 (4.9)
SAMA, short-acting muscarinic antagon	ist.		

TABLE 6 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 2): current treatment for COPD

TABLE 7 Baseline clinical characteristics (part 3): comorbidities

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (<i>N</i> = 515)
Asthma diagnosis after 40 (n, %)	28 (10.8)	35 (13.7)	63 (12.2)
Bronchiectasis (n, %)	17 (6.6)	18 (7.0)	35 (6.8)
Ischaemic heart disease (n, %)	11 (4.2)	11 (4.3)	22 (4.3)
Hypertension (n, %)	73 (28.2)	79 (30.9)	152 (29.5)
Diabetes mellitus (n, %)	22 (8.5)	33 (12.9)	55 (10.7)
Osteoporosis (n, %)	34 (13.1)	37 (14.5)	71 (13.8)
Anxiety/depression treated in last 5 years (n, %)	71 (27.4)	77 (30.1)	148 (28.7)
Cerebrovascular event (n, %)	13 (5.0)	17 (6.6)	30 (5.8)
Hypocholesteraemia (n, %)	75 (29.0)	70 (27.3)	145 (28.2)
Peripheral vascular disease (n, %)	4 (1.5)	6 (2.3)	10 (1.9)

The final doses of bisoprolol and placebo established by dose titration are presented in *Table 9*. In total, 17.1% of participants were unable to tolerate the study medication and the final titrated dose was zero tablets/day; however, this was balanced between the two treatment groups (bisoprolol 17.8%, placebo 16.4%). The daily doses of tablets were balanced between those allocated to bisoprolol and placebo for final fixed doses of two and three tablets/day (2.5 mg and 3.75 mg bisoprolol, respectively). More participants allocated to bisoprolol were fixed on a dose of one tablet/day (1.25 mg) compared to the placebo group, whereas more participants allocated to placebo were able to tolerate four tablets/day than those allocated to bisoprolol (5 mg/day) (bisoprolol 27.4%, placebo 43.0%).

TABLE 8 Baseline participant-reported symptoms and quality of life

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (N = 515)
CAT (N, mean, SD)	259, 22.7 (8.1)	256, 22.0 (8.0)	515, 22.4 (8.1)
CAT group			
Low (score 0-9) (N, n, %)	259, 15 (5.8)	256, 13 (5.1)	515, 28 (5.4)
Medium (score 10-19) (N, n, %)	259, 77 (29.7)	256, 92 (35.9)	515, 169 (32.8)
High (score 20–29) (N, n, %)	259, 113 (43.6)	256, 103 (40.2)	515, 216 (41.9)
Very high (score 30-40) (N, n, %)	259, 54 (20.8)	256, 48 (18.8)	515, 102 (19.8)
EQ-5D-5L utility (N, mean, SD)	256, 0.59 (0.26)	252, 0.58 (0.25)	508, 0.59 (0.25)
EQ-5D-5L VAS (N, mean, SD)	257, 61.4 (21.3)	253, 60.9 (20.7)	510, 61.2 (21.0)
BDI (N, mean, SD)ª	252, 6.6 (2.8)	244, 6.6 (2.7)	496, 6.6 (2.7)

VAS, visual analogue scale.

a Missing values include those for whom it was not possible to assign a BDI score.

TABLE 9 Final doses of bisoprolol and placebo fixed upon by dose titration, expressed as number of tablets per day

	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 256)	Overall (<i>N</i> = 515)
Fixed on 0 tablet/day (n, %)	46 (17.8)	42 (16.4)	88 (17.1)
Fixed on 1 tablet/day (bisoprolol 1.25 mg) (n, %)	62 (23.9)	28 (10.9)	90 (17.5)
Fixed on 2 tablets/day (bisoprolol 2.5 mg) (n, %)	41 (15.8)	43 (16.8)	84 (16.3)
Fixed on 3 tablets/day (bisoprolol 3.75 mg) (n, %)	37 (14.3)	32 (12.5)	69 (13.4)
Fixed on 4 tablets/day (bisoprolol 5 mg) (n, %)	71 (27.4)	110 (43.0)	181 (35.1)
Dose not fixed ^a	2 (0.8)	1 (0.4)	3 (0.6)

a Contact with one participant was lost soon after randomisation, and two participants died before a dose could be fixed.

Chapter 4 Clinical effectiveness

Clinical effectiveness of bisoprolol compared to placebo

This trial was affected by the COVID-19 pandemic and closed to recruitment in May 2022 after 519 participants had been enrolled when the funder indicated they could not fund the extension to the recruitment period that would have been required to meet the recruitment target of 1574. Consequently, the trial is significantly underpowered and the study findings need to be interpreted with caution.

In total, 519 participants were randomised to bisoprolol or placebo, with four post-randomisation exclusions resulting in 515 participants eligible to initiate study medication by entering dose titration and for whom baseline characteristics have been presented in *Chapter 3*. A consequence of the dose-titration process was that follow-up data were available for 514 (99.8%) participants, for bisoprolol, the duration of follow-up ranged from 14 to 365 days (mean 361 days, 0.99 years), and for placebo, the duration of follow-up ranged from 12 to 365 days (mean 354 days, 0.97 years). The results presented here for the ITT analysis are based on 514 participants (259 bisoprolol, 255 placebo) (see *Figure 4*). In total, there were 504.4 person years of follow-up data, with 256.7 person years in the bisoprolol group and 247.7 person years in placebo group (see *Table 10*).

Intention-to-treat analysis

Primary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease requiring a change in management

In total, 199/259 (76.8%) of participants allocated to bisoprolol had at least 1 exacerbation, with 526 exacerbations in the group overall. For participants allocated to placebo, 197/255 (77.3%) had at least 1 exacerbation, and there were 513 exacerbations in the group overall. The mean (SD) number of exacerbations per participant per year was 2.03 (1.91) in those allocated to bisoprolol and 2.01 (1.75) in those allocated to placebo. The adjusted IRR (bisoprolol vs. placebo) and 95% CI for exacerbation was 0.97 (0.84 to 1.13), indicating no difference in the exacerbation rate during the 12-month follow-up period for those on bisoprolol compared with placebo (see *Table 10*).

Secondary outcome: time to the first exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

To enable comparisons with the BLOCK COPD trial, we also conducted an analysis of time to the first exacerbation of COPD after randomisation (the primary outcome of the BLOCK COPD trial) (see *Table 10*). There was no significant difference between the two treatment groups in the median (IQR) time until the first exacerbation, which was 96.0 (27.0–172.5) days for participants allocated to bisoprolol and 70.0 (27.0–160.0) days for participants allocated to placebo. In a Cox regression analysis, the adjusted HR (95% CI) comparing bisoprolol with placebo for time to first exacerbation was 0.94 (0.78 to 1.16), suggesting no significant difference between the treatment groups in terms of time to first exacerbation (from point of randomisation) during the 12-month follow-up period.

Secondary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease resulting in hospital admission

Of the 259 participants allocated to bisoprolol, 52 (20.1%) had at least 1 exacerbation of COPD requiring hospital admission, with 71 hospital admissions in total for the group. For the 255 participants allocated to placebo, there were 50 (19.6%) participants with at least 1 COPD exacerbation requiring hospital admission and 68 admissions in total. A comparison of the proportion with at least one exacerbation requiring hospital admission was not statistically significant (20.1% bisoprolol vs. 19.6% placebo, p = 0.894). In the adjusted model, the IRR (95% CI) for exacerbations of COPD requiring hospital treatment was 1.00 (0.67 to 1.50), suggesting that bisoprolol resulted neither in a reduction nor an increase in the number of exacerbations requiring hospital admission when compared with placebo (*Table 11*).



FIGURE 4 Diagram illustrating enrolment, randomisation and follow-up of participants. a, Reasons for ineligibility were as follows: 31 did not meet inclusion criteria for established COPD diagnosis or had predominant respiratory disease other than COPD, 4 had an asthma diagnosis before the age of 40, 5 had fewer than 2 exacerbations in previous year, 2 were prescribed contraindicated medication, 4 were not clinically stable, 6 had heart rate < 60/b.p.m., 2 had systolic blood pressure < 100 mmHg, one had a condition that was a guideline recommendation for beta-blocker therapy, 2 had conditions triggered by bisoprolol, and there was no information available for two.

TABLE 10 Primary exacerbation outcomes (ITT analysis) - 12 months

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
Primary outcome: exacerbations							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Person years follow-up	256.7	247.7					
Number with at least one exacerbation	199	197					
Total number of exacerbations	526	513					
Mean number of exacerbations	2.03	2.01	Unadjusted IRR	0.99	0.84	1.16	0.874
SD (number of exacerbations)	1.91	1.75	Adjusted IRR ^a	0.97	0.84	1.13	0.720
Time to first exacerbation (from randomisatio	n) (a secondary	outcome)					
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Number with at least one exacerbation	199	197					
% with at least one exacerbation	76.83	77.25					
Median time to first exacerbation (days)	96.00	70.00					

28

TABLE 10 Primary exacerbation outcomes (ITT analysis) - 12 months (continued)

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
25th percentile [time to first exacerbation (days)]	27.00	27.00	Unadjusted HR	0.94	0.77	1.15	0.556
75th percentile [time to first exacerbation (days)]	172.50	160.00	Adjusted HR ^a	0.94	0.78	1.16	0.598

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV_1 % predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

TABLE 11 Secondary outcome: exacerbations of COPD requiring hospital treatment (ITT analysis) - 12 months

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
Exacerbations requiring hospital treatment							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Person years follow-up	256.7	247.7					
Number with at least one exacerbation	52	50					
Total number of exacerbations	71	68					
Mean number of exacerbations	0.27	0.27	Unadjusted IRR	1.06	0.70	1.62	0.771
SD (number of exacerbations)	0.63	0.65	Adjusted IRR ^a	1.00	0.67	1.50	0.992
Emergency hospital admissions (non-COPD)							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Number with at least one emergency hospital admission	36	28					
Total admissions	47	32					
Mean admission rate	0.18	0.12	Unadjusted IRR	1.46	0.86	2.49	0.162
SD admission rate	0.51	0.44	Adjusted IRR ^a	1.47	0.88	2.45	0.139

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV_1 % predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

Secondary outcome: total number of emergency hospital admissions (non-chronic obstructive pulmonary disease)

In the bisoprolol group, 36 (13.9%) participants had a total of 47 emergency hospital admission that were not COPD related, similarly 28 (11.0%) of the placebo group had a total of 32 non-COPD-related emergency admissions to hospital. The proportion of participants having one or more non-COPD-related emergency hospital admissions did not differ significantly between the two groups (p = 0.316) and the adjusted IRR (95% CI) was 1.47 (0.88 to 2.45), suggesting no significant difference in rate of emergency (unscheduled) hospital admissions between the groups (see *Table 11*).

Secondary outcome: mortality (all cause and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease/respiratory related)

There were 24 deaths (from all causes) during the 12-month follow-up period, 11 (4.3%) in participants allocated to bisoprolol and 13 (5.1%) in participants allocated to placebo. These deaths were COPD/respiratory related for two participants allocated to bisoprolol and nine for participants allocated to placebo. For bisoprolol relative to placebo, the adjusted HR (95% CI) for deaths from all causes was 0.77 (0.34 to 1.73), and for COPD/respiratory-related causes of death 0.19 (0.04 to 0.88), p = 0.034. Although there was evidence that bisoprolol was associated with significantly reduced COPD/respiratory-related mortality, this did not translate into a reduction in all-cause mortality (see *Table 12*).

Secondary outcome: total number of major adverse cardiovascular events

In total, there were six MACE reported during the follow-up, four of these occurred in three participants allocated to bisoprolol and two occurred in participants allocated to placebo (1.2% bisoprolol vs. 0.8% placebo). The unadjusted IRR (95% CI) was 1.01 (0.12 to 8.29), suggesting no significant difference in MACE between the groups (see *Table 12*).

Secondary outcome: lung function (% predicted forced expiratory volume in 1 second and forced vital capacity)

Lung function data from spirometry were available for 507 (98.4%) participants at baseline (256 bisoprolol, 251 placebo), 179 (34.8%) participants (92 bisoprolol, 87 placebo) after 6 months of treatment and for 51 (9.9%) participants (30 bisoprolol, 21 placebo) after 12 months of treatment (see *Table 13*). The notable reduction in the availability of spirometry at 6 and 12 months reflects the impact of COVID-19 and our inability to perform spirometry as outlined earlier. When expressed as a proportion of participants whose 6- or 12-month follow-up with spirometry took place before COVID-19, and were allowed to perform spirometry, the proportion of participants from whom we were able to obtain spirometry was 76% (179/235) at 6 months and 67% (51/76) at 12 months. In the ITT analysis, lung function was not found to differ significantly between the treatment groups. The overall difference in FEV₁ per cent predicted (across the 12-month period) was -4.53% (-10.22, 1.16) between the groups. A similar pattern was observed for per cent predicted FVC with a difference of -5.03% (-17.78, 7.73) (see *Table 13*).

To investigate the possible consequences of only 10% of the participants providing lung function data after 12 months, further exploratory analyses were conducted. At baseline, the mean FEV_1 per cent predicted of the 30 participants allocated to bisoprolol, for whom FEV_1 data were available at 12 months, was 49.9% (at 12 months 43.3%). At baseline, the mean FEV_1 per cent predicted of the 21 participants allocated to placebo, for whom FEV_1 data were available at 12 months, was 56.7% (at 12 months 53.1%). Similarly, for the 28 participants allocated to bisoprolol with FVC data at 12 months, the mean baseline FVC was 84.8% (80.7% at 12 months), and for the 20 participants allocated to placebo

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower CI	Upper CI	p-value
All-cause mortality							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Number deceased within 12 months	11	13	Unadjusted HR	0.82	0.37	1.84	0.632
% deceased within 12 months	4.25	5.10	Adjusted HR ^a	0.77	0.34	1.73	0.526
COPD/respiratory-related mortality							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Number deceased within 12 months	2	9	Unadjusted HR	0.21	0.05	0.99	0.049
% deceased within 12 months	0.77	3.53	Adjusted HR ^a	0.19	0.04	0.88	0.034
Total number of MACEs							
Total number included in analysis	259	255					
Number with \geq 1 MACE	3	2					
Total MACEs	4	2					
Mean MACE rate	0.02	0.01	Unadjusted IRR	1.01	0.12	8.29	0.994
SD MACE rate	0.16	0.09	Adjusted IRR ^a	NA	NA	NA	NA

TABLE 12 Secondary clinical outcomes (ITT analysis)

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Overall mean difference ^a	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
% Predicted FEV_1	Baseline	Ν	256	251					
		Mean	49.31	51.30					
		SD	19.04	19.11					
	6 months	Ν	92	87					
		Mean	47.83	47.01	Unadjusted	0.44	-4.98	5.85	0.874
		SD	18.84	19.28	Adjusted ^b	-0.75	-3.61	2.10	0.606
	12 months	Total N	30	21					
		Mean	43.30	53.12	Unadjusted	-11.22	-22.30	-0.14	0.053
		SD	20.80	18.86	Adjusted ^b	-4.53	-10.22	1.16	0.129
% Predicted FVC	Baseline	Ν	254	248					
		Mean	92.58	84.69					
		SD	164.11	22.32					
	6 months	Ν	84	77					
		Mean	82.33	79.08	Unadjusted	2.50	-5.05	10.05	0.518
		SD	29.82	24.40	Adjusted ^b	0.74	-5.74	7.23	0.823
	12 months	Ν	28	20					
		Mean	80.65	86.75	Unadjusted	-8.84	-21.97	4.30	0.195
		SD	29.79	26.05	Adjusted ^b	-5.03	-17.78	7.73	0.446

TABLE 13 Lung function (ITT analysis)

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

with FVC data at 12 months, the mean baseline FVC was 92.0% (86.8% at 12 months). This analysis suggests that any differences in FEV_1 and FVC at 12 months between the two groups, for whom lung function data were available at 12 months (10%), were largely present at baseline.

Secondary outcome: Transition Dyspnoea Index

The TDI was used to quantify changes in the severity of breathlessness from the baseline as established by the BDI. *Tables* 14 and 15 detail the total and individual TDI domain scores at 6 and 12 months for each treatment group. The mean total TDI scores at 6 and 12 months for each treatment group were negative, suggesting some deterioration in the symptom of breathlessness during the treatment period; however, the deterioration in breathlessness was statistically significantly greater in the participants allocated to bisoprolol adjusted mean difference at 12 months [-0.73 (-1.44, -0.01), *p* = 0.047]. Analysis of the individual TDI domains indicated that bisoprolol was associated with a statistically significant deterioration in the domain 'magnitude of task' [-0.29 (-0.55, -0.04), *p* = 0.022], suggesting that less physical tasks were causing breathlessness.^{75,83}

Secondary outcome: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease assessment test, EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version

The CAT scores were very similar between the treatment groups at baseline (see *Table 16*) and declined for both groups during the 12-month treatment period (i.e. reduced impact of COPD on health and well-being). The CAT scores were significantly greater for the bisoprolol group at 6 months compared to placebo, adjusted mean difference (95% CI) 1.64 (0.05 to 3.23), p = 0.044;⁸⁸ however, there was no significant between-group difference in the CAT scores at the end of

TABLE 14 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDI - total score (ITT analysis)

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Mean difference ^a	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
Total score	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	199	198					
		Mean	-0.83	-0.34	Unadjusted	-0.59	-1.14	-0.04	0.035
		SD	2.78	2.91	Adjusted ^b	-0.62	-1.16	-0.07	0.028
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	183	188					
		Mean	-1.73	-1.01	Unadjusted	-0.87	-1.59	-0.16	0.016
		SD	3.66	3.58	Adjusted ^b	-0.73	-1.44	-0.01	0.047

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics, baseline BDI.

TABLE 15 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDI - individual domains (ITT analysis)

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Mean differenceª	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p- value
Change in func- tional impairment	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	201	198					
		Mean	-0.24	-0.08	Unadjusted	-0.19	-0.39	0.02	0.078
		SD	1.05	1.06	Adjusted ^b	-0.20	-0.41	0.00	0.054
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	183	189					
		Mean	-0.51	-0.29	Unadjusted	-0.26	-0.51	-0.01	0.039
		SD	1.28	1.24	Adjusted ^b	-0.22	-0.47	0.03	0.086
Change in magnitude of task	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	203	201					
		Mean	-0.29	-0.02	Unadjusted	-0.28	-0.47	-0.09	0.005
		SD	0.98	1.03	Adjusted ^b	-0.29	-0.49	-0.10	0.004
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	185	190					
		Mean	-0.56	-0.26	Unadjusted	-0.33	-0.58	-0.08	0.010
		SD	1.30	1.21	Adjusted [▶]	-0.29	-0.55	-0.04	0.022
Change in magnitude of effort	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	206	201					
		Mean	-0.31	-0.21	Unadjusted	-0.13	-0.34	0.08	0.230
		SD	1.09	1.12	Adjusted ^b	-0.13	-0.34	0.08	0.227
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	185	191					
		Mean	-0.66	-0.46	Unadjusted	-0.26	-0.52	-0.00	0.049
		SD	1.33	1.34	Adjusted ^b	-0.20	-0.46	0.06	0.141

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics, baseline BDI.

Outcome, time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Overall mean difference ^a	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
CAT score								
Baseline	Ν	259	255					
	Mean	22.74	22.01					
	SD	8.12	8.04					
6 months	Ν	219	222					
	Mean	20.29	18.73	Unadjusted	1.91	0.25	3.57	0.024
	SD	8.85	9.25	Adjusted ^b	1.64	0.05	3.23	0.044
12 months	Ν	207	202					
	Mean	19.43	19.77	Unadjusted	0.04	-1.69	1.77	0.962
	SD	8.86	9.40	Adjusted ^b	-0.59	-2.26	1.07	0.485

TABLE 16 Patient-reported outcomes - CAT score (ITT analysis)

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV_1 % predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

the 12-month treatment period, mean difference -0.59 (-2.26, 1.07). Overall, it appears that there was no significant difference between the groups on the impact of COPD on the participants' overall health and well-being.

EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version utility scores were balanced between the two treatment groups at baseline, and there was very little change during the 12-month treatment period and no significant differences between the two treatment groups (see *Table 17*). Responses to individual questions on the EQ-5D-5L are presented in *Appendix 4*. The EQ-5D-5L visual analogue scale (VAS) scores of the participants allocated to bisoprolol and placebo were balanced at baseline; although, the VAS scores of the participants allocated to bisoprolol were lower at the 6-month time point [mean difference -4.56 (-8.64, -0.47)], there were no significant differences at the end of the 12-month treatment period.⁸⁹

Safety outcomes (safety population)

The safety population comprised all participants who were randomised and included in the study who initiated their study medication. In total, 4/259 (1.5%) of participants allocated to bisoprolol and 4/256 (1.6%) allocated to placebo did not initiate study treatment and 1 participant was lost to follow-up very soon after randomisation. The safety population consisted of 506 (98.3%) participants (255 bisoprolol, 251 placebo).

Serious adverse events

In total, 84 SAEs were reported in BICS – 6 initially as possible serious adverse reactions (SARs) and 78 as SAEs. The final outcome in 23 of these was fatal.

The six events reported as possible SARs within BICS are described in *Appendix 5*. For two of these, the event was assessed to be 'expected' on the basis of the information contained within the Reference Safety Information, so were considered as an expected SAR until the end of the study when they were unblinded. Both were allocated to placebo, so have been described as SAEs in this report. The other four events were assessed as unexpected and were therefore unblinded at the time of the event – two had been allocated to bisoprolol and were reported to the sponsor, MHRA and REC as SUSARs. The other two events had been allocated to placebo, and so have been described as SAEs in this report.

Both SUSARs involved falls. The first was a fall resulting in fracture of base of neck of femur (SOC injury, poisoning and procedural complications); the other was postural drop leading to fall and right wrist injury (SOC vascular disorders).

TABLE 17 Patient-reported outcomes - EQ-5D-5L (ITT analysis)

Outcome, time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Overall mean difference ^a	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
EQ-5D-5L utility								
Baseline	Ν	256	251					
	Mean	0.59	0.59					
	SD	0.26	0.25					
6 months	Ν	208	208					
	Mean	0.59	0.62	Unadjusted	-0.04	-0.09	0.01	0.110
	SD	0.26	0.26	Adjusted ^b	-0.03	-0.08	0.01	0.185
12 months	Ν	196	195					
	Mean	0.61	0.61	Unadjusted	0.00	-0.05	0.05	0.952
	SD	0.26	0.26	Adjusted ^b	0.02	-0.03	0.06	0.491
EQ-5D-5L VAS								
Baseline	Ν	257	252					
	Mean	61.39	61.02					
	SD	21.26	20.69					
6 months	Ν	206	208					
	Mean	58.89	62.44	Unadjusted	-4.37	-8.53	-0.22	0.040
	SD	23.20	20.98	Adjusted ^b	-4.56	-8.64	-0.47	0.029
12 months	Ν	194	195					
	Mean	59.41	60.05	Unadjusted	-0.88	-5.00	3.24	0.677
	SD	21.12	20.69	Adjusted ^b	-0.77	-4.89	3.35	0.713

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

The 82 events finally classified as SAEs within BICS are described in *Table 18*: 45 were in the bisoprolol group and 37 in the placebo group. Although not within the safety population, for the sake of completeness we note that two SAEs were reported by participants who failed to initiate study treatment: one was musculoskeletal chest pain in a participant allocated to placebo and the other was a bowel obstruction in a participant allocated to bisoprolol.

When classified by MedDRA SOC code, the most common type of SAE was 'infections and infestations' that occurred in 16 participants (10 bisoprolol, 6 placebo) and comprised cases of pneumonia, urinary sepsis, influenza and COVID-19. SAEs with a coding of 'respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal' occurred in 15 participants (4 bisoprolol, 11 placebo); the majority of these SAEs were participants whose death was attributed to COPD. The coding 'neoplasms benign, malignant and unspecified' occurred in 11 participants (4 bisoprolol, 7 placebo). A similar number of SAEs were coded 'cardiac disorders' (7 bisoprolol, 3 placebo) and comprised arrhythmias and acute coronary syndromes. Although SAE-coded 'gastrointestinal disorders' were reported more frequently by participants allocated to bisoprolol (seven bisoprolol, two placebo), this difference was not statistically significant and no single diagnosis predominated, and in one case the participant had not initiated bisoprolol. No pregnancies were reported. Line listings are provided in *Appendix 6*.

Table 18 summarises the SOC classification for the 82 SAEs within BICS (78 reported as SAEs and 4 reported initially as SARs but reclassified as SAEs after unblinding).

TABLE 18 Summary of MedDRA SOC classification of SAEs

MedDRA SOC classification	Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 255)
Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders (n)	4	11
Neoplasms benign, malignant and unspecified (n)	4	7
Musculoskeletal and connective tissue disorders (n)	0	1ª
Cardiac disorders (n)	7	3
Vascular disorders (n)	0	2
Nervous system disorders (n)	4	2
Gastrointestinal disorders (n)	7 ^b	2
Infections and infestations (n)	10	6
Blood and lymphatic system disorders (n)	0	1
Psychiatric disorders (n)	1	1
Injury, poisoning and procedural complications (n)	5	1
General disorders and administration site conditions (n)	1	0
Metabolism and nutrition disorders (n)	1	0
Renal and urinary disorders (n)	1	0
Total	45	37
a Failed to initiate study treatment.		

b One failed to initiate study treatment.

Adverse reactions

Information on ARs was available for 506 of the participants (255 bisoprolol, 251 placebo), with 306 (60.5%) suffering at least one AR during the 52-week treatment period [149 bisoprolol, 157 placebo, relative risk (RR) (95% Cl) 0.93 (0.81 to 1.08) p = 0.392]. There were 1233 ARs in total, with 601 in those allocated to bisoprolol and 632 in those allocated placebo. *Table 19* presents these ARs in more detail, with number (and percentage) of participants with at least one AR of that type and total number of ARs of that type. The five most common ARs were classified as 'general disorders' (including asthenia, fatigue) [23.9% bisoprolol, 27.5% placebo, RR (95% Cl) 0.87 (0.65 to 1.17) p = 0.414], 'nervous system' (dizziness, headaches) [22.0% bisoprolol, 23.1% placebo, RR (95% Cl) 0.95 (0.69 to 1.31) p = 0.840], 'gastrointestinal disorders' (nausea, diarrhoea, constipation) [20.0% bisoprolol, 21.1% placebo, RR (95% Cl) 0.95 (0.67 to 1.33) p = 0.841] and 'psychiatric disorders' (nightmares, depression) [16.9% bisoprolol, 20.3% placebo, RR (95% Cl) 0.95 (0.67 to 1.33) p = 0.841] and 'psychiatric disorders' (hypotension, cold peripheries) were more common in those allocated to bisoprolol/placebo [20.8% bisoprolol, 12.8% placebo, RR (95% Cl) 1.63 (1.09 to 2.44) p = 0.022]. The proportion of participants reporting respiratory ARs was similar in those allocated to bisoprolol (9.8%) and placebo (12.3%), RR (95% Cl) 0.79 (0.48 to 1.31) p = 0.441. Apart from the excess of 'vascular disorders' (hypotension, cold peripheries), there were no other observed significant differences in ARs between treatment groups.

Subgroup analysis (intention to treat)

Figure 5 summarises the results of the subgroup analysis for the pre-specified subgroups with the *p*-value for the interaction in the adjusted model (the data are also provided in *Appendix 7*). There was no evidence that any effect of bisoprolol differed between subgroups of gender, age, smoking status, BMI, baseline COPD treatments, exacerbation history, GOLD COPD classification, use of maintenance oral corticosteroids, BDI or dose of bisoprolol.

In further subgroup analysis, the possible consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on the primary exacerbation outcome were investigated because of the impact of shielding advice on the incidence of COPD exacerbation (see *Table 20*). A total of 90 participants had been randomised and completed their follow-up before people with COPD

TABLE 19 Adverse reactions (safety population)

	Bisoprolol	Placebo	RR (95% CI)	p-value
Total number included in analysis	255	251		
Number of participants with at least one AR	149	157		
% of participants with at least one AR	58.4	62.6	0.93 (0.81 to 1.08)	0.392
Total number of ARs	601	632		
Blood and lymphatic system disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	1	2		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.39	0.79	0.49 (0.04 to 5.39)	0.989
Total number of ARs of this type	1	2		
Cardiac disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	5	8		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	1.96	3.19	0.62 (0.20 to 1.85)	0.555
Total number of ARs of this type	5	8		
Ear and labyrinth disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	14	21		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	5.49	8.37	0.66 (0.34 to 1.26)	0.271
Total number of ARs of this type	15	24		
Endocrine disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	0	1		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0	0.40	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	0	1		
Eye disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	19	20		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	7.45	7.97	0.94 (0.51 to 1.71)	0.959
Total number of ARs of this type	21	25		
Gastrointestinal disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	51	53		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	20.1	21.1	0.95 (0.67 to 1.33)	0.841
Total number of ARs of this type	77	75		
General disorders and administration site conditions				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	61	69		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	23.9	27.5	0.87 (0.65 to 1.17)	0.414
Total number of ARs of this type	85	99		
Hepatobiliary disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	2	0		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.78	0	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	2	0		

TABLE 19 Adverse reactions (safety population) (continued)

	Bisoprolol	Placebo	RR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
Infections and infestations				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	1	2		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.39	0.80	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	1	2		
Injury, poisoning and procedural complications				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	2	1		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.78	0.40	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	2	1		
Investigations				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	1	2		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.39	0.80	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	1	2		
Musculoskeletal and connective tissue disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	51	54		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	20	21.1	0.95 (0.67 to 1.33)	0.841
Total number of ARs of this type	65	62		
Neoplasms benign, malignant and unspecified (including cysts	and polyps)			
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	1	0		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.4	0	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	1	0		
Nervous system disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	56	58		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	22.0	23.1	0.95 (0.69 to 1.31)	0.840
Total number of ARs of this type	87	95		
Psychiatric disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	43	51		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	16.9	20.3	0.83 (0.58 to 1.20)	0.376
Total number of ARs of this type	72	80		
Renal and urinary disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	1	2		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	0.39	0.8	NA	NA
Total number of ARs of this type	1	2		
Reproductive system and breast disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	5	5		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	1.96	1.99	NA	NA
				ontinued

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source - NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

TABLE 19 Adverse reactions (safety population) (continued)

	Bisoprolol	Placebo	RR (95% CI)	p-value
Total number of ARs of this type	5	5		
Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	25	31		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	9.8	12.3	0.79 (0.48 to 1.31)	0.441
Total number of ARs of this type	28	34		
Skin and subcutaneous tissue disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	34	35		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	13.3	13.9	0.96 (0.62 to 1.48)	0.944
Total number of ARs of this type	41	38		
Vascular disorders				
N of participants with at least one AR of this type	53	32		
% of participants with at least one AR of this type	20.8	12.8	1.63 (1.09 to 2.44)	0.022
Total number of ARs of this type	64	41		

were advised to shield because of COVID-19 (pre-22 March 2020), and 90 participants were randomised after the advice to shield was withdrawn (post-1 August 2021). The majority of participants (n = 334) were randomised before the shielding advice and had a varying proportion of their treatment periods during the period when shielding was advised (22 March 2020 to 31 July 2021).

For participants with their treatment periods entirely pre-shielding or whose treatment period was during shielding, the mean (SD) number of exacerbations per participant per year were similar and the adjusted IRRs indicated no difference in the exacerbation rates during the 12-month follow-up period for those on bisoprolol compared with placebo (see *Table 20*): pre-shielding adjusted IRR (95% CI) 0.99 (0.69 to 1.43), shielding 1.01 (0.84 to 1.21). Although the mean number of exacerbations per participant per year was about 30% lower for participants randomised after shielding, there was no significant difference between treatment groups, adjusted IRR (95% CI) 0.82 (0.55 to 1.23). The conclusion of this subgroup analysis was that although the COVID-19 pandemic and shielding appeared to be associated with a reduction in the absolute incidence of COPD exacerbation, there was no evidence that the COVID-19 pandemic and shielding affected any treatment effect of bisoprolol on COPD exacerbations.

Treatment adherence/compliance

Adherence/compliance was defined as participants having taken \geq 70% of expected doses of study tablets. Of those randomised (*n* = 515), there were 357 (69.3%) participants (174 bisoprolol, 183 placebo) who fulfilled the definition of adherent/compliant (and make up the per-protocol population; see *Table 21*).

Within the bisoprolol group 85/259 (32.8%) were classed as non-adherent/non-compliant, with 4 of these never initiating treatment and 8 who persisted with study medication but reported that they were non-adherent/non-compliant (see *Table 21*). A total of 73 (28.2%) participants allocated to bisoprolol were non-persistent (i.e. actively ceased taking study medication), 42 were fixed on zero tablets during dose titration and 31 ceased sometime after dose titration but before 12 months. Within the placebo group, 73/256 (28.5%) were classed as non-adherent/non-compliant, with 4 never initiating medication and 6 who persisted with study medication, but reported that they were non-adherent/non-compliant (see *Table 21*). A total of 63 (24.6%) participants allocated to placebo were non-persistent

38

	N	(Bisoprolol:plac	ebo)
Overall -		259:255	Overall
Female -		125:116	
Male -	_	134:139	Sex
		12.20	
< oU years		43:39	
70-79 years		104.88	Age
80+ vears			
		10.10	
Current -		78:81	Smoker
Ex-smoker		181:174	
Underweight -		15:18	
Normal -		89:90	BMI
Overweight -		97:67	Dim
Obese -		57:78	
No -		44:51	
Yes -		215:204	Baseline ICS
		16.60	
Ves		40:00 213:195	Baseline LABA
		210.1/J	
No -		32:23	Baseline LAMA
Yes -		227:232	
2 -		99:101	
3-4 -		103:103	Exacerbate 12m
5+ -		57:51	
Yes -	_	191:183	
No -		68:72	Exacerbate 12m and Hosp
		44.40	
Mild		16:12	
Moderate		100:124	GOLD Stage Original
Vory sovere		77.77	
		43.40	
С		15:13	GOLD 2011 Stage
D		244:242	
Yes -	_	85:85	
No -		174:170	OCS at baseline
		48.48	
High -		204 · 195	BDI
		20111/3	
0 tab/day -		46:41	
1 tab/day -		62:28	
2 tab/day -		41:43	Bisoprolol dose
3 tab/day -		37:32	
4 tab/day		/1:110	
	0.5 1.0 1.5 2.0	2.5	
	Favours placebo Favours bisoprolol		
	IRR and 95% CI		

FIGURE 5 Forest plot of estimates from the subgroups. Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics. GOLD, Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease,¹ OCS, oral corticosteroid; 'exacerbate 12 m', exacerbations in previous 12 months; 'exacerbate 12 m and Hosp', exacerbations in previous 12 months resulting in hospitalisation; 'GOLD Stage Original', GOLD stage based on FEV₁.

with study medication, 38 were fixed on zero tablets (i.e. ceased) during dose titration and 25 ceased sometime after dose titration but before 12 months.

A comparison of the proportion non-adherent/compliant (32.8% bisoprolol vs. 28.2% placebo) was not significant (p = 0.259). In total, 73 of 259 participants in the placebo arm were non-persistent with medication compared to 62 of 256 in the placebo arm [unadjusted IRR = 1.16 (0.89, 1.51)]. Of the 136 participants who were non-persistent, 59% ceased during dose titration.

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

		Bisoprolol (N = 259)	Placebo (N = 255)		Estimate	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	<i>p</i> -value
Primary outcome:	exacerbat	tions requiring change in I	management					
Pre-shielding ^a	Ν	46	44					
	Mean	1.96	2.09					
	SD	2.01	1.72	Adjusted IRR ^b	0.99	0.69	1.43	0.953
Shielding ^a	Ν	167	167					
	Mean	2.17	2.14					
	SD	1.96	1.81	Adjusted IRR ^b	1.01	0.84	1.21	0.920
Post-shielding ^a	Ν	46	44					
	Mean	1.59	1.43					
	SD	1.53	1.42	Adjusted IRR ^b	0.82	0.55	1.23	0.341

TABLE 20 Primary outcome (ITT analysis) - 12 months considering different periods before, during and after the COVID-19 pandemic

a Pre-shielding: participants with the date of last follow-up before 22 March 2020; Shielding: participants randomised between 22 March 2019 and 22 March 2020 with the date of last follow-up between 22 March 2020 and 31 July 2021; Post-shielding: participants randomised after 1 August 2021.

Model included treatment arm, period and two-way interaction effect of treatment and period.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

TABLE 21 Compliance information

	Bisoprolol	Placebo
Total N	259	256
Not adherent/non-compliant (< 70%) ^a	85	73
Did not start medication (non-initiation)	4	4
Actively ceased medication (non-persistence)	73	63
Ceased during titration	42	38
Ceased after titration	31	25
Did not cease (persistent), but adherence/compliance < 70%	8	6
Adherent/compliant (> 70%)	174	183
a Unadjusted IRR 1.16, 95% CI 0.89 to 1.51, $n = 0.261$		

Reasons for stopping medication

Table 22 presents the reasons for stopping medication among the ITT population by MedDRA SOC. Most (59%) of the 136 participants who ceased study medication did so during the dose-titration period when the algorithm (based on intolerable side effects, heart rate, blood pressure or lung function) resulted in participants being 'fixed' on zero tablets a day. Using MedDRA SOC codes, the most common reasons for stopping medication were respiratory (usually exacerbations) (4.6% bisoprolol, 6.3% placebo), general (asthenia/fatigue) (4.2% bisoprolol, 6.3% placebo), cardiac (bradycardia) (3.9% bisoprolol, 2.0% placebo) and vascular (hypotension, cold peripheries) (2.7% bisoprolol, 0.4% placebo). As expected, more participants allocated to bisoprolol ceased study medication because of bradycardia, hypotension and cold peripheries; however, there was no evidence of participants allocated to bisoprolol being more likely to cease study medication because of respiratory issues.

40

TABLE 22 Reasons for stopping medication (of those randomised)

	Bisoprolol	Placebo
Total N	259	256
Actively ceased medication (non-persistent)	73	63
Ceased during titration (titrated to zero tablets)	42	38
Ceased after titration	31	25
Reason for stopping medication (MedDRA SOC) n (%)		
Cardiac disorders	10 (3.9%)	5 (2.0%)
Gastrointestinal disorders	8 (3.1%)	2 (0.8%)
General disorders and administration site conditions	11 (4.2%)	16 (6.3%)
Infections and infestations	2 (0.8%)	2 (0.8%)
Injury, poisoning and procedural complications	1 (0.4%)	0
Neoplasms benign, malignant and unspecified (including cysts and polyps)	0	3 (1.2%)
Nervous system disorders	1 (0.4%)	0
Psychiatric disorders	0	1 (0.4%)
Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders	12 (4.6%)	16 (6.3%)
Skin and subcutaneous tissue disorders	2 (0.8%)	2 (0.8%)
Social circumstances	5 (1.9%)	7 (2.7%)
Surgical and medical procedures	1 (0.4%)	1 (0.4%)
Vascular disorders	7 (2.7%)	1 (0.4%)
Felt no benefit ^a	3 (1.2%)	1 (0.4%)
No reason given	10 (3.9%)	6 (2.3%)

a This is not a MedDRA SOC but included because it reflects the reason given for ceasing medication.

Vital signs

Heart rate and blood pressure data were available for all participants at baseline, 280 (54.4%) participants (141 bisoprolol, 139 placebo) after 6 months of treatment and for 147 (28.5%) participants (74 bisoprolol, 73 placebo) after 12 months of treatment (see *Table 23*). The reduction in the availability of these vital signs at 6 and 12 months reflects the impact of COVID-19 and our inability to perform face-to-face visits, and it should be noted that when compared with spirometry data, more vital sign data were available at 6 and 12 months because participants recruited after 31 July 2023 (n = 90) were provided with a digital sphygmomanometer. Heart rate, systolic and diastolic blood pressures were slightly lower in the bisoprolol group at 6 and 12 months.

Per-protocol analysis

The per-protocol population comprised the 357 (69.3%) participants of the ITT population that met the study definition of adherent with their study medication, that is taking \geq 70% of their expected doses of study medication. The per-protocol analysis comprised 174 participants allocated to bisoprolol and 183 allocated to placebo (*Figure 6*).

		Bisop	prolol			Placebo				
		N	Heart rate (/b.p.m.)	SBP (mmHg)	DBP (mmHg)	N	Heart rate (/b.p.m.)	SBP (mmHg)	DBP (mmHg)	
Baselin	е									
Me	ean	259	77	132	76	256	80	133	78	
SD)		15.4	24	13.9		13.7	21.3	12.5	
6 mont	hs									
Me	ean	141	75	131	76	139	79	132	77	
SD)		15.5	23.8	14.2		13.9	21.8	13.0	
12 mon	nths									
Me	ean	74	74	128	74	73	79	131	76	
SD)		16.1	28.6	16.4		14.3	23.5	14.1	

TABLE 23 Vital signs in the two treatment groups at baseline, 6 and 12 months

DBP, diastolic blood pressure; SBP, systolic blood pressure.

Primary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease requiring a change in management

The per-protocol population comprised 353.4 years of follow-up data, with 172.3 person years in the bisoprolol group and 181.2 person years in placebo group (see *Table 24*). In total, 134/174 (77.0%) of participants allocated to bisoprolol had at least 1 exacerbation, with 351 exacerbations in the group overall. For participants allocated to placebo, 139/183 (76.0%) had at least 1 exacerbation, and there were 341 exacerbations in the group overall. The mean (SD) number of exacerbations per participant was 2.02 (1.90) in those allocated to bisoprolol and 1.86 (1.64) in those allocated to placebo. The adjusted IRR (bisoprolol vs. placebo) and 95% CI for exacerbation was 1.05 (0.88 to 1.27), indicating no difference in the exacerbation rate during the 12-month follow-up period for those on bisoprolol compared with placebo who were adherent/compliant with study medication (see *Table 24*).

Secondary outcome: time to first exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

In those allocated to and compliant with bisoprolol, the median time to first exacerbation of COPD was 111 days after randomisation. For those adherent/compliant with placebo, the median time to first exacerbation of COPD was 95.0 days. In a Cox regression analysis, the per-protocol adjusted HR for time to first exacerbation was 1.07 (0.84, 1.37), suggesting no difference between the treatment groups in terms of time to first exacerbation (from point of randomisation) during the 12-month follow-up period (see *Table 24*).

Secondary outcome: total number of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease resulting in hospital admission

In the per-protocol population, 29/174 (16.7%) participants allocated to bisoprolol had at least one COPD exacerbation requiring hospital admission, and there were 37 admissions in the group overall. In those allocated to placebo, 29/183 (15.8%) had at least 1 admission, with 38 admissions overall. The mean (SD) number of COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission was 0.21 (0.54) for the 174 bisoprolol-adherent/compliant participants and 0.21 (0.58) for the 183 placebo-adherent/compliant participants. In the adjusted model, the IRR for COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission was 1.06 (0.62, 1.82), suggesting no difference in the number of exacerbations requiring hospital admission for the bisoprolol-adherent/compliant group compared to placebo (see *Table 25*).

Secondary outcome: total number of emergency hospital admissions (non-chronic obstructive pulmonary disease)

In the per-protocol population, 36 participants had at least 1 admission to hospital with a non-COPD diagnosis (18 bisoprolol, 18 placebo); for bisoprolol-adherent/compliant participants, there were 22 admissions in total, and for placebo-adherent/compliant participants, there were 18 admissions in total. The adjusted IRR for admission was

42



FIGURE 6 Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials diagram (per-protocol analysis).

1.22 (0.64, 2.32), suggesting no significant difference in the rate of non-COPD emergency hospital admissions for participants adherent/compliant with bisoprolol compared to placebo (see *Table 25*).

Secondary outcome: mortality (all cause and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease/respiratory related)

There were 16 deaths (from all causes) during the 12-month follow-up period in the per-protocol population, 8 (4.6%) in participants adherent/compliant with bisoprolol and 8 (4.4%) in participants adherent/compliant with placebo. These deaths were COPD/respiratory related for 2 (1.15%) participants in the bisoprolol group and for 6 (3.28%) participants in the placebo group. For bisoprolol relative to placebo, the adjusted HR (95% CI) for deaths from all causes was 0.94 (0.35 to 2.51), and for COPD/respiratory-related causes, 0.33 (0.07 to 1.66) (see *Table 26*). Therefore, there was no evidence of a significant difference between treatment groups for mortality outcomes in the per-protocol population.

TABLE 24 Primary exacerbation outcomes (per-protocol analysis) - 12 months

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
Primary outcome: exacerbations							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Person years follow-up	172.3	181.2					
Number (%) with at least one exacerbation	134 (77.0)	139 (76.0)					
Total number of exacerbations	351	341					
Mean number of exacerbations	2.02	1.86	Unadjusted IRR	1.08	0.89	1.30	0.460
SD (number of exacerbations)	1.90	1.64	Adjusted IRR ^a	1.05	0.88	1.27	0.582
Time to first exacerbation (from randomisation) (a sec	ondary outco	me)					
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number with at least one exacerbation	134	139					
Median time to first exacerbation (days)	111.00	95.00					
25th percentile [time to first exacerbation (days)]	32.50	37.00	Unadjusted HR	1.01	0.80	1.29	0.918
75th percentile [time to first exacerbation (days)]	172.75	176.50	Adjusted HR ^a	1.07	0.84	1.37	0.578

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), $FEV_1\%$ predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

TABLE 25 Secondary outcome: exacerbations of COPD requiring hospital treatment (per-protocol analysis) - 12 months

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
Exacerbations requiring hospital treatment							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number with at least one exacerbation	29	29					
Total number of exacerbations	37	38					
Mean number of exacerbations	0.21	0.21	Unadjusted IRR	1.00	0.57	1.75	0.989
SD (number of exacerbations)	0.54	0.58	Adjusted IRR ^a	1.06	0.62	1.82	0.833
Emergency hospital admissions (non-COPD)							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number with at least one emergency hospital admission	18	18					
Total admissions	22	18					
Mean admission rate	0.13	0.10	Unadjusted IRR	1.29	0.66	2.51	0.461
SD admission rate	0.41	0.30	Adjusted IRR ^a	1.22	0.64	2.32	0.541

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

Secondary outcome: total number of major adverse cardiovascular events

In total, there were three MACE reported during the follow-up in the per-protocol population, one of these occurred in a participants allocated to bisoprolol and two occurred in two participants allocated to placebo (0.57% bisoprolol vs. 1.09% placebo). The unadjusted IRR (95% CI) was 0.54 (0.10 to 2.84), suggesting no significant difference in MACE between the groups in the per-protocol analysis (see *Table 26*).

44

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		Estimate	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
All-cause mortality							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number deceased within 12 months	8	8	Unadjusted HR	1.05	0.39	2.80	0.923
% deceased within 12 months	4.60	4.37	Adjusted HR ^a	0.94	0.35	2.51	0.898
COPD/respiratory-related mortality							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number deceased within 12 months	2	6	Unadjusted HR	0.34	0.07	1.71	0.192
% deceased within 12 months	1.15	3.28	Adjusted HR ^a	0.33	0.07	1.66	0.179
Total number of MACEs							
Total number included in analysis	174	183					
Number with \geq 1 MACE	1	2					
Total MACEs	1	2					
Mean MACE rate	0.01	0.01	Unadjusted IRR	0.54	0.10	2.84	0.467
SD MACE rate	0.08	0.11	Adjusted IRR ^a	NA	NA	NA	NA

TABLE 26 Secondary clinical outcomes (per-protocol analysis)

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV_1 % predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

Secondary outcome: lung function (% predicted forced expiratory volume in 1 second and forced vital capacity)

Lung function data from spirometry were available for the per-protocol analysis from 256 participants at baseline (174 bisoprolol, 182 placebo), 153 participants (77 bisoprolol, 76 placebo) after 6 months of treatment, and for 44 (26 bisoprolol, 18 placebo) participants after 12 months of treatment (see *Table 27*). In the per-protocol analysis, lung function was not found to differ significantly between the treatment groups. The overall difference in FEV_1 per cent predicted (across the 12-month period) was -2.58% (-8.80, 3.64) between the adherent/compliant groups. A similar pattern was observed for per cent predicted FVC with a difference of -1.63% (-15.85, 12.59) (see *Table 27*).

Secondary outcome: Transition Dyspnoea Index

In the per-protocol population, the mean total TDI scores at 6 and 12 months for each treatment group were negative, suggesting some deterioration in the symptom of breathlessness during the treatment period; however, there were no significant differences between the treatment groups at 6 and 12 months (*Tables 28* and *29*).

Secondary outcome: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease assessment test, EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version

The CAT scores were very similar between the treatment groups at baseline (*Table 30*) and declined for both groups during the 12-month treatment period. The CAT scores did not differ significantly between the treatment groups at 6 or 12 months with a between-group difference in the CAT score at the end of the 12-month treatment period, mean (95% CI) difference -0.54 (-2.32 to 1.25), suggesting no significant difference between the groups on the impact of COPD on the participants' overall health and well-being.

EuroQoL-5 Dimensions, five-level version utility scores were balanced between the two treatment groups at baseline (*Table 31*) for the per-protocol sample, and there was very little change during the 12-month treatment period and no significant differences between the two treatment groups. The EQ-5D-5L VAS scores of the participants allocated to bisoprolol and placebo were balanced at baseline, and the VAS scores of the two treatment groups did not differ significantly throughout the 12-month treatment period.

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

TABLE 27 Lung function (per-protocol analysis)

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Overall mean difference	Lower CI	Upper Cl	p-value
% Predicted FEV_1	Baseline	N	174	182					
		Mean	49.41	51.21					
		SD	17.79	18.19					
	6 months	Ν	77	76					
		Mean	49.04	49.44	Unadjusted	-0.43	-6.18	5.32	0.882
		SD	18.54	18.64	Adjusted ^a	-0.10	-2.97	2.77	0.944
	12 months	Total N	26	18					
		Mean	45.54	54.31	Unadjusted	-8.78	-19.61	2.05	0.120
		SD	20.00	14.62	Adjusted ^a	-2.58	-8.80	3.64	0.424
% Predicted FVC	Baseline	Ν	173	180					
		Mean	97.77	84.62					
		SD	198.30	22.07					
	6 months	Ν	71	67					
		Mean	83.85	81.63	Unadjusted	2.62	-5.53	10.78	0.530
		SD	29.79	24.32	Adjusted ^a	1.73	-4.86	8.32	0.608
	12 months	Ν	25	17					
		Mean	84.71	88.94	Unadjusted	-4.22	-18.24	9.79	0.558
		SD	26.46	15.59	Adjusted ^a	-1.63	-15.85	12.59	0.824

Cl, confidence interval; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in 1 second; FVC, forced vital capacity; SD, standard deviation.

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruiting site (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, gender (male/female), smoking in pack years, FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

TABLE 28 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDIs - total score (per-protocol analysis)

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo	Mean difference ^a		Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
Total score	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	153	161					
		Mean	-0.510	-0.062	Unadjusted	-0.540	-1.150	0.060	0.078
		SD	2.810	2.828	Adjusted [▶]	-0.590	-1.190	0.020	0.059
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	143	151					
		Mean	-1.406	-0.868	Unadjusted	-0.610	-1.390	0.170	0.126
		SD	3.733	3.352	Adjusted ^b	-0.490	-1.280	0.290	0.219

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics, baseline BDI.

Summary

In summary, the BICS trial was adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic with recruitment being closed after 515 of the target 1574 participants had been recruited and randomised. Overall, there was no evidence that bisoprolol significantly reduced the number of COPD exacerbations requiring treatment compared to placebo. There was some

TABLE 29 Change in breathlessness as quantified by TDIs - individual domains (per-protocol analysis)

Outcome	Time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Mean differenceª	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p- value
Change in func- tional impairment	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	155	161					
		Mean	-0.123	0.025	Unadjusted	-0.170	-0.390	0.050	0.127
		SD	1.059	0.968	Adjusted ^b	-0.200	-0.420	0.030	0.084
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	143	152					
		Mean	-0.378	-0.237	Unadjusted	-0.150	-0.420	0.120	0.269
		SD	1.304	1.144	Adjusted ^b	-0.120	-0.400	0.150	0.372
Change in magnitude of task	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	155	164					
		Mean	-0.168	0.030	Unadjusted	-0.210	-0.430	0.000	0.055
		SD	0.979	1.024	Adjusted ^b	-0.220	-0.440	-0.010	0.046
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	144	153					
		Mean	-0.451	-0.235	Unadjusted	-0.240	-0.510	0.040	0.089
		SD	1.278	1.180	Adjusted ^b	-0.200	-0.480	0.080	0.157
Change in magnitude of effort	6 months (TDI score)	Ν	158	164					
		Mean	-0.222	-0.091	Unadjusted	-0.170	-0.400	0.070	0.173
		SD	1.132	1.096	Adjusted ^b	-0.180	-0.410	0.060	0.144
	12 months (TDI score)	Ν	144	154					
		Mean	-0.569	-0.403	Unadjusted	-0.200	-0.490	0.080	0.167
		SD	1.388	1.245	Adjusted [▶]	-0.140	-0.430	0.150	0.341

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics, baseline BDI.

evidence that bisoprolol reduced COPD-related mortality; however, the numbers were small and bisoprolol did not reduce all-cause mortality. There was no evidence overall that bisoprolol significantly increased emergency hospital admissions (COPD related or COPD unrelated). Lung function was similar across the 12-month follow-up in the two groups, although the COVID-19 pandemic halted measurement of lung function. When compared with participants allocated to placebo, participants taking bisoprolol did not report any clinically and/or statistically significant worsening of breathlessness or COPD health and well-being. Overall, the safety profile of bisoprolol was similar to placebo. Although bisoprolol was not associated with an excess of respiratory side effects, there was an excess of some well-described side effects (cold peripheries, hypotension). There was no evidence that the treatment effect differed in any of the pre-specified subgroups or was affected by the COVID-19 pandemic.

TABLE 30 Patient-reported outcomes - CAT score (per-protocol analysis)

Outcome, time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Overall mean difference	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
CAT score								
Baseline	Ν	174	183					
	Mean	22.41	22.11					
	SD	7.93	8.07					
6 months	Ν	161	175					
	Mean	20.61	18.99	Unadjusted	1.78	-0.02	3.59	0.054
	SD	8.56	8.96	Adjusted ^a	1.43	-0.29	3.15	0.104
12 months	Ν	156	162					
	Mean	19.91	19.72	Unadjusted	0.55	-1.33	2.44	0.564
	SD	8.64	8.98	Adjusted ^a	-0.54	-2.32	1.25	0.558

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruiting site (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, gender (male/female), smoking in pack years, $FEV_1\%$ predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

TABLE 31 Patient	t-reported	outcomes	(per-protoco	l analysis)
------------------	------------	----------	--------------	-------------

Outcome, time point		Bisoprolol	Placebo		Mean difference ^a	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	p-value
EQ-5D-5L utility								
Baseline	Ν	172	180					
	Mean	0.60	0.59					
	SD	0.26	0.25					
6 months	Ν	159	167					
	Mean	0.60	0.63	Unadjusted	-0.03	-0.08	0.03	0.295
	SD	0.26	0.27	Adjusted ^b	-0.02	-0.07	0.04	0.525
12 months	Ν	153	159					
	Mean	0.62	0.62	Unadjusted	-0.01	-0.07	0.04	0.687
	SD	0.27	0.25	Adjusted ^b	0.01	-0.04	0.07	0.668
EQ-5D-5L VAS								
Baseline	Ν	173	181					
	Mean	61.96	61.57					
	SD	21.02	21.19					
6 months	Ν	157	167					
	Mean	60.09	63.95	Unadjusted	-4.29	-8.97	0.40	0.074
	SD	23.48	20.66	Adjusted ^b	-4.76	-9.40	-0.13	0.045
12 months	Ν	152	159					
	Mean	59.86	61.15	Unadjusted	-1.36	-6.00	3.28	0.566
	SD	21.58	20.37	Adjusted [▶]	-1.23	-5.95	3.49	0.609

a Mean difference represents overall mean difference between bisoprolol and placebo.

b Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

Chapter 5 Cost-effectiveness

Methods

Aim and objectives of economic evaluation

The aim of the economic evaluation was to estimate the cost-effectiveness of bisoprolol (plus usual care) compared to placebo (i.e. usual care only) in preventing exacerbations of COPD requiring treatment, in a population at high risk of exacerbation.

The objectives were originally to

- 1. assess the cost-effectiveness of bisoprolol in preventing exacerbations compared to placebo over the 12-month follow-up of the trial, and
- 2. assess the cost-effectiveness of bisoprolol in preventing exacerbations compared to placebo over a lifetime horizon.

As the trial was stopped (due to COVID-19 pandemic) before the target sample size was reached, the main study estimate of outcome (number of exacerbations) will be underpowered. The health economics data were analysed as planned for the 12-month cost-effectiveness analysis, with cautioning about interpreting the results due to the reduced sample size. Due to the underpowering of the main study outcome estimate, the planned lifetime cost-effectiveness analysis was not conducted. The planned analysis of health economic outcomes in relation to the phases of COVID-19 lockdown was not conducted because in the absence of a clinic effect on exacerbations, such a health economic analysis would be highly unlikely to alter the interpretation of the main study findings or have implications for clinical practice.

Overview of economic evaluation

The economic evaluation takes an NHS and Personal Social Services perspective, in line with the NICE reference case.⁹⁰

The population and comparators considered are those described earlier in this report.

The analysis made use of data collected during the trial as follows: healthcare resource use data, quality-of-life utilities estimated from the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire and the exacerbation rate.

Table 32 illustrates the timing of economic data collection. The EQ-5D-5L questionnaire, number of exacerbations requiring treatment and inhaled medication are collected at baseline, at 6-month and 12-month follow-up. Health services resource use is collected at 6- and 12-month follow-up.

The economic evaluation follows establish guidance and will be reported in line with the Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards guideline.⁹¹ Stata 17 was used for all analyses (StataCorp. 2021; Stata Statistical Software, release 17; College Station, TX, USA).

TABLE 32 Data-collection timings

Data collected	Baseline	6 months	12 months
EQ-5D-5L	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Exacerbations ^a	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Health services resource use ^b	x	\checkmark	\checkmark
Medication: inhaled and other regular	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark

a Number of exacerbations needing treatment in previous 6 months, except at baseline when in previous 12 months.

b Resource use collected for previous 6 months.

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Identification, measurement and valuation of resources

Resource use categories consist of the intervention, COPD maintenance inhaled medication, other medication, oxygen therapy, exacerbation treatment and health service use (primary care, inpatient stays, outpatient visits and emergency admissions not due to COPD).

The intervention resource use comprises bisoprolol and titration-monitoring visits (over a 7-week period). Due to restrictions applied during the national COVID-19 lockdown, titration visits moved from face to face prior to the lockdown period, to telephone calls during and after the lockdown period. To enable participants to monitor their blood pressure while at home and to provide feedback to the nurse, all participants who attended telephone titration visits were also sent a digital blood pressure monitor. The intervention resource use categories are bisoprolol (usage during titration and remaining follow-up, dosage-specific), nurse time taken for titration visits and blood pressure monitors sent to participants during and after lockdown. Nurse time for titration visits was estimated using expert opinion. Medication cost during the titration period was allocated as 168 tablets per participant, as this was the amount of tablets given to each participant. Participant's fixing dose of bisoprolol set at the end of the titration period was taken from trial data and applied for the remainder of the follow-up period.

Non-COPD maintenance medication was collected; however, due to the diverse nature of the medication, we did not attach a value and include in costs.

Exacerbations costs are spilt into two categories: (1) medication used in treating exacerbations, and (2) location of treatment of exacerbations (home, care at home to prevent hospitalisation, or hospital).

Resource use is collected using a modified version of the CSRI,⁹² collecting all categories described above.

Resource use was valued by applying unit costs (Great British pounds) for the 2021–2 price year (*Table 33*). Unit cost sources include NHS reference costs for hospital costs,^{93,94} the *British National Formulary* (BNF) for medication costs,⁹⁵ the Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU) for primary care costs^{96,97} and literature for oxygen costs.⁹⁸ Where necessary, inflation was adjusted for using the PSSRU inflation index.⁹⁷

Resource	Unit	Unit cost (£)	Source
Intervention			
Bisoprolol	1.25 mg	0.03	BNF ⁹⁵
Titration (nurse visits prior to lockdown)	Per contact	36	PSSRU 202297
Titration (nurse visits during and after lockdown)	Per contact	24	PSSRU 202297
Blood pressure monitor	Per participant	21.97	Trial team
Exacerbations			
Treatment (medication – antibiotics)	Per 7-day course	2.44	BNF ⁹⁵
Treatment (medication - oral corticosteroids)	Per 7-day course	7.28	BNF ⁹⁵
Treatment (medication – inhaled)	Per day	0.53	BNF ⁹⁵
Treatment (medication – nebuliser)	Per day	1.21	BNF ⁹⁵
Treatment (medication - saline nebuliser)	Per day	1.52	BNF ⁹⁵
Treatment – oxygen	Per day	7.34	Murphy et al.98
Treatment (location – home)	Per exacerbation	50.50	PSSRU ⁹⁷

TABLE 33 Unit costs and sources

TABLE 33 Unit costs and sources (continued)

Resource	Unit	Unit cost (£)	Source
Treatment [location – care at home to prevent hospital admission (or facilitate earlier discharge from hospital)]	Per exacerbation	457.66	NHS ref costs ⁹³ and PSSRU ⁹⁷
Treatment (location – hospital)	Per day	318.22	NHS ref costs ⁹³
COPD maintenance therapy			
Various			BNF ⁹⁵
Long-term oxygen therapy			
Long-term oxygen ventilation package	Per 6 months	2678	Murphy et al.98
Inpatient			
General medical ward	Per day	471	NHS ref costs ⁹⁴
Long-stay ward		471	NHS ref costs ⁹⁴
Urology		596	ISD
Surgery		582	ISD
Orthopaedics		512	ISD
Intensive care		2250	ISD
Hospice		206	PSSRU ⁹⁷
Outpatient			
Outpatient attendance	Per visit	165	NHS ref costs93
Day case	Per visit	1038	NHS ref costs ⁹³
A&E attendance (no overnight admission)	Per visit	242	NHS ref costs93
Ambulance	Per use	390	NHS ref costs93
Primary care			
Emergency GP visit		97	PSSRU ⁹⁶
Routine GP visit		35	PSSRU ⁹⁷
Community/district nurse		54	NHS ref costs93
Hospital at home team		110	NHS ref costs93
Other primary care		80	NHS ref costs93
Non-COPD emergency admissions			
Ambulance		390	NHS ref costs93
Non-elective bed-day		362	NHS ref costs94
A&E attendance		242	NHS ref costs93
A&E, accident and emergency; ISD, Information Services Division, NHS	Scotland.		

Identification, measurement and validation of outcomes

The primary economic outcome is the QALY, a combination of quality and length of life. The secondary outcome is the number of exacerbations requiring treatment.

Quality of life is measured using the self-reported questionnaire EQ-5D-5L,⁹⁹ completed at baseline, 6 and 12 months. The EQ-5D-5L is valued using recommended crosswalk mapping¹⁰⁰ and the UK data set. Standard area under the curve methods were used¹⁰¹ to calculate QALYS, and the QALYS were adjusted for baseline utilities.¹⁰²

The number of exacerbations were self-reported at the 6-month and 12-month follow-ups.

Analysis

The full analysis set comprises the ITT population. The within-trial analysis does not require discounting as it is 1 year in length.⁹⁰ Free text in the data was checked for spellings and sense-checked for accuracy, and any resulting major alterations were discussed with the trial team and all alterations were recorded in the Stata code.

The pattern of missing data was assessed, and found to be missing at random, multiple imputation using chained equations was applied.¹⁰³ Proportions of missing data are reported for resource use and EQ-5D-5L.

Mean, per participant complete case results (all resource use and EQ-5D-5L questionnaires are complete) are presented for resource use categories, costs, health utilities (EQ-5D-5L) and QALYs, but not compared statistically.

The differences in multiple imputed total mean costs and QALYs are analysed using general linear models.¹⁰⁴ These were adjusted for baseline variables that were significant predictors of costs and QALY. For costs, these were baseline medication count, baseline EQ-5D-5L, whether the participant was recruited before or during the COVID-19 lockdown period and age. For QALYs, these were the number of days follow-up in the trial, baseline EQ-5D-5L, age and gender. A cluster command was used for centre number.

Total mean costs and QALYs for each arm are presented with 95% Cls. Non-parametric bootstrapping was used to capture sampling uncertainty in the observed data.¹⁰⁵ The results of the bootstrapping were used to calculate 95% Cl around the difference in costs and QALYs, and results are also presented on a cost-effectiveness plane and using a cost-effectiveness acceptability curve (CEAC).¹⁰⁶ Uncertainty in the results is assessed using threshold analysis to identify the value at which key parameters change the conclusion of the cost-effectiveness analysis.¹⁰⁷ The cost-effectiveness of the intervention is assessed using the current NHS threshold of £20,000–£30,000 per QALY.

The exacerbation outcome was complete and no imputation was required for missing data, and results are presented as unadjusted in line with the main trial outcome.

Assumptions

A number of pragmatic assumptions were taken in this analysis:

- Intervention costs during the trial each participant was given a bottle of 168 × 1.5 mg bisoprolol tablets for titration purposes; the cost of bisoprolol during titration was calculated as this bottle (over 7 weeks), due to the varying nature of each participant's titration journey.
- Where the fixed dose of bisoprolol was not available, we applied an arm-specific mean.
- Patients randomised prior to March 2020 had face-to-face titration visits, and those randomised afterwards had telephone calls.
- Titration was carried out by nurse, 50 : 50 Band 5 and 6; we apply average cost of these two bands for 45 minutes for titration face to face and 30 minutes for titration remotely.

Environmental sustainability

An unexpected impact of COVID-19 on delivering the intervention was titration visits changing from face to face to remotely via telephone, and this has an impact on the environment. Changing the format of the titration visits was successful and has been implemented in a subsequent trial.¹⁰⁸ Patient transport accounts for 5% of NHS carbon emissions (Delivering a Net Zero National Health Service – NHS),¹⁰⁹ and with the NHS target of net zero by 2045, reducing patient journeys could contribute to reducing carbon emissions. Using a triple bottom line approach to assess new heath interventions is a key step in addressing the carbon footprint of NHS, evaluating effectiveness, cost and environmental sustainability; therefore, an environmental assessment is included in this report.^{110,111}

To assess the impact of changing titration visits from face to face to telephone, an average distance for an outpatient appointment transport journey of 19 km¹¹² has been taken from literature, and this has been combined with the average number of titration visits during BICS, using a mid-range petrol car. Results are presented as CO_2 .¹¹³

Results

A total of 514 participants are included in the ITT cohort, 259 in the bisoprolol arm and 255 in the placebo arm and 24 participants died during the trial.

Missing data

Missing data at baseline and each follow-up point are presented in *Table 34*. For resource use data, there were slightly higher missing data in the placebo arm compared to the bisoprolol arm, up to 9%. There was slightly increased proportion of missing data in the bisoprolol arm compared to placebo arm for the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire.

Complete case results

There were 378 (73.5%) participants with complete case data (full resource use and QALY data), 189 (73.0%) in the bisoprolol arm and 189 (74.1%) in the placebo arm.

Complete case resource use results (*Table 35*) show higher use of intervention, oxygen and exacerbation location treatment in bisoprolol compared to placebo. In total, 34 participants reported using long-term oxygen during the treatment period, 20 in the bisoprolol arm and 14 in placebo; hence, the higher use of oxygen in the bisoprolol arm. The resource use is higher for location of exacerbation due to the slightly higher number of reported exacerbations in the bisoprolol arm (2.1 vs. 2.0 respectively for complete case). Complete case results also show slightly increased number of primary care contacts, outpatient visits and non-COPD medication in the placebo arm compared to bisoprolol.

Complete case costs mirror the differences between arms described above for resource use: higher costs for the intervention, oxygen and exacerbations in the bisoprolol arm, and higher costs for primary care and outpatient visits in the placebo arm. Overall, complete case total costs are higher in the bisoprolol arm compared to placebo arm, £3866 and £3511 (*Table 36*).

Complete case health utilities calculated from the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire are higher in the bisoprolol arm compared to placebo at baseline, 6- and 12-month follow-ups (*Table 37*). This difference between arms is reflected in the QALY results, with 0.576 QALYs in the bisoprolol and 0.598 in the placebo arm.

	Bisoprolol	Placebo	Total
Resource use			
6-month follow-up	11 (4.3%)	14 (5.5%)	25 (4.9%)
12-month follow-up	13 (5.0%)	20 (7.8%)	33 (6.4%)
Full follow-up	15 (5.8%)	22 (8.6%)	37 (7.2%)
EQ-5D-5L			
Baseline	3 (1.2%)	4 (1.6%)	7 (1.4%)
6-month follow-up	51 (19.7%)	47 (18.4%)	98 (19.1%)
12-month follow-up	63 (24.3%)	60 (23.5%)	123 (23.9%)
Full follow-up	76 (29.3%)	73 (28.6%)	149 (29.0%)

TABLE 34 Missing cost and utility data

TABLE 35 Complete case resource use

	Bisoprolol	Placebo
Resource type	Mean (SD) <i>n</i> = 189	Mean (SD) <i>n</i> = 189
Intervention		
Number of daily bisoprolol tablets	2.3 (1.3)	N/A
Number of titration visits	3.2 (1.1)	N/A
Non-intervention		
Inhaled medication	4.6 (1.5)	4.6 (1.5)
Oxygen	0.09 (0.29)	0.05 (0.22)
Exacerbation treatment - antibiotics	1.7 (1.8)	1.7 (1.6)
Exacerbation treatment - oral corticosteroids	1.6 (1.7)	1.6 (1.5)
Exacerbation treatment – oxygen	0.02 (0.13)	0.01 (0.07)
Exacerbation treatment - bronchodilator	0.30 (0.71)	0.40 (0.93)
Exacerbation – treatment at home	1.9 (1.9)	1.8 (1.6)
Exacerbation – treatment in community to prevent hos- pitalisation or facilitate earlier discharge from hospital	0.08 (0.35)	0.06 (0.34)
Exacerbation – treatment in hospital	0.26 (0.61)	0.24 (0.59)
Primary care	5.1 (5.9)	5.9 (6.3)
Inpatient stays	0.11 (0.36)	0.12 (0.44)
Outpatient visits	1.5 (2.8)	2.2 (2.8)
Emergency admissions	0.16 (0.52)	0.14 (0.48)
Non-COPD medication	4.9 (3.3)	5.8 (3.7)

TABLE 36 Complete case costs

	Bisoprolol	Placebo
Resource type	Mean (SD) <i>n</i> = 189	Mean (SD) <i>n</i> = 189
Intervention costs	£127 (£37)	£0
Inhaled medication	£822 (£629)	£809 (£607)
Oxygen	£413 (£1388)	£227 (£1008)
Exacerbation	£827 (£1771)	£721 (£1918)
Primary care	£347 (£443)	£378 (£434)
Inpatient stays	£357 (£1747)	£320 (£1581)
Outpatient visits	£356 (£607)	£502 (£682)
Emergency stays	£619 (£2460)	£555 (£3462)
Total costs	£3866 (£4899)	£3511 (£5207)
TABLE 37 Complete case health utilities and QALYs

	Bisoprolol	Placebo	
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	
EQ-5D-5L utilities baseline	0.587 (0.263)	0.591 (0.256)	
EQ-5D-5L utilities 6-month follow-up	0.573 (0.280)	0.609 (0.271)	
EQ-5D-5L utilities 12-month follow-up	0.581 (0.284)	0.588 (0.278)	
Total QALYs over 12-month follow-up	0.576 (0.257)	0.598 (0.248)	

TABLE 38 Cost-effectiveness results

	Bisoprolol	Placebo		
	Mean (95% Cl)	Mean (95% CI)	Difference	
Total costs ^a	£4058 (£3485 to £4631)	£3422 (£2869 to £3975)	£636 (-£118 to £1391)	
Total QALYs ^a	0.552 (0.532 to 0.572)	0.587 (0.565 to 0.609)	-0.035 (-0.059 to -0.010)	
Cost per QALY	Dominated			
Exacerbations	2.03 (1.81 to 2.25)	2.01 (1.79 to 2.24)	0.02 (-0.336 to 0.297)	
Cost per exacerbation	£31,800			
a Multiple imputed and adju	usted results.			

Cost-effectiveness

Multiple imputed and adjusted results show higher total costs (± 636 , 95% CI $-\pm 118$ to ± 1391) in the bisoprolol arm compared to placebo arm (*Table 38*). The 95% CI is wide and crosses '0', indicating that this result is uncertain.

Quality-adjusted life-years in the placebo arm are higher than in the bisoprolol arm, a difference of 0.035 (95% CI 0.059 to 0.010). These results suggest that including bisoprolol alongside usual care for COPD patients is slightly more costly and less effective than placebo and this intervention would be described as 'dominated'. Cost per exacerbation result is £31,800 per exacerbation, and this result cannot be compared to the NICE willingness-to-pay threshold to assess cost-effectiveness and would also be considered dominated.

However, care should be taken in interpreting these results due to the reduced sample size; the original target sample size was 1574; however, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the final sample size was 515 (with 514 in the ITT population).

Threshold analysis

In order for bisoprolol to be considered cost-effective, the incremental cost-effectiveness ratio would need to be £20,000 or below and in favour of bisoprolol. This would require a difference in QALYs between arms and in favour of bisoprolol of 0.03.

Cost-effectiveness plane

The bootstrapped samples are plotted on the cost-effectiveness plane (*Figure 7*); this shows that most samples were more costly and less effective in the bisoprolol arm, resulting in the intervention being dominated.

Cost-effectiveness acceptability curve

The CEAC shows that at the current NICE willingness-to-pay threshold of £20,000, there is less than a 1% chance of the bisoprolol intervention being cost-effective (*Figure 8*).

Environmental sustainability considerations

The mean number of titration visits was 3.2, and each participant will reduce their carbon footprint by 22.4 kg CO₂.



FIGURE 7 Cost-effectiveness plane (bootstrapped samples).



FIGURE 8 Cost-effectiveness acceptability curve.

Chapter 6 Discussion

Main results

This COVID-19-affected trial closed to recruitment after 515 participants had been enrolled when the funder indicated they could not fund the extension to the recruitment period that would have been required to meet the recruitment target of 1574. Consequently, the study was underpowered and findings should be interpreted cautiously. The results of this trial show that for people with COPD at high risk of exacerbation, the addition of the beta1-blocker bisoprolol to routine treatment confers no overall clinical or health economic benefit. This result was evident from both the ITT and the per-protocol analyses. For the primary outcome measure, bisoprolol had no effect on the total number of patientreported exacerbations of COPD requiring changes in management during the 1-year treatment period. An important finding, with implications for clinical practice, was that bisoprolol was not associated with any clinically significant safety concerns. For 9 of the 11 pre-specified secondary outcome measures, the addition of bisoprolol had no clinical benefit. Notably, the addition of bisoprolol was not associated with a clinical deterioration in COPD as quantified by the secondary outcomes of COPD exacerbations requiring hospital admission, lung function and impact of COPD on health and well-being (CAT score). For the secondary outcome of COPD-related mortality, there was some evidence that this was reduced with bisoprolol; however, the numbers were small and bisoprolol was not associated with a reduction in all-cause mortality. For the secondary outcome of breathlessness quantified by the TDI, bisoprolol was associated with a change in score, indicative of an increase in breathlessness; however, the difference was of borderline statistical significance. Overall, the safety profile of bisoprolol was similar to that of placebo, with bisoprolol not being associated with an excess of SAEs or an excess of total or respiratory ARs; however, as expected, there was an excess of some well-described side effects (cold peripheries, hypotension).

Although this trial did not recruit the required number of participants to achieve intended statistical power, the estimates of the effect size of bisoprolol were close to unity and consideration of the CIs suggests that while the ITT analysis narrowly failed to exclude a predefined clinically important \geq 15% reduction in COPD exacerbations, the perprotocol analysis did exclude a \geq 15% reduction in COPD exacerbations. These findings suggest that little will be gained by conducting a further trial of bisoprolol in people with COPD having COPD exacerbations as the primary outcome. Our conclusion that the addition of bisoprolol to the routine treatment of people with COPD is not clinically beneficial and cannot be recommended is supported by a published trial (see below), and we anticipate that an ongoing trial of bisoprolol in COPD (see below) along with subsequent meta-analyses of these trials will provide further support for our findings and conclusion.^{87,108}

Relevance to existing literature

The current study investigated whether the beta1-blocker, bisoprolol, was of clinical benefit when added to the routine treatment of people with COPD who did not have an established cardiovascular indication but were at high risk of exacerbation. The justification for the current study was reports from secondary analyses of observational and interventional studies of beta-blockers used for cardiovascular indications, that not only was beta-blocker use safe in people with COPD, but it was also associated with reductions in exacerbations and mortality. Furthermore, this beneficial association was evident in people with COPD who did not have evidence of cardiovascular disease and appeared to be specific to beta-blockers. During the conduct of BICS, closer scrutiny of observational studies, additional observational studies and an RCT indicated that beta-blockers (specifically, metoprolol) may be detrimental for people with COPD and that any beneficial effect on COPD exacerbations is limited to people with COPD with cardiovascular disease in whom beta-blockers have proven clinical benefit.

Since BICS commenced, undoubtedly the most important development, in terms of the debate on the safety of betablockers in COPD and the potential of beta-blockers to reduce exacerbations of COPD was the 2019 report from the BLOCK COPD trial.⁸⁷ BLOCK COPD was a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of metoprolol in people with moderate/severe COPD (FEV₁/FVC < 0.7, FEV₁ < 80% predicted) conducted in the USA. Participants were randomised 1: 1 to extended-release metoprolol succinate or placebo with a 6-week dose-titration phase resulting in final doses of 25 mg, 50 mg or 100 mg once daily, and the total treatment period was 52 weeks. Although the inclusion criteria for BLOCK COPD were intended to recruit people with COPD at increased risk of exacerbations, they differed from the BICS inclusion criterion of ≥ 2 exacerbations in the previous year. BLOCK COPD included people with COPD with \geq 1 exacerbation in the previous year treated with antibiotics and/or systemic corticosteroids, or a visit to an emergency department or hospitalisation for a COPD exacerbation during the previous year or had been prescribed supplemental home oxygen for at least 12 hours a day. The exclusion criteria were very similar to the BICS, apart from the presence of specified changes on an electrocardiogram (ECG) recorded at baseline in BLOCK COPD (left bundle branch block, bifascicular block, ventricular tachyarrhythmia, atrial fibrillation, atrial flutter, supraventricular tachycardia or second-/third-degree heart block). The primary outcome was the time to the first moderate/severe COPD exacerbation, and the study sample size of 1028 was powered to detect a 15% reduction in the probability of an exacerbation in the year treatment period. BLOCK COPD was terminated prematurely after the recruitment of 532 participants when a planned interim analysis indicated futility with respect to the primary outcome and raised safety concerns. There were no significant between-group differences in the median time to first exacerbation (202 days metoprolol, 222 days placebo group) (HR metoprolol vs. placebo 1.05, 95% CI 0.84 to 1.32, p = 0.66). Similarly, there was no difference in the rate of COPD exacerbations between the metoprolol and placebo groups; rate ratio 1.05, 95% CI 0.85 to 1.28. The safety concern was that metoprolol use was associated with a higher risk of COPD exacerbation leading to hospitalisation, specifically an increase in severe (HR 1.91, 95% CI 1.29 to 2.83) and very severe exacerbations (HR 2.08, 95% CI 1.37 to 3.14). Metoprolol use was also associated with an increased impact of COPD on health and well-being as quantified by the CAT score (difference of 1.47 points, 95% CI 0.32 to 2.62), and increased shortness of breath as quantified by the San Diego Shortness of Breath Questionnaire (difference of 4.80 points, 95% CI 1.52 to 8.07). Although metoprolol was not associated with a significant increase in mortality HR 2.13 (0.69, 6.42), the majority of deaths in the metoprolol group were attributed to COPD [7 (2.6%) vs. 1 (0.4%)]. Metoprolol was not associated with any effect on FEV, or the 6-minute walk distance. While the BLOCK COPD trial clearly demonstrates that participants allocated to metoprolol were more likely to experience exacerbations leading to hospitalisation, it is also evident that in the year prior to randomisation, the participants allocated to metoprolol were more likely to have had a COPD exacerbation leading to emergency department visit or hospitalisation (62.7% vs. 50.4%, p = 0.004). Given that the strongest predictor of future exacerbations is the history of previous exacerbations,²⁹ it is possible that the increased rate of exacerbations leading to hospital admissions associated with metoprolol is a consequence of the participants allocated to metoprolol being inherently more likely to be hospitalised. However, the increase in respiratory symptoms (breathlessness) and increased impact of COPD (CAT score) associated with metoprolol are more in keeping with the negative effect of metoprolol. The BLOCK COPD investigators informed us of their findings prior to the publication of their data because of their safety concerns. The BICS DMC reviewed the BLOCK COPD data in confidence and examined the BICS safety data and were content to allow BICS to continue.

The original analysis of lung function data in BLOCK COPD reported that when expressed as per cent predicted, there were no significant differences in FEV₁ over the 52-week treatment period between metoprolol and placebo.⁸⁷ However, a subsequent more detailed analysis of lung function data raised further potential safety concerns.¹¹⁴ This analysis reported that when compared with placebo, over the first 28 days of treatment, metoprolol was associated with small reductions in geometric mean FEV₁ (25 ml) and arithmetic mean FVC (80 ml); however, by the end of the 52-week treatment period, although the reductions were consistently greater in the metoprolol group, they were no longer statistically significant, suggesting perhaps that some beta-blocker-induced impairment of lung function had persisted. The changes in lung function did not predict exacerbations. An accompanying editorial concluded with a note of caution, stating that because clinicians have less data to guide them, it is difficult to predict the balance of risks and benefits for patients with COPD and a cardiac indication for beta-blocker treatment.¹¹⁵

The BLOCK COPD findings appear to have influenced several subsequent systematic reviews of beta-blocker use in people with COPD, with a significant degree of caution being evident that was not present prior to BLOCK COPD. In 2021, a systematic review identified 23 observational studies and 14 RCTs investigating the effect of beta-blockers in COPD.¹¹⁶ The RCTs predominantly investigated the effects of beta-blockers on FEV₁, exercise capacity and quality of life. In a meta-analysis of 5 observational studies with a total of 27,717 participants followed up for 0.76–7.2 years, beta-blockers were associated with reduced exacerbations, HR 0.78 (95% CI 0.74 to 0.82).¹¹⁶ In RCTs, the only beta-blocker associated with a deterioration in lung function (FEV₁) was propranolol, with none of the individual

cardioselective beta-blockers included in the meta-analysis (atenolol, bisoprolol, celiprolol, metoprolol) being associated with significant effects on lung function in patients with COPD, regardless of baseline FEV, or follow-up time. This study concluded that the effects of beta-blockers in COPD remained generally positive with reduced rates of exacerbation, while propranolol was the only beta-blocker associated with a deterioration of lung function in RCTs.¹¹⁶ A more recent systematic review published in 2023 investigated the safety of beta-blockers in people with COPD.¹¹⁷ In total, 28 observational studies were identified, in which the indications for beta-blockers were ischaemic heart disease, heart failure and hypertension, 60,983 patients received beta-blockers and 123,579 patients were in the control groups. In 24 observational studies, 17 reported that beta-blockers were associated with reduced all-cause mortality (HR 0.38-0.91), 5 reported no change in mortality, whereas 2 high-quality studies (1 of which was BLOCK COPD) reported an increase in mortality (HR 1.19–1.37). In 15 observational studies, 7 reported a reduction in COPD exacerbations (OR/RR 0.26-0.74), 8 reported no effect on exacerbations and none reported an increase in exacerbations. The review included the findings of the BLOCK COPD trial and concluded that the data on the safety of beta-blockers in people with COPD are conflicting, with higher-quality evidence showing possible harm with their use. This review also noted that current knowledge does not allow us to answer the important question as to whether beta-blocker use in people with COPD with cardiac disease is safe. Nevertheless, the authors recommended that beta-blockers should be prescribed with caution in COPD, including patients with cardiac indication for beta-blockers. It should be noted that both of these systematic reviews included the study of Hawkins et al. (2009), a small (n = 27) randomised placebocontrolled trial of bisoprolol in patients with COPD and heart failure, this study is not pertinent to BICS because we excluded patients with concomitant COPD and heart failure.¹¹⁸

In 2021, the Rotterdam cohort study reported that in people with COPD with a cardiovascular indication for betablocker use (hypertension, coronary heart disease, atrial fibrillation, heart failure), cardioselective beta-blockers were associated with a reduced risk of COPD exacerbations (HR 0.69, 95% CI 0.57 to 0.85), whereas in people with COPD without a cardiovascular indication for beta-blocker, use of cardioselective beta-blockers were not associated with an altered risk of COPD exacerbations (HR 0.94, 95% CI 0.55 to 1.62).¹¹⁹ More recently, a retrospective cohort study of patients with ACOS reported that use of cardioselective beta-blocker (HR, 0.29, 95% CI 0.11 to 0.72), angiotensin receptor blockers (HR, 0.64, 95% CI 0.44 to 0.93) and calcium channel blockers (HR, 0.66, 95% CI 0.45 to 0.97) was associated with reductions in the likelihood of COPD exacerbations of COPD suggesting that, in contrast to previous studies, any protective effect of beta-blockers on COPD exacerbations is not class specific.^{44,120}

Both BICS and BLOCK COPD investigated the effect on COPD exacerbation of adding a beta-blocker to the routine treatment of people with COPD at risk of exacerbation. Both studies closed to recruitment after recruiting and randomising similar numbers of participants (BICS n = 515, BLOCK COPD n = 532). Both studies report that the addition of a beta-blocker is not associated with a clinically beneficial effect on the frequency of exacerbations or time to first exacerbation. The major difference between BICS and BLOCK COPD is that BLOCK COPD (but not BICS) raised safety concerns that could not be ignored and contributed to the early termination of recruitment. The safety concerns raised by BLOCK COPD were that the addition of metoprolol was associated with a significant increase in COPD exacerbations that resulted in hospitalisation, a significant increase in breathlessness symptoms, a significant increase in the impact of COPD on health and well-being, and a non-significant excess of deaths in those allocated to metoprolol (11 vs. 5). In contrast, in BICS, the addition of bisoprolol was not associated with an increase in COPD exacerbations resulting in hospitalisation, no significant change in the impact of COPD on health and well-being, and no significant increase in SAEs or significant increase in total or respiratory adverse events. Moreover, in BICS, bisoprolol was associated with a significant reduction in COPD/respiratory mortality, although the numbers were small and there was no difference in overall mortality between bisoprolol and placebo groups. Although in BICS, bisoprolol was associated with an increase in TDI breathlessness score, this was of borderline statistical significance.

A number of factors are likely to have contributed to the difference in the safety profiles of BICS (bisoprolol) and BLOCK COPD (metoprolol). Although BICS and BLOCK COPD recruited people with moderate/severe COPD, the sample populations differed. When compared with BLOCK COPD, the BICS sample population was at substantially higher risk of COPD exacerbation (BICS mean ~2.0 exacerbations/year, median time to first exacerbation ~90 days, BLOCK COPD ~1.2 exacerbations/year, median time first exacerbation ~200 days), whereas the BLOCK COPD sample population had more severe airflow obstruction (BICS mean FEV₁ 50% predicted, 5% on long-term oxygen, BLOCK COPD mean FEV₁ 40% predicted, 40% on long-term oxygen). The BICS sample population had a higher rate of using

inhaled LAMA therapies when compared with BLOCK COPD (BICS 90%, BLOCK COPD 73%), and this is a potentially important difference because LAMAs have been reported to be particularly effective in mitigating bronchoconstriction induced by beta-blockers in people with COPD or asthma.^{121,122} Perhaps, the most significant contributory factor to the disparities in outcomes between BLOCK COPD and BICS was differences in the pharmacological properties of the beta-blocker interventions, with the metoprolol used in BLOCK COPD having reduced beta1 to beta2 selectivity (2.6–6.0) when compared with bisoprolol (13.5–19.6).^{50,51} One could speculate that in contrast to the bisoprolol used in BICS, the increased beta2-blockade associated with metoprolol, combined with the more severe airflow obstruction and less frequent use of LAMAs in the BLOCK COPD sample population, might have led to diminished response to inhaled beta2-agonists and that metoprolol reduced or slowed response to beta2-agonists during exacerbations resulting in the need to escalate treatment to a higher level, and in doing so fulfils the definition of severe/very severe exacerbation. Similar considerations could also account for the increased breathlessness and impact on health and well-being scores reported in BLOCK COPD but not BICS.

Although BICS and BLOCK COPD have both demonstrated that beta-blockers do not reduce the likelihood of COPD exacerbation, BLOCK COPD reported clinically significant safety concerns around the use of metoprolol in people with COPD, whereas BICS indicated that the use of bisoprolol in people with COPD is not associated with the safety issues reported for metoprolol. That bisoprolol is safe to use in people with moderate/severe COPD at high risk of exacerbation is a clinically important finding with implications for everyday clinical practice for the management of people with COPD. It is well-recognised that people with COPD have a two- to threefold increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality attributable to increased prevalence of ischemic heart disease, heart failure, arterial hypertension and arrhythmias.^{12,14,20,21,123} It is well-established that beta-blockers reduce morbidity and mortality in people with ischaemic heart disease and heart failure, with beta-blocker use being a guideline recommendation for people who have suffered a myocardial infarction or have heart failure with reduced ejection fraction.^{40,41,61} Despite guideline recommendations that beta-blockers should be used in people with COPD and cardiovascular conditions such as heart failure, it is well-described that many clinicians are reluctant to prescribe beta-blockers for people with COPD and cardiovascular disease;^{45,52-56} consequently, many people with COPD fail to receive optimal guidelinerecommended treatment for their cardiovascular disease, with consequences for morbidity, mortality and the NHS. The safety concerns reported by BLOCK COPD have heightened concerns and are likely to lead to further reductions in the use of beta-blockers in people with COPD and cardiovascular disease. The importance of BICS is that clinicians can now be confident that they can prescribe bisoprolol to people with COPD and cardiovascular disease, enabling people with COPD to receive guideline-recommended treatment for their cardiovascular disease.

Ongoing studies

At the time of writing, we are aware of several ongoing trials investigating the clinical benefit of beta-blockers in people with COPD. The Beta-blockeRs tO patieNts with CHronic Obstructive puLmonary diseasE (BRONCHIOLE) study is an open-label, randomised trial of metoprolol in patients with COPD and is ongoing in Sweden (NCT03566667).¹²⁴ The recruitment target is 1700 patients with COPD (FEV₁/FVC< 0.7), with those allocated to metoprolol starting at 50 mg a day with the aim of achieving a target dose of 100 mg; there is no placebo control, and treatment is for 52 weeks. Outcome data are being collected by clinical follow-up conducted by telephone at 6 and 12 months and accessing the Swedish National Patient Register and the Swedish Cause of Death Register. The primary outcome is a composite measure of all-cause mortality, COPD exacerbations, and cardiovascular events after 52 weeks.

Recruitment has started in the study of bisoprolol in Preventing Adverse Cardiac Events (PACE) in COPD in approximately 26 sites in Australia, New Zealand, India, Sri Lanka and other countries as required (NCT03917914).¹⁰⁸ In a double-blind, placebo-controlled design, 1164 patients with moderate COPD are being randomised to placebo or bisoprolol, the treatment period being 24 months. Bisoprolol is started at 1.25 mg a day and titrated to final doses of 1.25, 2.5 or 5 mg daily. The primary outcomes include all-cause mortality, hospitalisation for COPD exacerbation, hospitalisation for primary cardiac cause, and MACEs. We are aware that this study is having difficulty recruiting. PACE differs from BICS in that participants have had at least one exacerbation in the previous 24 months, treatment is for 24 months, and ECGs are recorded at baseline and throughout the treatment period (1, 3, 12 and 24 months). We have been informed by the PACE investigators that they have had similar difficulties in recruitment that BICS experienced and that they are unlike to achieve their recruitment target. At the time of writing, the intention of the BICS, BLOCK COPD and PACE teams is that the data from the three trials will be subject to meta-analysis when the PACE data become available. The proposed analysis will address the issue of beta-blockers and exacerbations of COPD and the safety of beta-blocker use in people with COPD, of particular interest will be a comparison of safety data for metoprolol and bisoprolol.

Cost-effectiveness

Multiple imputed and adjusted cost per QALY results indicate that bisoprolol would be considered dominated, the cost per exacerbation result confirms this. However, due to the small sample size of the study, the cost-effectiveness results are underpowered, and therefore there is uncertainty in these results. Moving from face-to-face visits pre-COVID-19 pandemic to telephone consultations during and after the pandemic resulted in a decrease in participant carbon emissions.

Impact of COVID-19

Recruitment to BICS was adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, with recruitment and all face-to-face contact with trial participants being suspended by the sponsor on 16 March 2020. In response to this, the outstanding titration visits, and 6- and 12-month follow-up assessments were subsequently all conducted by telephone/video call. Although we were able to collect 6- and 12-month primary outcome data effectively on all the participants randomised by 16 March 2020, the telephone/video nature of the assessment resulted in no lung function (FEV,), heart rate or blood pressure data being captured during these encounters. Recruitment to BICS remained suspended until July 2021 when the sponsor and funder gave permission to restart recruitment in order to ascertain whether the study remained viable, and recruitment to the trial was re-established in August 2021. Discussions with PPI representatives and patients in June 2021 indicated that their confidence in attending suitably COVID-19-secure healthcare facilities was increasing because they had witnessed the effectiveness of mass COVID-19 vaccination in reducing infection rates, hospital admissions and mortality (600/month).¹²⁵ Unfortunately, recruitment proved particularly difficult after restarting in August 2021 because it coincided with the emergence of the omicron variant and well-publicised increases in infection rates, hospital admissions and mortality (6000/month).¹²⁰ The anticipated increase in recruitment capacity failed to materialise because roll-out of recruitment sites was severely affected by the resurgence in COVID-19, with clinical and research staff continuing with their COVID-19 duties, for example, patient care, COVID-19 research, mass COVID-19 vaccination. It was also noticeable that people with COPD were reluctant to take part in research ('what's in it for me') and extremely averse to any risk to their health at all ('the bisoprolol can have side effects, why would I take something that could make me ill'), one could speculate that this was a consequence of people with COPD repeatedly being told that they were 'vulnerable' and to avoid all risks. In April 2022, the funder indicated they could not fund the extension to the recruitment period that would have been required to meet recruitment targets and recruitment to the study ceased on 31 May 2022.

During the COVID-19 lockdown, advantage was taken of the changes needed to mitigate COVID-19 risk to improve the acceptability of BICS to potential participants, and these changes were approved by the TSC, DMC, REC and MHRA. In response to the need to comply with COVID-19 national IPC measures, the vulnerability of BICS participants (most/all had been shielding since March 2020) and the reluctance of people with COPD to attend healthcare facilities (consensus clinical experience), the study schedule was modified to reduce the number of face-to-face assessments to zero or a maximum of one depending on the preference of potential participants and research staff. Face-to-face visits were eliminated by the option of conducting recruitment and consent by telephone/video with PIL and consent documentation being sent by post and discussed/completed during the telephone/video encounter. If recruitment and consent were conducted face to face, all COVID-19 measures (social distancing, PPE) were implemented and if not conducted in the participant's home, the study paid for taxi travel to/from the visit if the participant did not have their own transport. As all of the subsequent titration and follow-up 'visits' were conducted remotely by telephone/ video call, spirometry was not considered a viable option, principally because participant technique was likely to be suboptimal and the need to calibrate the equipment using prohibitively expensive calibration syringes before use. Moreover, not performing spirometry avoided the risks and IPC issues related to performing spirometry during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹²⁶

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Spirometry at recruitment was replaced by historical evidence of spirometry with FEV₁/FVC < 0.7 and FEV₁ < 80% predicted. Spirometry during dose titration was replaced by asking the participant whether their breathing has deteriorated since starting/increasing study medication, and these changes were incorporated into the online advisory algorithm. The measurement of pulse and blood pressure during the telephone/video dose-titration assessments was achieved by providing participants with a digital sphygmomanometer (Omron M2, Omron Healthcare UK Ltd, Milton Keynes, UK), which they were instructed how to use during the recruitment 'visit'. A benefit of reducing face-to-face visits to a maximum of one was that dose titrations and follow-up 'visits' could be conducted by research nurses out with the participants' geographical area, and this was particularly helpful in areas where clinical and research staff had been diverted to COVID-19 duties; for example, patient care, COVID-19 research and mass COVID-19 vaccination. The supply chain for study medication was not disrupted, supplies of medication continued to be organised by trial office staff working from home, dispensed from a central clinical trials pharmacy and couriered to participants' homes – proof of delivery signatures was not sought by couriers, so the trial office staff contacted participants to confirm delivery.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, anecdotal reports and subsequent evidence demonstrated that the incidence of exacerbations experienced by people with COPD declined by as much as 50%.^{62,63} Analysis of the BICS exacerbation data comparing those recruited prior to, and after August 2021 when the shielding advice was revoked, indicated that the rate of exacerbation in those recruited after shielding advice had been revoked was 30% less than that pre-COVID-19 or during shielding. These analyses also demonstrated that the COVID-19 pandemic and associated interventions did not appreciably influence the study findings.

Strengths and limitations

The main strength of BICS was that it was a pragmatic, predominantly community-based, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, UK multicentre clinical trial with a high follow-up rate for the primary clinical outcome. A total of 519 individuals were recruited in 76 of 117 UK sites that were opened up for the study, and 60% of participants were identified in primary care making it highly likely that BICS participants reflected normal clinical practice across both primary and secondary care in the UK. The 1-year treatment period allowed capture of the seasonality of exacerbations.¹²⁷

A further strength of BICS was that it recruited a sample of people with COPD at high risk of exacerbation, the mean (SD) self-reported number of exacerbations in the 12 months prior to recruitment was 3.55 (1.95) and the mean (SD) number of exacerbations in the 12-month treatment period was 2.02 (1.83). A similar disparity between the number of exacerbations reported by participants in the year prior to the study and during the 12-month treatment period was observed in TWICS.⁵⁹ The most likely explanation for this difference is that participants were not asked for dates for the reported exacerbations in the year prior to the study, whereas during the study we asked for dates and the conventional minimum of 2 weeks between consecutive exacerbations separated by < 2 weeks being merged. Although further factors contributing to the disparity in exacerbations before and during the study include the reduction in exacerbations during the COVID-19 pandemic and may include an over-reporting bias by participants and regression to the mean, the exacerbation frequency during the treatment period was consistent with that predicted by ECLIPSE and reported by TWICS.^{29,59,62,63}

Primary outcome data (number of COPD exacerbations) were collected for 514 (99.8%) of the 515 participants who commenced the 1-year treatment period and were included in the ITT analysis. Several factors contributed to the high follow-up rate. Although, prior to March 2020, dose titration required face-to-face assessments, once titrated if participants were unable to attend for assessment, they were visited at home, contacted by telephone, or sent the questionnaires to complete at home. With the advent of COVID-19, all dose-titration and follow-up assessments were conducted remotely by telephone and/or video link. Participation and remote follow-up were further facilitated by delivering the study drug to the participants' homes using a courier. All participants who ceased taking the study drug were invited to remain in the study for follow-up, either by face-to-face assessment, telephone assessment or postal questionnaire. For participants who could not be followed up directly, for example, who failed to attend follow-up, various methods of follow-up independent of participant involvement were used. These included remote access of

electronic patient records by the participant's research team, contacting the participant's practice by e-mail/telephone/ questionnaire to enquire about exacerbations (number, dates, how and where treated), and the minimum data requested were the number of exacerbations in the treatment period. The combination of follow-up methods enabled the ITT analysis to include 504 years of participant follow-up data. Inevitably, there were some participants who did not provide a full 12 months of follow-up data, for example, deaths, or for whom 12 months of follow-up data were not available even using remote follow-up method. A strength of BICS was that the statistical analytical methods used enabled the inclusion of these participants up to the point at which they were lost to follow-up, with their time in the study utilised in the offset variable during analysis.

As with all studies, there are limitations associated with BICS, the most obvious and important of which was that BICS was underpowered to detect the 15% reduction in exacerbations that it set out to demonstrate, and the results need to be interpreted with caution. The target sample size of 1574 was not achieved as recruitment was closed in May 2022 after 515 participants had been recruited because the funder considered the study to be unviable in the difficult clinical research environment present in 2022 and declined to fund the extension to recruitment needed to meet the original recruitment target. The failure to achieve our recruitment target restricted our cost-effectiveness analysis because there were insufficient data to permit the lifetime modelling of health economic data. BICS originally aimed to recruit 1574 participants, the sample size being primarily based on the findings of the observational ECLIPSE cohort study.²⁹ ECLIPSE reported that the best predictor of an exacerbation in a year was a treated exacerbation in the previous year. Moreover, ECLIPSE identified a frequent exacerbator phenotype defined as ≥ 2 exacerbations in the previous year, which was relatively stable for 3 years and could be reliably identified by patient report. For the frequent exacerbating patients recruited into BICS, data from ECLIPSE predicted a mean (SD) of 2.22 (1.86) exacerbations in the year of treatment, and this was supported by the findings of the TWICS study that reported a mean (SD) of 2.23 (1.97) exacerbations in a year for participants with ≥ 2 exacerbations in the previous year.⁵⁹ For BICS, the overall mean (SD) of 2.02 (1.83) exacerbations in the year of treatment is about 10% lower than the exacerbation rates reported by ECLIPSE and TWICS. Subgroup analysis of randomisation in relation to shielding advice for COVID-19 indicated that the mean exacerbation rate for participants recruited after the lifting of shielding was about 30% lower than the exacerbation rates of participants recruited prior to shielding [mean (SD) 2.12 (1.88)] which was within 5% of the exacerbation rates reported by ECLIPSE and TWICS for this patient group.^{29,59}

At the onset of BICS, we were quietly confident that we could recruit 1574 participants into BICS because our experience of TWICS was that, after an initial 12-month period of below-target recruitment, 1567 people with COPD with \geq 2 exacerbations in the previous year were recruited in 31 months, exceeding the recruitment target of 1424. Key to the success of TWICS was a rapid increase in the number of sites recruiting into the study, consequently for BICS, the intention was to rapidly open up a large number (> 100) of recruitment sites. Based on our experiences with TWICS, the recruitment target and clinical opinion that BICS would be somewhat harder to recruit to than TWICS, the original recruitment projection was to recruit 1574 participants into BICS over 36 months (August 2018–July 2021). BICS started recruitment in October 2018 and despite opening up a total of 117 sites (81 primary and 36 secondary care), by March 2020 it was apparent that recruitment was proving more difficult than anticipated with 429 (57% of the March 2020 recruitment target) participants recruited. In many respects, BICS was very similar in design to TWICS; however, several differences appear to have adversely impacted recruitment to BICS. In contrast to TWICS (three assessments in 12 months), the BICS schedule not only included these three assessments in 12 months but also included an additional four relatively closely spaced clinic visits to ensure the safe dose up-titration of the study medication as recommended in heart failure guidelines. These extra four visits proved to be a much greater burden for people with COPD than anticipated. A further unanticipated issue was the difficulties of accommodating these titration visits for participants and research staff around the time of Christmas, Easter and school holidays. Also surprisingly unpopular was the prospect of taking an extra four tablets a day (for TWICS, the maximum dose was two tablets a day). While it would have been possible for participants to have been titrated and maintained with single tablets of different strength (1.25 mg, 2.5 mg, 3.75 mg, 5 mg), the risks, logistics, complexity and manufacturing costs associated with four individual tablet strengths were considered prohibitive and a single tablet strength (1.25 mg) model was chosen. Of particular concern of using different tablet strengths was participants having almost identical bottles of different strength bisoprolol tablets around the house, increasing the risk of under and overdosing. Whereas TWICS was a trial investigating a well-established and familiar drug (theophylline) widely used to treat people with COPD, BICS investigated a drug not routinely used to treat people with COPD; moreover, it is well-described that many clinicians are reluctant to prescribe beta-blockers for people with COPD.^{45,52-56} There was evidence of some resistance to the use of beta-blockers in people with COPD when GPs were reviewing lists of potentially eligible patients. Many sites reported that recruitment to BICS was competing against recruitment to commercial trials and that there was patient fatigue with taking part in/asked to take part in many trials because people at high risk of COPD exacerbation are the focus of much academic and commercial research activity.

A limitation of BICS was that 28% of participants either did not initiate treatment with the study drug (1.6%) or ceased taking the study drug during the treatment period (26.4%). As expected, the proportion ceasing study drug was slightly higher in those allocated to bisoprolol (28.2% bisoprolol, 24.6% placebo), because of an excess of the wellrecognised beta-blocker side effects of bradycardia, hypotension and cold peripheries. Although the most common reason for ceasing study medication was for respiratory reasons, this reason was not more frequent in those allocated to bisoprolol (4.6% bisoprolol, 6.3% placebo). Of those who ceased study medication, the majority (59%) did so during dose titration, and the proportion of those ceasing study medication during dose titration was similar between those allocated to bisoprolol (16.2%) and placebo (14.8%). It is remarkable that 14.8% of those allocated to placebo were unable to tolerate placebo based on an algorithm that factored in beta-blocker-associated side effects (in intolerable symptoms, blood pressure, heart rate and lung function). The proportion of participants ceasing study medication during BICS (28%) is consistent with the 26% of participants who ceased study medication during our trial of low-dose theophylline (TWICS) in people with COPD, with almost identical inclusion/exclusion criteria and very similar baseline characteristics.⁵⁹ Although consistent with TWICS, the proportion of participants ceasing study medication during BICS (28%) is much higher than the 8.7% of participants who ceased study medication during BLOCK COPD (11.2% metoprolol, 6.1% placebo); moreover, as in BICS, the most common reason for ceasing was respiratory symptoms, but in contrast to BICS, this was more frequent in those allocated to metoprolol (3.0% metoprolol, 1.1% placebo).^{29,59} It is open to speculation why people with COPD in the UK were far more likely to cease study medication than people with COPD in the USA. Given the final conclusions of BLOCK COPD, it is unlikely that metoprolol was better tolerated than bisoprolol: our experience with TWICS suggests that, perhaps, people with COPD in the UK participating in trials of this type have a lower threshold for ceasing study medication. The dose-titration algorithm used in BICS was a conservative interpretation of the 'start low, go slow' advice provided in the SmPC for bisoprolol and Heart Failure Guidelines designed for use by appropriately trained nurses in primary care settings.^{41,64-66} A possible consequence of the algorithm is that participants susceptible to beta-blocker side effects were titrated to zero tablets, whereas in BLOCK COPD, they remained in the trial and contributed to the reported excess of safety outcomes.

As discussed earlier, the IPC measures implemented during the COVID-19 pandemic made it impractical to measure spirometry and severely limited our ability to comment on any potential effects of bisoprolol on lung function. Although bisoprolol was not associated with a statistically significant reduction in FEV₁ at 12 months, the mean (95% CI) difference of -4.53% (-10.22 to 1.16) could be of clinical relevance. An additional analysis of the baseline lung function data of the 51 participants for whom 12-month lung function data were available allayed clinical concerns, because the difference in FEV₁ between bisoprolol and placebo groups present at 12 months was largely present at baseline.

A possible limitation of BICS relying on participant-reported exacerbations is the accuracy of such a report over a 6-month period. To facilitate recall, participants were given a diary card to make notes on exacerbations, treatment and healthcare usage. We are confident that participant recall of exacerbations is clinically relevant because patient reports are what clinicians rely on in everyday practice; furthermore, during the TWICS study, a validation exercise indicated 80% agreement between participant and GP report.⁶⁰ One of the advantages of patient-reported exacerbation data is that GP records may not be as accurate as they once were because nowadays many patients with COPD have rescue packs at home and can access help for their exacerbations through many non-GP sources; for example, pharmacies, emergency, walk-in centres, and accident and emergency departments.

The definition of an exacerbation used for BICS was that recommended by the ATS/ERS.⁶⁸ The minimum management change was treatment with antibiotics or oral corticosteroids, and consequently, the BICS only quantified moderate and severe exacerbations. However, these are the exacerbations that are the most burdensome to patients and healthcare services. A limitation of BICS is that we underestimated the frequency of symptom-defined mild exacerbations that are short-lived and treated by the patient with a temporary increase in bronchodilator therapy.¹²⁸ The identification of such mild exacerbations would have required participants to complete daily symptom diary cards which are not part of

routine clinical practice in the UK and would have added to the intrusiveness of the study. Although BICS is unable to exclude an (unlikely) effect of bisoprolol on the frequency of mild exacerbations, there were no significant differences between treatment and placebo in quality of life/impact on health status as quantified by EQ-5D-5L/CAT, suggesting either that bisoprolol had no effect on mild exacerbations or if there was an effect it did not impact on health status/ healthcare usage.

Generalisability

This study has good external validity as it was of a pragmatic design that reflected normal clinical practice across both primary and secondary care in the UK. Participants remained on their existing COPD medications, and they were managed in the normal way by their usual healthcare teams and 60% of the participants were identified in primary care. The trial recruited from 76 of 117 sites that were opened (45 primary care, 31 secondary care) and that spanned the UK, many of the secondary care sites being District General Hospitals. The initiation of bisoprolol replicated its use in a typical UK primary care setting where beta-blockers are routinely commenced without an ECG being recorded (in contrast to BLOCK COPD and PACE trials), and the dose-titration schedule was a conservative interpretation of the 'start low, go slow' advice provided in the SmPC for bisoprolol and Heart Failure Guidelines designed for use by appropriately trained nurses in UK primary care settings.^{41,64–66} We consider it to be highly likely that BICS participants and the use of bisoprolol are typical of normal clinical practice across both primary and secondary care in the UK and that the findings are generalisable to clinical practice in the UK.

Although the current trial demonstrated that adding bisoprolol to the routine treatments of people with COPD at high risk of exacerbation does not reduce the risk of exacerbation, as described below, the finding that bisoprolol is not associated with any clinically significant safety concerns is clinically important and directly relevant to everyday clinical practice in primary and secondary care in the UK. The BICS recruited participants with moderate/severe airflow obstruction highly likely to exacerbate, because in clinic practice these are the patients who continue to exacerbate despite maximal inhaled therapies. As evidenced by the BLOCK COPD trial, the BICS sample population is also likely to be susceptible to any respiratory side effects of beta-blockers. The absence of any clinically significant safety concerns with bisoprolol in a high-risk sample population suggests that the safety findings of BICS are relevant to people with COPD, regardless of severity and exacerbation frequency.

While the results of this trial are generalisable to the UK and probably other high-income countries, the findings may not be applicable to low/medium-income countries, with differing pharmacogenetic profiles.

Public and patient involvement

Public and patient involvement in this study was limited but effective, building on lessons learnt by the PPI of our previous study of low-dose theophylline in COPD (TWICS). A patient with COPD was an applicant on the 'outline' and 'full' proposals and in addition to being actively involved in study development, for example, feasibility, participant-facing materials, he was a member of the TSC. After our experiences of TWICS, we were keen to expand PPI and to proactively support the independent patient representative.

Chest Heart & Stroke Scotland very kindly allowed their Voices Scotland Lead to support the study. The Voices Scotland Lead recruited a panel of 15 people living with COPD from CHSS's involvement database. After training the panel of COPD volunteers, he supported them so that they were able to voice opinions and ideas. The Voices Scotland Lead was a member of the TSC, where he not only provided support for the patient representative, but also presented the opinions and ideas of the panel of COPD volunteers who had been circulated with meeting materials beforehand. The more formal support for the COPD patient representative worked well, and the panel of COPD volunteers worked extremely well, probably because they were interacting with someone they knew and who was not a medical professional. The anonymity of being represented by Voices Scotland Lead almost certainly gave the COPD panel the confidence to express their opinions in a very frank and memorable way. Unfortunately, the Voices Scotland Lead was an indirect victim of the COVID-19 pandemic; he was furloughed and subsequently made redundant.

Further support was provided by CHSS and the (then) BLF, which contributed to the application process and supported the commencement of recruitment by contributing to and publicising a press release.

Equality, diversity and inclusion

We recruited participants from both primary and secondary care sites across Scotland and England. The age and gender of participants are representative of patients living with COPD in the UK. We did not collect information on ethnicity of participants – recruitment sites served different populations. We did not have resource to offer translation of study materials, but the protocol had provision for people who were not able to read or write to be able to take part in the study if they wished. The protocol also had provision for research teams to carry out research visits at participant's homes – people with COPD often have restricted mobility because of breathing difficulties. The revisions to the protocol such that recruitment, titration and follow-up visits that could be carried out remotely may have made the study more attractive to potential participants, though it was our experience that participants attended an in-person recruitment visit. There was opportunity for junior staff to become involved in study activities that they had not previously been involved in, which will help build institutional capacity.

Conclusions

Main conclusions

This multicentre, pragmatic, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trial failed to achieve its recruitment target because of COVID-19 and was underpowered. The results of this trial show that for people with COPD, at high risk of exacerbation, the addition of the beta-blocker bisoprolol to routine treatment confers no overall clinical or health economic benefit and was not associated with any clinically significant safety concerns.

Implications for practice

The trial has shown that bisoprolol does not reduce the likelihood of exacerbation in people with COPD and cannot be recommended as a treatment for COPD.

The trial has also demonstrated that bisoprolol is safe to use in people with COPD, and we anticipate that guideline recommendations for beta-blocker use in people with cardiovascular disease will now be able to make definitive statements about the safety of bisoprolol for cardiovascular indications in people with COPD.

Recommendations for research

A systematic review with meta-analysis is planned for the clinical trials that have investigated the effectiveness and safety of beta-blockers in people with COPD. The three trials (BLOCK COPD, BICS, PACE) have all had difficulties recruiting and have closed to recruitment before achieving their recruitment target because of evidence of futility or COVID-19. It is anticipated that this study will commence in 2025.

The justification for the current study was reports from secondary analyses of observational and interventional studies of beta-blockers used for cardiovascular indications, that beta-blocker use in people with COPD was associated with reductions in exacerbations and mortality. While the current study demonstrates that bisoprolol does not reduce the likelihood of COPD exacerbation, one of the secondary analyses indicated a statistically significant reduction in COPD mortality; however, numbers were small and did not translate into a reduction in all-cause mortality. Based on these findings, a reasonable hypothesis would be that beta-blockers reduce mortality in people with COPD. To test this hypothesis, a RCT would be needed; however, the study would need to be much larger and for a longer duration than BICS, and the evidence of BICS, BLOCK COPD and PACE is that recruitment to trials of beta-blockers in people with COPD may mitigate the reluctance of people with COPD to participate.

Additional information

CRediT contribution statement

Graham Devereux (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0024-4887): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – original draft, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Seonaidh Cotton (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7883-0608): Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – original draft, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Mintu Nath (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0753-0464): Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Software, Validation, Visualisation, Writing – original draft, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Nicola McMeekin (https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2918-8820): Data curation, Formal analysis, Methodology, Visualisation, Writing – original draft, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Karen Campbell (https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1215-8991): Methodology, Project administration, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Rekha Chaudhuri (https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8007-949X): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Gourab Choudhury (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2595-8253): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Anthony De Soyza (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8566-0344): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Shona Fielding (https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5363-8188): Conceptualisation, Formal analysis, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Visualisation, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Simon Gompertz (https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2021-0913): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

John Haughney (https://orcid.org/0009-0005-6053-2126): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Amanda Lee (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4865-9061): Formal analysis, Methodology, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Graeme MacLennan (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1039-5646): Formal analysis, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Alyn Morice (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6135-9610): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Writing – reviewing and editing.

John Norrie (https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9823-9252): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

David Price (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9728-9992): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Philip Short (https://orcid.org/0009-0007-1959-2412): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Jorgen Vestbo (https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6355-6362): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Paul Walker (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5449-9551): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Jadwiga Wedzicha (https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9642-1261): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Andrew Wilson (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5514-4867): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Supervision, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Olivia Wu (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0570-6016): Formal analysis, Methodology, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Brian Lipworth (https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8140-2014): Conceptualisation, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Supervision, Visualisation, Writing – reviewing and editing.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank all the participants who took part in the trial. We are grateful to all the staff at recruitment sites who facilitated identification, recruitment and follow-up of study participants (listed below). We are also grateful to other general practices and organisations that acted as PICs for the trial. We could not have completed the trial without the ongoing support of local and primary care research networks:

NHS Research Scotland Primary Care Network – Amanda Cardy, Samantha Holden, Tracy Ibbotson, Catriona Loots, Yvonne McIlvenna, Kim Stringer.

NIHR CRN North East and North Cumbria – Jill Ducker, Laura Gebbie, Clare Graham, Gillian Johnson, Fiona McIntosh, Rachel Nixon, Beth Pickering, Norah Phipps, Laura Renwick, Cheryl Rigg, Bertie Rowell, Rebecca Russell, Nicky Todd, Lauren Tough, Jacqui Vicars, Lisa Westwood, Alicja Yilmaz.

NIHR CRN North West – Margaret Brunton, Lisa Cheng, Debbie Dickerson, Jacqui Dooley, Grace Hull, Kate Maitland, Julie Mugarza, Gail Timcke, Sara Yearsley.

NIHR CRN South West Peninsula - Lynsey Beall, Tania Crabb, Samantha Hayward, Sara McNamara, Lauren Merrin.

NIHR CRN East of England – Anneka Bicknell, Siobhan Campbell, Donna Clements, Kate Ellerby, Zenzi Fernandes, Julia Fromings Hill, Rachel Hollis, Bonnie Jackson, Emma Jameson, Jenny Johnson, Helen Jung, Heather Leishman, Philippa Lincoln, Suzanne Lockwood, Gosia Majsak-Newman, Kate McCloskey, Ruth Osborne, Julie Selley, Susanne Skinner, Karen Tibbenham, Nicola Ward, Gilda Watson.

NIHR CRN East Midlands – Kylie Bate, Craig Beecroft, Michelle Chalke, John Cvancara, Kate Ellis, Fenglin Guo, Juliet Jones, Valentina Lazarevic, Hayley Simpson, Johanna Williams.

NIHR CRN Kent, Surrey and Sussex - Natalie Billington, Claire Cox, Christina Gibbon, Louise Phillips.

We are grateful to Janice Cruden for her secretarial and data co-ordination support and to other members of the CHaRT trial management and data co-ordination team for their help with discrete tasks. We are grateful to Kirsty McCormack for her help and advice in developing the grant proposal. We thank Mark Forrest and the programming team in CHaRT for developing and maintaining the trial website. We also thank Juliette Snow and Rachel West for their help with contracting, and Blair Annandale and Anne Buckle for their help in managing the budget.

We are grateful for the guidance and support of the TSC (chairperson: Professor Edwin Chilvers; independent members: Matt Sydes, Rod Lawson, Dave Bertin and Alister Laird) and the DMC (chairperson: Mike Thomas; independent members: Michael Steiner, Stephen Gerry).

The Health Services Research Unit is core funded by the Chief Scientist Office of the Scottish Government Health and Social Care Directorate.

Staff at recruitment sites

We are grateful to the staff in NHS Grampian Clinical Trials Pharmacy for facilitating central distribution of bisoprolol/ placebo to study participants: Menia Chairetaki, Michael Christie, David Christie, Patricia Cooper, Chris Dawson, Fiona Herrera, Amber Johnson, Gillian Price, Julia Subedi and Bartosz Was.

Site name	
49 Marine Avenue Surgery	Justine Norman (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Nicky Todd
Aberdeen Royal Infirmary	David Miller (Principal Investigator), Hassan Abbas, Sana Bilal, Wendy Campbell, Vicki Fraser, Joy Miller, Chiara Scicluna
Acorn Surgery	Damian Schembri (Principal Investigator), Chloe Bailey, Ellie Gyngell
Aintree University Hospital	Paul Walker (Principal Investigator), Joanne Brown, Graham Devereux, Joanne Earley, Brogan Johnston, Nadia Lewis-Burke, Lucy Melling, Rebecca Tangney
Alnwick Medical Group	Graham Syers (Principal Investigator), Joanne Barker, Rebecca Curtis, Jill Ducker, Adam Henry, Duncan Johnson, Helen Moor, Rachel Nixon, Eve Stephenson
Arrowe Park Hospital	David Tarpey (Principal Investigator), Elizabeth Bailey
Ash Trees Surgery	Harinder Mehta (Principal Investigator), Helen Wadeson
Axbridge & Wedmore Medical Practice	Ewart Jackson-Voyzey (Principal Investigator), Debra Chatterton, Jane Coutts, Jenni Morgan, Susan Wilkinson
Barton Surgery	Liz Alborough (Principal Investigator), David Douglas (Principal Investigator), Paula Brison, Yvette Harker
Basildon University Hospital	Kirsten Wadsworth (Principal Investigator), Jacqueline Colnet, Anne Nicholson, Joanne Riches, Mark Vertue
Bay Medical Group	Russell Kelton (Principal Investigator), Muhammad Akhtar, Joanna Beldon, Rachel Gill, Angela Hall, Paula Melrose, Eleanor Sowerby, Jonathan Wimborne
Bedford Hospital	Mohammed Azher (Principal Investigator), Beena David, Carina Galpin, Clare Keech, Iftikhar Nadeem, Noel Nathaniel, Melchizedek Penacerrada, Junaid Sami, Carol Whelan, Retno Wulandari
Belford Medical Practice	Sebastian Moss (Principal Investigator), Maureen Birdsall
Benfield Park Medical Group	Paul Netts (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Nicky Todd
Birmingham – Heartlands Hospital	Alice Turner (Principal Investigator), Mary Bellamy, Samantha Caddick, Maged Fayed, Polly Foster, Bridget Hopkins, Christopher Huntley, Edwin Justice, Bethany Kingston, Valarie Magaya, Harvinder Mann, Michael Newham, Joseph Nyaboko, Ketan Patel, Madhumitha Rangaraju, Gurcharan Singh
Birmingham – Queen Elizabeth Hospital	Simon Gompertz (Principal Investigator), Rhiannon Baggott, Emma Bruce, Diana Crossley, Jo Dasgin, Davinder Dosanjh, Paul Ellis, Sinead Gill, Clara Green, Di Griffiths, Sebastian Lugg, Rahul Mahida, Fahima Mannan, Charlotte Sabine, Gurpreet Sangha, Anita Sullivan, Onn Shaun Thein, Catherine Thurlby, Sharon Wyatt, Kay Por Yip

continued

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Site name	
Bishopgate Medical Centre	lan Bremner (Principal Investigator), Louise Aisbitt, Phillip Jackson
Blackhall & Peterlee Practice	Savitri Laloo (Principal Investigator), Joan Todd, Lisa Westwood
Blackpool Victoria Hospital	Tarek Saba (Principal Investigator), Ahmed Al-ajrash, Amy Barnett, Melanie Caswell, Allison Clarke, Shamina Hankinson, Marina Oprea, Caroline Toal, Conor Wilkinson, Ella Riedel, Scott Warden
Broadway Medical Practice	Moazzam Chaudhary (Principal Investigator), John Snaith, Nicky Todd
Brunel Medical Practice	Richard Veale (Principal Investigator), Pamela Grills, Ray Naidoo, Lisa van Kuyk
Burnley Wood Medical Centre	Pauline Patrick (Principal Investigator), Lesley Miller
Carmel Medical Practice	Ahmet Fuat (Principal Investigator), Sandra (Sandi) Elphick
Cartmel Surgery	Julie Colclough (Principal Investigator), Liz Butterworth
Castlegate and Derwent Surgery	Mary Philipsz (Principal Investigator), Michelle Adams, Debbie O'Carroll, Carolyn Rigg, Barbara Robinson, Jacqueline Smith
Channel View Medical Group	Catherine Hall (Principal Investigator), Cameron Cater, Lydia Hall
Church View Surgery	Anna Dias (Principal Investigator), Luan Lacy, Marie Roy
Claremont Medical Practice	Lisa Gibbons (Principal Investigator), Lynsey Beall, Kevin Douglas, Kirsty Nicholls
Claypath Medical Practice	Stephen Dellar (Principal Investigator), Nicky Todd
Corbridge Medical Group	Tom Schatzberger (Principal Investigator), Joanne Hall, Julie Johnston, Susan Slaney
Danetre Medical Practice	Amy Butler (Principal Investigator), Sally Armstrong, Fenglin Guo, Vicki Hill
Darlington Memorial Hospital	Pradip De (Principal Investigator), Allan Anthony, Elizabeth Moisey, Julie O'Brien, Simon Patel, Susan Riley, Anne Sebakungu, Lynsey Tiplady
Doncaster Royal Infirmary	Moe Kyi (Principal Investigator), Sharon Allen, Rob Chadwick, Fiona Dunning, Gemma Kirkman, Lisa Warren, Aldrin Adeni, Abhinav Choubey
Empingham Medical Centre	Mike Eaves (Principal Investigator), John Cvancara, Alex Vickery, Johanna Williams
Freeman Hospital	Anthony De Soyza (Principal Investigator), Jamie Brown, Lauren Butler, Gareth Davies, Carlos Echevarria, Helen Fisher, Chris Francis, Geraldine Jones, Sheenu Thomas, Amanda Young
Gartnavel General Hospital, Glasgow	Rekha Chaudhuri (Principal Investigator), Jacqueline Anderson, Patricia Clark, Una Fraser, Tracyanne Grandison, Stephanie Hughes, Andrew Hurst, Wai-Ting (Nicola) Lee, Diane Murray, Steven Smith, Audrey Smith, Lynne Turner, Freda Yang
Glendale Surgery	Saul Miller (Principal Investigator), Maureen Birdsall
Guidepost Medical Group	Catherine Bromham (Principal Investigator), Elizabeth (Liz) Harmer, Sue Rowland
Haltwhistle Medical Group	Sarah Davies (Principal Investigator), Jane Charteries, Susan Slaney
Heswall and Pensby Group Practice	Stephen Forster (Principal Investigator), Jayne Hennessy, Michelle Millet
Honiton Surgery	Daniel Murphy (Principal Investigator), Susan Blake, Anne Hitchens
Humshaugh & Wark Medical Group	Beth Gregory-Smith (Principal Investigator), Jack Blissett, Katherine Dixon, Gudrun Heslop, Mary Neeson, Hayley Wright
Jubilee Medical Group	Sunday Wilson Erijoh (Principal Investigator), Julie Dowson, Lisa Dunn, Lisa Westwood
Kingston Hospital, Kingston upon Thames	Siva Mahendran (Principal Investigator), Isabel Bradley, Rita Fernandes, Maggie Grout, Kenneth Lambatan, India McKenley, Tracey O'Brien, Kathryn Sollesta
Lakenham Surgery	Ochuko Emore (Principal Investigator), Rosemary (Rosie) Carey, Rachel Hollis, Pippa Lincoln
Lancaster Medical Practice	Michael Wong (Principal Investigator), Andrew Gallagher, Nour Ghazal, Angela Hall, Helen Wadeson
Layton Medical Centre	Rebecca Clark (Principal Investigator), Margaret Brunton, Amanda Chalk, Elaine Duncan, Sarah Shaw
Leadgate Surgery	Gareth Forbes (Principal Investigator), Michael Foster, Susan Levick, Lisa Westwood

ite name

Site name	
Leslie Medical Practice	Rajesh Muvva (Principal Investigator), Laura Beveridge, Michael Cumming, Frank Reglinski, Linda Lister
Medway Maritime Hospital	Sandip Banerjee (Principal Investigator), Laura Adams, Mary Everett, Tom Hatton, Bosede Olaniyan
Mundesley Medical Centre	Angela Hallatt (Principal Investigator), Lucy Harty, Ellen Walker, Jessica Wharton
Musgrove Park Hospital	Robert Stone (Principal Investigator), James Davidson, Dawn Redwood, Jo Tilley, Tania Wainwright
Newquay Health Centre	Nick Jacobsen (Principal Investigator), Fay Cattermoul, Megan Miners, Keren Northcott, William Pynsent, Sara McNamara
Ninewells Hospital, Dundee	Philip Short (Principal Investigator), Christine Almaden-Boyle, William Anderson, Shona Carson, Angela Strachan, Jennifer Taylor
Norfolk and Norwich University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust	Andrew Wilson (Principal Investigator), Bethany Bridgwood, Lisa Hudig, Jocelyn Keshet-Price, Garth Ravenhill, Catherine Rennie, Sue Robinson, Dayle Terrington, David Tomlinson, Jee Whang Kim, Catherine Wright
North Tyneside General Hospital	Stephen Bourke (Principal Investigator), Rachel Browell, Dianne Charlton, Stacey Duffy, Victoria Ferguson, Lisa Gallagher, Sarah Gillespie, Nicholas Lane, Moire McDonald, Sean Parker, Susan Ross, Therese Small, John Steer, Susan Stewart, Abigail Vernon
Oak Tree Surgery	Rehan Symonds (Principal Investigator), Samuel Trethewey (Principal Investigator), Kathryn Beck, Dawn Diprose, Sara McNamara, Graham Toms
Oakenhurst Medical Practice	Amar Ali (Principal Investigator), Christine Bond, Zuber Patel, Gillian Whalley
Orchard Surgery	Vanaja Santosh (Principal Investigator), Rachel Hollis, Pippa Lincoln
Papworth Surgery	David Cronk (Principal Investigator), Debbie Bell, Philippa Lord, Liz Stanley
Paxton Medical Group	David Lant (Principal Investigator), Peter Arthur, Rose Flynn, Christine Howell, Pam Parry
Peel House Medical Centre	Scott Cooper (Principal Investigator), Lesley Miller, Katie O'Connell-Binns
Pelton & Fellrose Medical Group	Jose Miralles (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Derek Pelley, Bethany Ramm
Pendle View Medical Centre	Rahul Thakur (Principal Investigator), Lesley Miller, Katie O'Connell-Binns
Penryn Surgery	Jonathan Katz (Principal Investigator), Emma Berry, Kirsty Cook, Sara McNamara, Patricia Rooney, Francis Piran Saunders
Prudhoe Medical Group	Helen Thornton (Principal Investigator), Joanne Hall, Anthony Hockey, Susan Slaney
Queen Elizabeth Hospital Gateshead	Robert Allcock (Principal Investigator), Maureen Armstrong, Ruth Sharrock, David Sproates, Gemma Stiller, Logan Thirugnanasothy, Ann Wilson
Queen Elizabeth The Queen Mother Hospital	Brett Pereira (Principal Investigator), Louise Allen, Liam Austin, Eva Beranova, Nikki Crisp, Ana Ionita, Carly Price, Sorrell Tilbey, Sharon Turney, Gabriella Tutt, Fareena Yasir
Queen Square Medical Practice	Patrick Haslam (Principal Investigator), Simon Wetherell (Principal Investigator), Sarah Bland, Julie Leach, Louise Livesey, Sam Moon, Eleanor Sowerby
Queen's Hospital Burton	Uttam Nanda (Principal Investigator), Precious Basvi, Gillian Bell, Michelle Edwards, Louise Wilcox, Lorraine Sharkey
Queens Road Surgery	David Graham (Principal Investigator), Rachel Nixon
Railway Medical Group	Grace Watts (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Rachael Earle (or Dane)
Richmond Medical Centre	Catja Schmitgen (Principal Investigator), Jacqueline Brockman, Joanne Edmunds
Riverside Practice	Peter Spofforth (Principal Investigator), Tina Goult, Helen Lattaway, Janette Neeld, Susan Turner
Rolle Medical Partnership	William Willcock (Principal Investigator), Jacqueline Spencer
Royal Albert Edward Infirmary, Wigan	Imran Aziz (Principal Investigator), Abdul Ashish, Pamela Bootle, Joshua Cooper, Cheryl Finch, Linzi Heaton, Claire Hill, Kanishka Kayuri, Claire Williams, Joanne Wright
Royal Blackburn Teaching Hospital	lain Crossingham (Principal Investigator), Saumitra Baksi, Nasreen Iqbal, Saifudin Khalid, Farzana Masters

continued

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Site name	
Royal Lancaster Infirmary	Mark Wilkinson (Principal Investigator), Timothy Gatheral, Rebecca Jeffery, Jean Kinder, Kathryn Prior
Royal Liverpool	Hassan Burhan (Principal Investigator), Emily Brown, Karl Hunter, Catherine Lowe, Daniella McLenaghan, Ryan Robinson, Blanca Saborido
Scots Gap Medical Group	Faye McEwan (Principal Investigator), Joanne Hall, Victoria Westgate
Sherwood Forest Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust	David Hodgson (Principal Investigator), Margaret Flynn, Mandy Gill, Rebecca Holmes, Wayne Lovegrove, Hazel Mason, Sarah Shelton
Shifa Surgery	Tanveer Ahmed (Principal Investigator), Sadiya Begum, Aneesa Omarji, Junaid Sidat
Skerne Medical Group	Ishbel Orla Whitehead (Principal Investigator), Alice Storey, Lisa Westwood
South Tyneside	Liz Fuller (Principal Investigator), Anas Alfahad, Amy Burns, Charlotte Caroline, Jessica de Sousa, Nadia Elkaram, Claire Gilmour, Helen Grover, Roseanna Hovvels, Nicholas Lane, Andrew Macnair, Judith McKenna, Thomas Ross
Southmead Hospital	James Dodd (Principal Investigator), Daniel Higbee, Caroline Kilby, Anna Morley, Victoria Sandrey, Sara-Jayne Willetts
Spital Surgery	Athan Simopoulous (Principal Investigator), Jacqui Brereton, Ann Serridge
Spring Terrace Medical Group	Justine Norman (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Philippa (Pippa) Male, Nicky Todd
St Stephen's Gate Medical Practice	Tim Bosworth (Principal Investigator), Steve Larke, Loraine Leggett
Staploe Medical Centre	Anthony Gunstone (Principal Investigator), Richard Brixey, Rima Colston, Clare Douglas, Erin Halls, Amanda Walker, Sarah Walsh
Station House Surgery	David Cowling (Principal Investigator), Joanna Beldon, Caite Guest, Kathryn Morgan, Eleanor Sowerby
Swarland Avenue Surgery	Naeem Iqbal (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Beth Foster, John Snaith, Nicky Todd
Tamar Valley Health	David Harris (Principal Investigator), Laura-Ann Bruton, Suzanne Porter, Marie Roy, Julie Vandermeulen
Tanfield View Surgery	Gayle Thorpe (Principal Investigator), Kim Beedham, Rachel Nixon
Teign Estuary Medical Group	Tamsin Venton (Principal Investigator), Lydia Hall, William Moyle
The Bovey Tracey & Chudleigh Practice	Danny Thomas (Principal Investigator), Ben Ward (Principal Investigator), Rachael Minty
The Discovery Practice	Seema Singh (Principal Investigator), Carol Perrin, Kendra Stock, Jacqui Vicars, Lisa Westwood
The Garth Surgery	Teik Goh (Principal Investigator), Jacqui Vicars, Lisa Westwood
The Haven Surgery	Rina Miah (Principal Investigator), Rachel Nixon
The Market Surgery	Amy Bowles (Principal Investigator), Rachel Hollis, Pippa Lincoln, Lucy Sadler, Nicola Sandell
The Peninsula Practice	Lindsey Crockett (Principal Investigator), Linda Deabill, Ruth Osborne
The Village Practice	Preeti Pandya (Principal Investigator), Stella Oldham
The Village Surgery	Linda Thompson (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Simon Hartland, Rachel Nixon
University Hospital of North Durham	Peter Cook (Principal Investigator), Andrea Kay, Kanwal Fatima Khalil, Noreen Kingston, Diana Nayman
University Hospital of North Tees	Benjamin Prudon (Principal Investigator), Emma Connell, Jill Deane, Graham Miller, Alex Ramshaw, Claire Riley, Jill Skelton
University Hospital Wishaw	Manish Patel (Principal Investigator), Angela Brown, Jacqueline Quigley, Andrew Smith, Graeme W Tait
University Hospitals Plymouth	Neil Ward (Principal Investigator), Debbie Affleck, Alan Ambler, Oleg Anichtchin, Susan Cummins, Charlotte Eglinton, Karen Friendship, Susan George, Jennie Kingdon, Memory Mwadeyi, Sam Piesley, Fiona Reed, Joanne Smith, Amy Turner, Tracy Ward, Natasha Wilmshurst
Vauxhall Health Centre	David Lewis (Principal Investigator), Carol Burgess, Carrie Gelhardt, Ann Kent, Rachel Mutch, Paula Pyrkotsch, Jean Roberts, Jenni Stewart, Alison Talbot

Site name

Victoria Hospital, Kirkcaldy	Devesh Dhasmana (Principal Investigator), Zunera Ali, Laura Beveridge, Keith Boath, Karen Gray, Sue Pick
Waterloo Medical Centre	Michael Butler (Principal Investigator), John Calvert (Principal Investigator), Katie Brodie
Well Close Medical Group	Stephen Doherty (Principal Investigator), Jill Ducker, Nicky Todd, Chris Wilson
Wellside Surgery	Basia Uszycka (Principal Investigator), Siobhan Campbell, Bonnie Jackson, Claire Wright
West Coker Surgery	Lindsay Smith (Principal Investigator), Jo Jones
Whitefield Health Care	Catja Schmitgen (Principal Investigator), Jacqueline Brockman, Joanne Edmunds
William Harvey Hospital	Brett Pereira (Principal Investigator), Philip Ajayi, Tracey Cosier, Julie-Ann Davies, Sam Gibson, James Rand, Natasha Schumacher, Reanne Solly, Heather Weston, Naz Zuhra
Worcestershire Royal Hospital	Sarah Deacon (Principal Investigator), Bethan Barker, Alison Durie, Jayne Tyler
York Hospital	Caroline Everett (Principal Investigator), Jawwad Azam, Anna Clayton, Harriet Cox, Liz Johnson, Muhammed Irfan Khan, Yvonne McGill, Heidi Redfearn
York Street Medical Practice	Alistair Brown (Principal Investigator), Siobhan Campbell, Emma Coote, Bonnie Jackson, Stuart Thorpe

Data-sharing statement

Individual de-identified participant data that underlie the results reported in this article, along with data dictionary and study protocol are available upon reasonable request. Please contact the corresponding author.

Ethics statement

The trial was approved by Scotland A Research Ethics Committee (ref 18/SS/0033) on 22 May 2018.

Information governance statement

The University of Aberdeen and NHS Grampian are committed to handling all personal information in line with the UK Data Protection Act (2018) and the General Data Protection Regulation (EU GDPR) 2016/679. Under the Data Protection legislation, University of Aberdeen and NHS Grampian are joint Data Controllers, and you can find out more about how we handle personal data, including how to exercise your individual rights and the contact details for our Data Protection Officer here: www.abdn.ac.uk/about/privacy/

Disclosure of interests

Full disclosure of interests: Completed ICMJE forms for all authors, including all related interests, are available in the toolkit on the NIHR Journals Library report publication page at https://doi.org/10.3310/TNDG8641.

Primary conflicts of interest: Seonaidh Cotton, Nicola McMeekin, Karen Campbell, Graeme MacLennan and John Norrie declare grant funding to the institution from NIHR HTA for this work. Rekha Chaudhuri declares grant funding from AstraZeneca for an investigator-led study; payment or honoraria from GSK, AstraZeneca, Teva, Chiesi and Sanofi; support for attending conferences from Chiesi, Sanofi and GSK; and participation in advisory board meetings for GSK, AstraZeneca and Celltrion. Gourab Choudhury declares grants or contracts from GSK, Astra Zeneca and British Lung Foundation; presentations in lecturers sponsored by GSK, AZ and Chiesi; Chair of the Act on COPD Group in Scotland and Chair of the Lothian Managed Clinical Network. Anthony De Soyza declares unrestricted funding for investigator-initiated studies from AstraZeneca; unrestricted funding for investigator-initiated studies (conducted through Observational and Pragmatic Research Institute Pte Ltd) from Chiesi; consulting fees from AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Insmed and GlaxoSmithKline; payment or honoraria from AstraZeneca and GlaxoSmithKline;

support for attending meetings from AstraZeneca; Advisory Board membership for AstraZeneca, Insmed and 30T; and peer reviewer for grant committees for UK EME and HTA programmes. John Haughney declares receipt of consulting fees from AstraZeneca; payment or honoraria from Chiesi and Teva, Support for attending meetings from Chiesi. Alyn Morrice is Co-Chair of the ERS Neurocough CRC. John Norrie also declares institutional grant income from NIHR (NIHR132826) and GlaxoSmithKline; HTA Commissioning Sub-Board (EOI) (April 2016 to March 2017), May 2018 to May 2023, November 2015 to March 2019; Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis Impact Review Panel May to June 2017; EME Strategy Advisory Committee (current member); EME – Funding Committee Member August 2019 to August 2022; EME Funding Committee Sub-Group Remit and Comp Check (current member); HTA General Committee November 2016 to November 2019; HTA Post-Funding Committee teleconference (POC members to attend) November 2016 to November 2019; HTA Funding Committee Policy Group (formerly CSG); November 2016 to November 2019; Covid-19 Reviewing June to September 2020; and HTA Commissioning Committee January 2010 to February 2016. David Price declares unrestricted funding for investigator-initiated studies (conducted through Observational and Pragmatic Research Institute Pte Ltd) from AstraZeneca, Chiesi, Viatris, Novartis, Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Sanofi Genzyme and the UK NHS; consulting fees from AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Chiesi, GlaxoSmithKline, Novartis, Teva Pharmaceuticals and Viatris; Advisory Board membership for AstraZeneca, Amgen, Boehringer Ingelheim, Chiesi, Novartis, Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, Sanofi Genzyme, Teva Pharmaceuticals and Viatris; peer reviewer for grant committees (UK NIHR EME and HTA programmes). Paul Walker is Chair of the British Thoracic Society and Member of Council of the Royal College of Physicians of London (no payments received for either role). Jorgen Vestbo declares personal consulting fees from ALK-Abello, AstraZeneca, Chiesi, GSK, Boehringer-Ingelheim and Teva; and payment or honoraria from AstraZeneca, Chiesi, GSK, Boehringer-Ingelheim. Jadwiga Wedzicha declares institutional grant income from AstraZeneca, Boehringer, Chiesi, GSK, Novartis, Genetech; and clinical, personal consulting fee or advisory boards from AstraZeneca, Epiendo, GSK, Gilead, Novartis, Pieris, Pulmatrix and Empirocio; speaker fees from AstraZeneca, GSK, Boehringer, Recipharm and Novartis; personal fee for DSMB chair for Virtus; Editor in Chief or AAJRCCM (institutional and personal payment). Andrew Wilson declares grants to his institution from Brainmix, Aseptika, GSK, Owlstone, La Roche and Insmed; payment or honoraria from Boehringer Ingelheim; support from attending meetings from Cheisi; and institutional patents planned, issued or pending (DevPro Biopharma). Olivia Wu is Chair of NIHR Clinical Evaluations and Trials Committee. Brian Lipworth declares personal consulting fees from AstraZeneca, Regeneron, Glenmark and Cipla; payment or honoraria from AstraZeneca, Regeneron, Cipla, Lupin, Chiesi and Thorasys; support for attending meetings from Regeneron, Chiesi and AstraZeneca; participation on advisory board for AstraZeneca and Regeneron, receipt of equipment from Smart Respiratory and that his son is an employee of AstraZeneca. Other authors have no disclosures.

Publications

Cotton S, Devereux G, Abbas H, Briggs A, Campbell K, Chaudhuri R, *et al.* Use of the oral beta blocker bisoprolol to reduce the rate of exacerbation in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): a randomised controlled trial (BICS). *Trials* 2022;**23**:307. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-022-06226-8

Devereux G, Cotton S, Nath M, McMeekin N, Campbell K, Chaudhuri R, *et al.* Bisoprolol in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease at high risk of exacerbation: the BICS randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2024;13:**332**:462–70. https://doi:10.1001/jama.2024.8771

References

- 1. Global Strategy for the Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. 2023. URL: www.goldcopd.org (accessed 27 February 2024).
- Adeloye D, Song P, Zhu Y, Campbell H, Sheikh A, Rudan I; NIHR RESPIRE Global Respiratory Health Unit. Global, regional, and national prevalence of, and risk factors for, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in 2019: a systematic review and modelling analysis. *Lancet Respir Med* 2022;10:447–58.
- 3. Buist AS, McBurnie MA, Vollmer WM, Gillespie S, Burney P, Mannino DM, *et al.*; BOLD Collaborative Research Group. International variation in the prevalence of COPD (the BOLD Study): a population-based prevalence study. *Lancet* 2007;**370**:741–50.
- 4. Burney P, Jithoo A, Kato B, Janson C, Mannino D, Nizankowska-Mogilnicka E, *et al.*; Burden of Obstructive Lung Disease (BOLD) Study. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease mortality and prevalence: the associations with smoking and poverty a BOLD analysis. *Thorax* 2014;**69**:465–73.
- Balmes J, Becklake M, Blanc P, Henneberger P, Kreiss K, Mapp C, *et al.*; Environmental and Occupational Health Assembly, American Thoracic Society. American Thoracic Society Statement: occupational contribution to the burden of airway disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003;**167**:787–97.
- 6. Sunyer J. Urban air pollution and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a review. *Eur Respir J* 2001;**17**:1024–33.
- 7. Prescott E, Lange P, Vestbo J. Socioeconomic status, lung function and admission to hospital for COPD: results from the Copenhagen City Heart Study. *Eur Respir J* 1999;**13**:1109–14.
- 8. Simpson CR, Hippisley-Cox J, Sheikh A. Trends in the epidemiology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in England: a national study of 51 804 patients. *Br J Gen Pract* 2010;**60**:277–84.
- Townend J, Minelli C, Mortimer K, Obaseki DO, Al Ghobain M, Cherkaski H, *et al.* The association between chronic airflow obstruction and poverty in 12 sites of the multinational BOLD study. *Eur Respir J* 2017;49:1601880.
- 10. Collins PF, Stratton RJ, Kurukulaaratchy RJ, Elia M. Influence of deprivation on health care use, health care costs, and mortality in COPD. *Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis* 2018;**13**:1289–96.
- 11. British Lung Foundation. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) Statistics. British Lung Foundation; 2015.
- 12. Triest F, Studnicka M, Franssen F, Vollmer WM, Lamprecht B, Wouters E, *et al.* Airflow obstruction and cardio-metabolic comorbidities. *COPD* 2019;**16**:109–17.
- 13. Holguin F, Folch E, Redd SC, Mannino DM. Comorbidity and mortality in COPD-related hospitalizations in the United States, 1979 to 2001. *Chest* 2005;**128**:2005–11.
- 14. Antonelli Incalzi R, Fuso L, De Rosa M, Forastiere F, Rapiti E, Nardecchia B, Pistelli R. Co-morbidity contributes to predict mortality of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J* 1997;**10**:2794–800.
- 15. Rana JS, Mittleman MA, Sheikh J, Hu FB, Manson JE, Colditz GA, *et al*. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, and risk of type 2 diabetes in women. *Diabetes Care* 2004;**27**:2478–84.
- 16. Sin DD, Man JP, Man SFP. The risk of osteoporosis in Caucasian men and women with obstructive airways disease. *Am J Med* 2003;**114**:10–4.
- 17. Di Marco F, Verga M, Reggente M, Maria Casanova F, Santus P, Blasi F, *et al.* Anxiety and depression in COPD patients: the roles of gender and disease severity. *Respir Med* 2006;**100**:1767–74.
- 18. Mannino DM, Aguayo SM, Petty TL, Redd SC. Low lung function and incident lung cancer in the United States: data from the first national health and nutrition examination survey follow-up. *Arch Intern Med* 2003;**163**:1475–80.

- 19. Mannino DM, Thorn D, Swensen A, Holguin F. Prevalence and outcomes of diabetes, hypertension and cardiovascular disease in COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2008;**32**:962–9.
- 20. Rutten FH, Cramer MM, Grobbee DE, Sachs APE, Kirkels JH, Lammers JJ, Hoes AW. Unrecognized heart failure in elderly patients with stable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Heart J* 2005;**26**:1887–94.
- 21. Macchia A, Rodriguez Moncalvo JJ, Kleinert M, Comignani PD, Gimeno G, Arakaki D, *et al*. Unrecognised ventricular dysfunction in COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2012;**39**:51–8.
- 22. Foo J, Landis SH, Maskell J, Oh YM, van der Molen T, Han M, *et al.* Continuing to confront COPD international patient survey: economic impact of COPD in 12 countries. *PLOS ONE* 2016;**11**:e0152618.
- 23. Donaldson GC, Seemungal TAR, Bhowmik A, Wedzicha JA. Relationship between exacerbation frequency and lung function decline in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2002;**57**:847–52.
- 24. Donaldson GC, Wilkinson TMA, Hurst JR, Perera WR, Wedzicha JA. Exacerbations and time spent outdoors in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2005;**171**:446–52.
- 25. Seemungal TA, Donaldson GC, Paul EA, Bestall JC, Jeffries DJ, Wedzicha JA. Effect of exacerbation on quality of life in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1998;**157**:1418–22.
- 26. Soler-Cataluna JJ, Martinez-Garcia MA, Roman Sanchez P, Salcedo E, Navarro M, Ochando R. Severe acute exacerbations and mortality in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2005;**60**:925–31.
- 27. McAllister DA, Maclay JD, Mills NL, Leitch A, Reid P, Carruthers R, *et al.* Diagnosis of myocardial infarction following hospitalisation for exacerbation of COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2012;**39**:1097–103.
- 28. Gutiérrez Villegas C, Paz-Zulueta M, Herrero-Montes M, Parás-Bravo P, Madrazo Pérez M. Cost analysis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): a systematic review. *Health Econ Rev* 2021;**11**:31.
- Hurst JR, Vestbo J, Anzueto A, Locantore N, Mullerova H, Tal-Singer R, *et al.*; Evaluation of COPD Longitudinally to Identify Predictive Surrogate Endpoints (ECLIPSE) Investigators. Susceptibility to exacerbation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *N Engl J Med* 2010;**363**:1128–38.
- 30. GBD 2015. Global, regional, and national deaths, prevalence, disability-adjusted life years, and years lived with disability for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and asthma, 1990–2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. *Lancet Respir Med* 2017;**5**:691–706.
- 31. The Top 10 Causes of Death. 2020. URL: www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/the-top-10-causes-of-death (accessed November 2023).
- 32. GBD 2019. Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *Lancet* 2020;**396**:1204–22.
- 33. Snell N, Strachan D, Hubbard R, Gibson J, Gruffydd-Jones K, Jarrold I. S32 Epidemiology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in the UK: findings from the British Lung Foundation's 'Respiratory Health of the Nation' project. *Thorax* 2016;**71**:A20.1–A20.
- Leading Causes of Death, UK. 2019. URL: www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/causesofdeath/articles/leadingcausesofdeathuk/2001to2018 (accessed 16 January 2023).
- 35. Ferrer M, Alonso J, Morera J, Marrades RM, Khalaf A, Aguar MC, *et al.* Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease stage and health-related quality of life. The quality of life of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Study Group. *Ann Intern Med* 1997;**127**:1072–9.
- 36. Stahl E, Lindberg A, Jansson S, Ronmark E, Svensson K, Andersson F, *et al*. Health-related quality of life is related to COPD disease severity. *Health Qual Life Outcomes* 2005;**3**:56–63.
- 37. Estimating the Economic Burden of Respiratory Illness in the UK. 2017. URL: https://cdn.shopify.com/s/files/1/ 0221/4446/files/PC-1601_-_Economic_burden_report_FINAL_8cdaba2a-589a-4a49-bd14-f45d66167795. pdf?1309501094450848169&_ga=2.244676997.1694187031.1673872341-627345601.1636726378 (accessed 17 January 2023).

- 38. An Outcomes Strategy for COPD and Asthma. 2012. URL: www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/216531/dh_134001.pdf (accessed 27 February 2024).
- Hospital Admitted Patient Care Activity 2018–19 NDRS. 2019. URL: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/hospital-admitted-patient-care-activity/2018-19#resources (accessed 17 January 2023).
- 40. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. *NICE Guideline NG185*. *Acute Coronary Syndromes*. 2020. URL: www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng185 (accessed 17 January 2023).
- 41. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. *NICE Guideline NG106 Chronic Heart Failure in Adults: Diagnosis and Management*. 2018. URL: www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng106 (accessed 17 January 2023).
- 42. Du Q, Sun Y, Ding N, Lu L, Chen Y. Beta-blockers reduced the risk of mortality and exacerbation in patients with COPD: a meta-analysis of observational studies. *PLOS ONE* 2014;**9**:e113048.
- 43. Rutten FH, Zuithoff NP, Hak E, Grobbee DE, Hoes AW. Beta-blockers may reduce mortality and risk of exacerbations in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Arch Intern Med* 2010;**170**:880–7.
- 44. Bhatt SP, Wells JM, Kinney GL, Washko Jr GR, Budhoff M, Kim YI, *et al.* β-Blockers are associated with a reduction in COPD exacerbations. *Thorax* 2016;**71**:8–14.
- 45. Gottlieb SS, McCarter RJ, Vogel RA. Effect of beta-blockade on mortality among high-risk and low-risk patients after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 1998;**339**:489–97.
- 46. Au DH, Bryson CL, Fan VS, Udris EM, Curtiss JR, *et al.* Beta-blockers as single-agent therapy for hypertension and the risk of mortality among patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Med* 2004;**117**:925–31.
- 47. Short PM, Lipworth SI, Elder DH, Schembri S, Lipworth BJ. Effect of beta blockers in treatment of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a retrospective cohort study. *BMJ* 2011;**342**:d2549.
- 48. Quint JK, Herrett E, Bhaskaran K, Timmis A, Hemingway H, Wedzicha JA, Smeeth L. Effect of beta blockers on mortality after myocardial infarction in adults with COPD: population based cohort study of UK electronic healthcare records. *BMJ* 2013;**347**:f6650.
- 49. Bisoprolol-Fumarate British National Formulary. 2023. URL: https://bnf.nice.org.uk/drugs/bisoprolol-fumarate/ (accessed 14 October 2024).
- 50. Baker JG. The selectivity of beta-adrenoceptor antagonists at the human beta1, beta2 and beta3 adrenoceptors. *Br J Pharmacol* 2005;**144**:317–22.
- 51. Ladage D, Schwinger RHG, Brixius K. Cardio-selective beta-blocker: pharmacological evidence and their influence on exercise capacity. *Cardiovasc Ther* 2013;**31**:76–83.
- 52. Egred M, Shaw S, Mohammad B, Waitt P, Rodrigues E. Under-use of beta-blockers in patients with ischaemic heart disease and concomitant chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *QJM* 2005;**98**:493–7.
- 53. van der Woude HJ, Zaagsma J, Postma DS, Winter TH, van Hulst M, Aalbers R. Detrimental effects of beta-blockers in COPD: a concern for nonselective beta-blockers. *Chest* 2005;**127**:818–24.
- 54. Neef PA, McDonald CF, Burrell LM, Irving LB, Johnson DF, Steinfort DP. Beta-blockers are under-prescribed in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and co-morbid cardiac disease. *Intern Med J* 2016;**46**:1336–40.
- 55. Parkin L, Quon J, Sharples K, Barson D, Dummer J. Underuse of beta-blockers by patients with COPD and co-morbid acute coronary syndrome: a nationwide follow-up study in New Zealand. *Respirology* 2020;**25**:173–82.
- 56. Lipworth B, Skinner D, Devereux G, Thomas V, Ling Zhi Jie J, Martin J, *et al*. Underuse of β-blockers in heart failure and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Heart* 2016;**102**:1909–14.

- 57. Salpeter SR, Ormiston TM, Salpeter EE, Poole P, Cates C. Cardioselective beta-blockers for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Cochrane Database System Rev* 2005;**97**:CD003566.
- 58. Cotton S, Devereux G, Abbas H, Briggs A, Campbell K, Chaudhuri R, *et al.* Use of the oral beta blocker bisoprolol to reduce the rate of exacerbation in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): a randomised controlled trial (BICS). *Trials* 2022;**23**:307.
- 59. Devereux G, Cotton S, Fielding S, McMeekin N, Barnes PJ, Briggs A, *et al*. Effect of theophylline as adjunct to inhaled corticosteroids on exacerbations in patients with COPD: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* 2018;**320**:1548–59.
- 60. Devereux G, Cotton S, Fielding S, McMeekin N, Barnes PJ, Briggs A, *et al.* Low-dose oral theophylline combined with inhaled corticosteroids for people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and high risk of exacerbations: a RCT. *Health Technol Assess* 2019;**23**:1–146.
- 61. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. *NICE Guideline NG115. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease in Over 16s: Diagnosis and Management.* 2019. URL: www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng115 (accessed 14 October 2024).
- 62. Alqahtani JS, Oyelade T, Aldhahir AM, Mendes RG, Alghamdi SM, Miravitlles M, *et al.* Reduction in hospitalised COPD exacerbations during COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLOS ONE* 2021;**16**:e0255659.
- 63. Alsallakh MA, Kennedy S, Vasileiou E, Lyons RA, Robertson C, *et al.* Impact of COVID-19 lockdown on the incidence and mortality of acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: national interrupted time series analyses for Scotland and Wales. *BMC Med* 2021;**19**:124.
- 64. Bisoprolol Fumarate 1.25 mg Film-Coated Tablets Summary of Product Characteristics (SmPC). 2022. URL: www. medicines.org.uk/emc/product/465/smpc/print (accessed 14 October 2024).
- 65. McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, Gardner RS, Baumbach A, Böhm M, *et al.* 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 2021;**42**:3599–726. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368
- 66. *Management of Chronic Heart Failure (SIGN Publication 147)*. Edinburgh: Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN); 2016. URL: www.sign.ac.uk/assets/sign147.pdf (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 67. CIBIS-II Investigators and Committees. The Cardiac Insufficiency Bisoprolol Study II (CIBIS-II): a randomised trial. *Lancet* 1999;**353**:9–13.
- 68. Celli BR, MacNee W; ATS/ERS Task Force. Standards for the diagnosis and treatment of patients with COPD: a summary of the ATS/ERS position paper. *Eur Respir J* 2004;**23**:932–46.
- 69. Skali H, Pfeffer MA, Lubsen J, Solomon SD. Variable impact of combining fatal and nonfatal end points in heart failure trials. *Circulation* 2006;**114**:2298–303.
- 70. EuroQol Group. EuroQol a new facility for the measurement of health-related quality of life. *Health Policy* 1990;**16**:199–208.
- 71. COPD Assessment Test. 2016. URL: www.catestonline.org/ (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 72. Dodd JW, Hogg L, Nolan J, Jefford H, Grant A, Lord VM, *et al*. The COPD assessment test (CAT): response to pulmonary rehabilitation. A multicentre, prospective study. *Thorax* 2011;**66**:425–9.
- 73. Jones PW, Harding G, Berry P, Wiklund I, Chen W, Kline Leidy N. Development and first validation of the COPD assessment test. *Eur Respir J* 2009;**34**:648–54.
- 74. Mahler DA, Weinberg DH, Wells CK, Feinstein AR. The measurement of dyspnea. Contents, interobserver agreement, and physiologic correlates of two new clinical indexes. *Chest* 1984;**85**:751–8.
- 75. Witek JTJ, Mahler DA. Minimal important difference of the transition dyspnoea index in a multinational clinical trial. *Eur Respir J* 2003;**21**:267–72.

- 76. Morice AH, Faruqi S, Wright CE, Thompson R, Bland JM. Cough hypersensitivity syndrome: a distinct clinical entity. *Lung* 2011;**189**:73–9.
- 77. Graham BL, Steenbruggen I, Miller MR, Barjaktarevic IZ, Cooper BG, Hall GL, *et al.* Standardization of spirometry 2019 update. An Official American Thoracic Society and European Respiratory Society Technical Statement. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019;**200**:e70–88.
- 78. Quanjer PH, Tammeling GJ, Cotes JE, Pedersen OF, Peslin R, Yernault JC. Lung volumes and forced ventilatory flows. Report Working Party Standardization of Lung Function Tests, European Community for Steel and Coal. Official Statement of the European Respiratory Society. *Eur Respir J Suppl* 1993;**16**:5–40.
- 79. Barrett B, Byford S. Collecting service use data for economic evaluation in DSPD populations: development of the Secure Facilities Service Use Schedule. *Br J Psychiatry* 2007;**190**:s75–8.
- 80. Safety and Progress Reports (CTIMPs). 2022. URL: www.hra.nhs.uk/approvals-amendments/managing-your-approval/safety-reporting/ (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 81. Medical Dictionary for Regulatory Activities. URL: www.meddra.org/ (accessed 4 March 2024).
- 82. Farmer KC. Methods for measuring and monitoring medication regimen adherence in clinical trials and clinical practice. *Clin Ther* 1999;**21**:1074–90; discussion 1073.
- 83. Jones PW, Beeh KM, Chapman KR, Decramer M, Mahler DA, Wedzicha JA. Minimal clinically important differences in pharmacological trials. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2014;**189**:250–5.
- 84. Chapman KR, Bergeron C, Bhutani M, Bourbeau J, Grossman RF, Hernandez P, *et al.* Do we know the minimal clinically important difference (MCID) for COPD exacerbations? *COPD* 2013;**10**:243–9.
- 85. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing (Internet). URL: www.R-project.org/ (accessed 11 October 2024).
- 86. Hilbe JM. Negative Binomial Regression. 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2011.
- 87. Dransfield MT, Voelker H, Bhatt SP, Brenner K, Casaburi R, Come CE, *et al.*; BLOCK COPD Trial Group. Metoprolol for the prevention of acute exacerbations of COPD. *N Engl J Med* 2019;**381**:2304–14.
- 88. Kon SSC, Canavan JL, Jones SE, Nolan CM, Clark AL, Dickson MJ, *et al.* Minimum clinically important difference for the COPD Assessment Test: a prospective analysis. *Lancet Respir Med* 2014;**2**:195–203.
- 89. Zanini A, Aiello M, Adamo D, Casale S, Cherubino F, Della Patrona S, *et al.* Estimation of minimal clinically important difference in EQ-5D visual analog scale score after pulmonary rehabilitation in subjects with COPD. *Respir Care* 2015;**60**:88–95.
- 90. Interim Methods Guide for Developing Service Guidance 2014. 2016. URL: www.nice.org.uk/process/pmg8/ chapter/1-introduction (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 91. Husereau D, Drummond M, Petrou S, Carswell C, Moher D, Greenberg D, *et al*. Consolidated health economic evaluation reporting standards (CHEERS) statement. *Eur J Health Econ* 2013;**14**:367–72.
- 92. Chisholm D, Knapp MRJ, Knudsen HC, Amaddeo F, Gaite L, van Wijngaarden B; EPSILON Study Group. Client socio-demographic and service receipt inventory European version: development of an instrument for international research EPSILON Study 5. *Br J Psychiatry* 2000;**177**:s28–33.
- 93. National Cost Collection Data Publication. 2021/22. URL: www.england.nhs.uk/publication/2021-22-national-cost-collection-data-publication/#heading-1 (accessed 15 December 2023).
- 94. National Health Service. NHS Reference Costs. 2017. URL: www.data.gov.uk/dataset/71367291-5636-460f-a8fe-374780a16a8e/health-trust-reference-costs-2017-18 (accessed 16 April 2025).
- 95. British National Formulary. 2023. URL: https://bnf.nice.org.uk/drugs/ (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 96. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2015. URL: www.pssru.ac.uk/project-pages/unit-costs/2015/ (accessed 11 October 2024).

- 97. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2021 PSSRU. URL: www.pssru.ac.uk/project-pages/unit-costs/unit-costsof-health-and-social-care-2021/ (accessed 11 October 2024).
- Murphy PB, Brueggenjuergen B, Reinhold T, Gu Q, Fusfeld L, Criner G, *et al.* Cost-effectiveness of home non-invasive ventilation in patients with persistent hypercapnia after an acute exacerbation of COPD in the UK. *Thorax* 2023;**78**:523–5.
- 99. EuroQoL EQ-5D-5L. 2024. URL: https://euroqol.org/information-and-support/euroqol-instruments/ eq-5d-5l/ (accessed 27 February 2024)
- 100. Hernández Alava M, Pudney S, Wailoo A. Estimating the relationship between EQ-5D-5L and EQ-5D-3L: results from a UK population study. *PharmacoEcon* 2023;**41**:199–207.
- 101. Billingham LJ, Abrams KR, Jones DR. Methods for the analysis of quality-of-life and survival data in health technology assessment. *Health Technol Assess* 1999;**3**:1–152.
- 102. Manca A, Hawkins N, Sculpher MJ. Estimating mean QALYs in trial-based cost-effectiveness analysis: the importance of controlling for baseline utility. *Health Econ* 2005;**14**:487–96.
- 103. Faria R, Gomes M, Epstein D, White IR. A guide to handling missing data in cost-effectiveness analysis conducted within randomised controlled trials. *PharmacoEcon* 2014;**32**:1157–70.
- 104. Rethink Mental Illness. The Abandoned Illness: A Report by the Schizophrenia Commission. London: Rethink;2012.
- 105. Briggs AH, Wonderling DE, Mooney CZ. Pulling cost-effectiveness analysis up by its bootstraps: a nonparametric approach to confidence interval estimation. *Health Econ* 1997;6:327–40.
- 106. Fenwick E, Byford S. A guide to cost-effectiveness acceptability curves. Br J Psychiatry 2005;187:106-8.
- 107. Briggs A, Sculpher M, Buxton M. Uncertainty in the economic-evaluation of health-care technologies the role of sensitivity analysis. *Health Econ* 1994;**3**:95–104.
- 108. Martin A, Hancox RJ, Chang CL, Beasley R, Wrobel J, McDonald V, et al. Preventing adverse cardiac events (PACE) in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): study protocol for a double-blind, placebo controlled, randomised controlled trial of bisoprolol in COPD. BMJ Open 2021;11:e053446.
- 109. Delivering a Net Zero National Health Service. 2022. URL: www.england.nhs.uk/greenernhs/a-net-zero-nhs/ (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 110. Toolan M, Walpole S, Shah K, Kenny J, Jónsson P, Crabb N, Greaves F. Environmental impact assessment in health technology assessment: principles, approaches, and challenges. *Int J Technol Assess Health Care* 2023;**39**:e13.
- 111. Hensher M. Climate change, health and sustainable healthcare: the role of health economics. *Health Econ* 2023;**32**:985–92.
- 112. NHS England and NHS Improvement. Improving Non-Emergency Patient Transport Services: Report of the Non-Emergency Patient Transport Review. London: NHS; 2021.
- 113. CO₂ Emissions Calculator. 2024. URL: https://co2.myclimate.org/en/portfolios?calculation_id=6511258 (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 114. Parekh TM, Helgeson ES, Connett J, Voelker H, Ling SX, Lazarus SC, *et al.* Lung function and the risk of exacerbation in the β-blockers for the prevention of acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease trial. *Ann Am Thorac Soc* 2022;**19**:1642–9.
- 115. Hancox RJ. To β-block or not to β-block: that is still the question in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Ann Am Thorac Soc 2022;19:1636–7.
- 116. Gulea C, Zakeri R, Alderman V, Morgan A, Ross J, Quint J. Beta-blocker therapy in patients with COPD: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis with multiple treatment comparison. *Respir Res* 2021;22:64.

- 117. Ruzieh M, Baugh AD, Al Jebbawi L, Edwards ES, Jia KQ, Dransfield MT, Foy AJ. Beta-blocker use in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a systematic review: a systematic review of βB in COPD. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 2023;**33**:53–61.
- 118. Hawkins NM, MacDonald MR, Petrie MC, Chalmers GW, Carter R, Dunn FG, McMurray JJV. Bisoprolol in patients with heart failure and moderate to severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a randomized controlled trial. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2009;**11**:684–90.
- 119. Karimi L, Lahousse L, De Nocker P, Stricker BH, Brusselle GG, Verhamme K. Effect of β-blockers on the risk of COPD exacerbations according to indication of use: the Rotterdam Study. *ERJ Open Res* 2021;**7**:624.
- 120. Su V, Ko SW, Chang YL, Chou YC, Lee HC, Yang KY, *et al.* Cardiovascular medication use and risk of acute exacerbation in patients with asthma–COPD overlap (CVACO Study). *Allergy Asthma Immunol Res* 2022;**14**:314–27.
- 121. Jabbal S, Anderson WJ, Short PM, Morrison AE, Manoharan A, Lipworth BJ. Cardio-pulmonary interactions of beta-blockers and long acting bronchodilators in COPD. *Q J Med* 2017:785–92.
- 122. Short PM, Anderson WJ, Williamson PA, Lipworth BJ. Effects of intravenous and oral β-blockade in persistent asthmatics controlled on inhaled corticosteroids. *Heart* 2014;**100**:219–23.
- 123. Trinkmann F, Saur J, Borggrefe M, Akin I. Cardiovascular comorbidities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) – current considerations for clinical practice. J Clin Med 2019;8:69. https://doi.org/10.3390/ jcm8010069
- 124. Sundh J, Magnuson A, Montgomery S, Andell P, Rindler G, Fröbert O; BRONCHIOLE investigators. BetablockeRs tO patieNts with CHronIc Obstructive puLmonary diseasE (BRONCHIOLE) – study protocol from a randomized controlled trial. *Trials* 2020;**21**:123.
- 125. Deaths Involving Coronavirus (COVID-19) by Month of Registration, UK. 2023. URL: www.ons.gov.uk/ peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/datasets/deathsinvolvingcovid19bymonthofregistrationuk/current (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 126. Lung Function Testing During COVID-19 Pandemic and Beyond. 2020. URL: www.artp.org.uk/write/ MediaUploads/Standards/COVID19/Respiratory_Function_Testing_During_Endemic_COVID_V1.5.pdf (accessed 27 February 2024).
- 127. Cazzola M, MacNee W, Martinez FJ, Rabe KF, Franciosi LG, Barnes PJ, *et al.*; American Thoracic Society. Outcomes for COPD pharmacological trials: from lung function to biomarkers. *Eur Respir J* 2008;**31**:416–69.
- 128. Donaldson GC, Wedzicha JA. COPD exacerbations.1: epidemiology. Thorax 2006;61:164-8.

Appendix 1 Summary of protocol amendments

Protocol version and date	Details of changes made
1, 12 February 2018	New document
2, 30 April 2018	Changes required by RECAddition of people without capacity to the exclusion criteria
3, 25 May 2018	 Changes required by MHRA Addition of pregnancy testing for women of childbearing age Addition of section on contraceptive requirements Clarification of process for reporting urgent safety measures
4, 30 May 2018	 Section 6.2 - Removal of requirement to have ECG (amended throughout protocol) Section 7.2 - Consent received Section 7.6 - Confirmation (at each visit) that participant is content to continue in the trial Section 8.4 - Clarification of process for drug disposal Section 9.11 - Clarification in relation to incidental findings Section 11.4 - Amendment to the archiving period (25 years) Appendix 6 - Addition of BICS Heart Study protocol
5, 23 March 2020	 COVID-19 related Appendix 7 – Addition of continency arrangements in response to COVID-19 pandemic; ceasing face-to-face contact by moving study visits to telephone calls
6, 1 December 2020	 COVID-19 related Summary of the three main protocol changes to allow recruitment to restart and the justification for this (Appendix 8) Revisions to inclusion criteria (synopsis, scientific summary, trial flow chart, section 6.1, 7.1.2) Revisions to the titration (synopsis, lay summary, scientific summary, trial flow chart, section 8.7.1, 8.7.2) Reduction in number of face-to-face study visits and associated processes (lay summary, scientific summary, section 7.1.1, section 7.1.3, section 7.2, 7.2.2, section 7.6, section 9.6.1) Update to secondary outcomes (synopsis, scientific summary, trial flow chart; 3.2; 3.4) Mitigation of risk (section 2.1) Non-COVID related Signature page – Addition of clinical trials pharmacist signature Updates to membership/contact details for TSC Section 7.2 – Addition of text in relation to patients who cannot read and/or write Section 8.4 – Reference to stability data at temperatures higher than 25 °C Section 8.4 – Reference to stability data at temperatures higher than 25 °C Section 9.2 – Confirmation that pneumonia should be captured as a SAE Appendix 6 – Relaxation of the timing around the cardiac substudy to accommodate the pragmatic nature of the study
7, 14 May 2021	 Section 8.11 - Confirmation that during pandemics participants should return unused medication to a local pharmacy for destruction Section 13.9 - Confirmation that digital sphygmomanometers will be provided to sites for participants to assess their heart rate and blood pressure at home Appendix 1 - Addition of statement confirming no interaction between COVID vaccines and the study medication Appendix 6 - Addition of high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) and galectin to the blood tests that will be done Correction of minor typographical errors and inconsistencies within the protocol
8, 30 November 2022	 Section 7.12 - Update to end of funding date Section 10.2 - Addition of text describing the impact of COVID on recruitment and confirming recruitment, follow-up and funding end dates and confirming final sample size Section 11.4 - Addition of text to allow sites to archive paper copies of case report forms and questionnaires locally

82

Appendix 2 Breaches reported within the bisoprolol in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease study

Breach	Description
1	The protocol defined the window for blood samples and echocardiography for the cardiac substudy as week 3–7. In total, 14 participants had these tests out with the defined window. This was often as a result of delays in titration, for example, because of participant exacerbation. The protocol also stated that participants be approached to take part in the substudy during the dose-titration phase. Six participants consented to the main study and the substudy on the same day. The breach was assessed as non-serious because delays in the taking of blood samples or the performing of echocardiogram did not impact scientific validity of the study (used to risk stratify participants) or compromise the safety of the participants. Similarly, consenting to the main study and the cardiac substudy on the day was unlikely to have had any impact on the safety, physical or mental integrity of subjects; there was no impact of this on the scientific value of the trial.
2	At the outset of the COVID-19 pandemic in the UK, we aimed to minimise patient contact. On 16 March 2020, we informed sites that titration visits could be conducted by telephone consultation or home visit. On 19 March 2020, we issued further guidance that all face-to-face contact with patients be suspended. We provided guidance to recruitment sites on how to manage titration by telephone. We prepared an amendment to the protocol to reflect these changes which was submitted to REC and MHRA on 24 March 2020 and approved by both bodies on 26 March 2020. This breach documented the 35 participants who had a telephone titration visit before the amendment had been approved. The breach was assessed as non-serious because removing the need for face-to-face study contact was the safest approach for this patient group who were at high risk from COVID-19. This approach allowed them to continue to take the study medication and to take part in the study.
3	A delivery of study medication was made by the courier to participant 126011 who we later found out was deceased. It was not clear from the courier documentation who had received the delivery, and so the study medication could not be located for a period of time. The participant's daughter later confirmed that a neighbour had taken in the package. She was advised to take the study medication to the local pharmacy and ask them to dispose of them safely. The breach was assessed as non-serious because there was no impact on the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial (or the wider general public) or on the scientific value of the trial. The medication has been traced, and we have advised that it is taken to a pharmacy for safe disposal.
4	Participant 126011 who had titration to one tablet a day thought they were running low on study medication and asked their GP to prescribe bisoprolol 1.25 mg which they had done, and the participant had started taking one tablet a day. The participant later located their supply of study medication. When the event was identified, the participant had been taking their GP-prescribed bisoprolol for approximately 10 days. They were advised to stop taking the GP-prescribed medication and also not to take any of the study medication. The participant did not suffer any adverse effects from taking the prescribed bisoprolol or while weaning off this. The breach was assessed as non-serious because there was no impact on the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial or on the scientific value of the trial. The participant will be included in the ITT analysis, and if they meet the criteria, they will also be included in the per-protocol analysis.
5	There was a change of Principal Investigator (PI) at one of the sites during the study. A non-substantial amendment should have been processed to reflect this change. The research and development department at the site was aware of the change of the PI, but the sponsor was not aware. The breach was assessed as non-serious because there was no impact on the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial or on the scientific value of the trial. The participants from the site are included in the ITT analysis, and if they meet the criteria, they are also included in the per-protocol analysis.
6	During study close-out monitoring, it was noted that six participants (at three different sites) had been consented by a member of the research team who had not been delegated the task of consent. In a full review of all consent forms by the study team, three additional participants (from two different sites) were also identified. In all cases, the PI at the site confirmed that they were happy for the member of the research team to have received consent, that they were appropriately trained, and that it had been an oversight on the delegation log that the task had not been delegated. The breach was assessed as non-serious because there was no impact on the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial or on the scientific value of the trial. The participants from the site are included in the ITT analysis, and if they meet the criteria, they are also included in the per-protocol analysis.
7	During study close-out, it became apparent that one site had misplaced their site-file which contained original copies of the consent forms, CRFs, patient questionnaires and prescriptions. Despite extensive efforts, it has not been located. It is not clear whether it has been misplaced within the recruitment site or if it has been destroyed. The breach was assessed as non-serious because there was no impact on the safety or physical or mental integrity of the subjects of the trial or on the scientific value of the trial. The participants from the site are included in the ITT analysis, and if they meet the criteria, they are also included in the per-protocol analysis.

Appendix 3 Recruitment by site

Site name	Number of participants recruited
49 Marine Avenue Surgery	1
Aberdeen Royal Infirmary	94
Acorn Surgery	6
Aintree University Hospital	33
Alnwick Medical Group	2
Ash Trees Surgery	4
Axbridge & Wedmore Medical Practice	2
Barton Surgery	5
Bay Medical Group	5
Bedford Hospital	4
Birmingham – Heartlands Hospital	12
Birmingham – Queen Elizabeth Hospital	12
Bishopgate Medical Centre	4
Royal Blackburn Teaching Hospital	1
Blackhall & Peterlee Practice	3
Blackpool Victoria Hospital	8
The Bovey Tracey & Chudleigh Practice	6
Brunel Medical Practice	3
Carmel Medical Practice	2
Cartmel Surgery	2
Castlegate and Derwent Surgery	14
Channel View Medical Group	5
Church View Surgery	3
Claremont Medical Practice	3
Danetre Medical Practice	2
Darlington Memorial Hospital	1
The Discovery Practice	1
Doncaster Royal Infirmary	1
Freeman Hospital	10
The Garth Surgery	4
Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead	5
Gartnavel General Hospital, Glasgow	29
Haltwhistle Medical Group	2
The Haven Surgery	1
Jubilee Medical Group	2
Kingston Hospital, Kingston-upon-Thames	2
Victoria Hospital, Kirkcaldy	1
Lakenham Surgery	1

84

Site name	Number of participants recruited
Royal Lancaster Infirmary	1
Lancaster Medical Practice	10
Leadgate Surgery	6
Leslie Medical Practice	2
Medway Maritime Hospital	5
Musgrove Park Hospital	3
Newquay Health Centre	6
Ninewells Hospital, Dundee	22
Norfolk and Norwich University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust	6
University Hospital of North Durham	4
University Hospital of North Tees	5
North Tyneside General Hospital	15
Oak Tree Surgery	3
Orchard Surgery	1
Paxton Medical Group	1
Peel House Medical Centre	1
Pelton & Fellrose Medical Group	3
The Peninsula Practice	3
University Hospitals Plymouth	2
Prudhoe Medical Group	2
Queen Square Medical Practice	8
Rolle Medical Partnership	3
Royal Liverpool	4
Sherwood Forest Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust	1
Skerne Medical Group	7
South Tyneside	25
Southmead Hospital	19
St Stephen's Gate Medical Practice	3
Staploe Medical Centre	6
Teign Estuary Medical Group	7
Vauxhall Health Centre	8
The Village Practice	1
Waterloo Medical Centre	11
Well Close Medical Group	3
Royal Albert Edward Infirmary, Wigan	3
Arrowe Park Hospital, Wirral	1
University Hospital Wishaw	10
York Hospital	2

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Appendix 4 EuroQol-5 Dimensions, five-level version results by individual domain at baseline, 6- and 12-month follow-up

	Bisoprolol			Placebo		
	Baseline	6 months	12 months	Baseline	6 months	12 months
Domain/level						
Mobility						
No problems	37 (19.6%)	44 (23.7%)	50 (27.5%)	42 (22.2%)	53 (28.7%)	47 (26.0%)
Slight problems	42 (22.2%)	45 (24.2%)	40 (22.0%)	39 (20.6%)	42 (22.7%)	38 (21.0%)
Moderate problems	63 (33.3%)	58 (31.2%)	59 (32.4%)	61 (32.3%)	63 (34.1%)	64 (35.4%)
Severe problems	47 (24.9%)	38 (20.4%)	33 (18.1%)	46 (24.3)	26 (14.1%)	32 (17.7%)
Extreme problems	0	1 (0.5%)	0	1 (0.5%)	1 (0.5%)	0
Self-care						
No problems	88 (46.6%)	97 (52.2%)	84 (46.2%)	97 (51.3%)	94 (50.8%)	96 (53.0%)
Slight problems	51 (27.0%)	33 (17.7%)	39 (21.4%)	42 (22.2%)	46 (24.9%)	40 (22.1%)
Moderate problems	38 (20.1%)	40 (21.5%)	46 (25.3%)	36 (19.1%)	34 (18.4%)	34 (18.8%)
Severe problems	9 (4.8%)	13 (7.0%)	11 (6.0%)	14 (7.4%)	11 (6.0%)	11 (6.1%)
Extreme problems	3 (1.6%)	3 (1.6%)	2 (1.1%)	0	0	0
Usual activities						
No problems	35 (18.5%)	47 (25.3%)	46 (25.3%)	41 (21.7%)	51 (27.6%)	46 (25.4%)
Slight problems	43 (22.8%)	42 (22.6%)	38 (20.9%)	43 (22.8%)	47 (25.4%)	41 (22.7%)
Moderate problems	73 (38.6%)	59 (31.7%)	63 (34.6%)	59 (31.2%)	53 (28.7%)	61 (33.7%)
Severe problems	32 (16.9%)	24 (12.9%)	23 (12.6%)	36 (19.1%)	23 (12.4%)	23 (12.7%)
Extreme problems	6 (3.2%)	14 (7.5%)	12 (6.6%)	10 (5.3%)	11 (6.0%)	10 (5.5%)
Pain/discomfort						
No problems	72 (38.1%)	65 (35.0%)	84 (46.2%)	68 (36.0%)	79 (42.7%)	78 (43.1%)
Slight problems	39 (20.6%)	47 (25.3%)	33 (18.1%)	47 (24.9%)	39 (21.1%)	42 (23.2%)
Moderate problems	48 (25.4%)	48 (25.8%)	42 (23.1%)	49 (25.9%)	48 (26.0%)	38 (21.0%)
Severe problems	25 (13.2%)	24 (12.9%)	20 (11.0%)	20 (10.6%)	17 (9.2%)	21 (11.6%)
Extreme problems	5 (2.7%)	2 (1.1%)	3 1.7%)	5 (2.7%)	2 (1.1%)	2 (1.1%)
Anxiety/depression						
No problems	104 (55.0%)	88 (47.3%)	88 (48.4%)	95 (50.3%)	94 (50.8%)	81 (44.8%)
Slight problems	35 (18.5%)	44 (23.7%)	42 (23.1%)	44 (23.3%)	40 (21.6%)	54 (29.8%)
Moderate problems	35 (18.5%)	33 (17.7%)	41 (22.5%)	38 (20.1%)	40 (21.6%)	32 (17.7%)
Severe problems	35 (6.9%)	16 (8.6%)	9 (5.0%)	11 (5.8%)	4 (2.2%)	6 (3.3%)
Extreme problems	2 (1.1%)	5 (2.7%)	2 1.1%)	1 (0.5%)	7 (3.8%)	8 (4.4%)

Appendix 5 Events reported during the study as possible serious adverse reactions

Case ID/ subject number	Country Gender Age	Serious adverse drug reactions	Outcome	Date of onset	Suspect drug	Daily dose route formulation	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments Classification ^a
SOC: Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders								
224001 (ID 023)	UK Female 66	T2 respiratory failure	Fatal	16 November 2019	n/a – placebo	3 placebo tablets, once daily	27 June 2019; ongoing at time of death	Participant unblinded and confirmed to be randomised to placebo Classification: SAE
SOC: Injury, poisoning and procedural complications								
163006 (ID 029)	UK Male 81	Fracture of base of neck of femur, closed	Unknown	26 January 2020	Bisoprolol	5 mg bisoprolol once daily	27 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	Participant unblinded and confirmed to be randomised to bisoprolol Classification: SUSAR GB-MHRA-ESUSAR-215830222001-00105665
107007 (ID 054)	UK Female 77	Fall resulting in right knee laceration	Recovering	13 December 2020	n/a – placebo	3 placebo tablets once daily	11 March 2020; ongoing at time of event	Assessment of 'expected' confirmed by PI and sponsor Allocation not unblinded until the end of study Classification: SAE
SOC: Vascular disorders								
104016 (ID 025)	UK Male 80	Postural drop (leading to fall, right wrist injury)	Unknown	10 January 2020	Bisoprolol	2.5 mg bisoprolol once daily	30 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	Participant unblinded and confirmed to be randomised to bisoprolol Classification: SUSAR GB-MHRA-ESUSAR-215830222001-00105643
104024 (ID 077)	UK Male 91	Orthostatic hypotension	Recovered		n/a – placebo	4 placebo tablets once daily	1 June 2022; ongoing at time of event	Assessment of 'expected' confirmed by PI and sponsor Allocation not unblinded until the end of study Classification: SAE
SOC: Nervous system disorders								
101088 (ID 083)	UK Male 83	Vertigo- labyrinthitis, poor mobility	Recovered with sequelae	25 Mar 2023	n/a - placebo	4 placebo tablets once daily	2 May 2022; ongoing at time of event	Participant unblinded and confirmed to be randomised to placebo Classification: SAE

PI, Principal Investigator.

a All these events were initially reported by the site as a potential SAR. Two were unexpected, unblinded and were confirmed to be allocated to bisoprolol – and so were classified as SUSAR. Two were unexpected, unblinded and were confirmed to be allocated to placebo – and so were classified as SAE. Two were initially reported by the site as expected and so were not unblinded until the end of the study. Both were confirmed to be allocated to placebo – and so were reclassified as SAE.

Appendix 6 Serious adverse events

Case ID/subject	Country Gender	SAF	Outcome	Date of	Suspect	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION - unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments	
SOC: Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders									
102010 (ID 001)	UK Male 53	Pneumothorax	Recovering	25 April 2019	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	4 April 2019; ongoing	None	
101032 (ID 007)	UK Male 74	Exacerbation of COPD	Fatal	14 August 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	19 July 2019; ongoing at time of death	None	
126004 (ID 010)	UK Female 70	COPD	Fatal	16 August 2019	No	n/a – had ceased study medication 25 June 2019 PLACEBO	30 April 2019-25 June 2019	None	
101023 (ID 012)	UK Female 56	Exacerbation of COPD	Fatal	23 September 2019	No	n/a – had ceased study medication 15 May 2019 PLACEBO	5 April 2019–15 May 2019	None	
102019 (ID 022)	UK Male 74	Haemoptysis	Recovering	15 December 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	26 July 2019; ongoing at time of event	None	
110004 (ID 034)	UK Male 66	Cause of death – infective exacerbation of COPD	Fatal	1 March 2020	Not yet assessed	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	5 March 2019; ongoing at date of death	None	
102021 (ID 047)	UK Female 66	COPD exacerbation	Fatal	4 August 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	25 September 2019	None	
240008 (ID 051)	UK Female 64	End-stage COPD	Fatal	31 August 2020	No	3.75 bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	16 October 2019; ceased 31 August 2020	None	
103007 (ID 056)	UK Female 65	Pleurisy	Recovered	25 January 2021	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	29 January 2020; ongoing at time of event	None	
102014 (ID 057)	UK Female 71	COPD exacerbation	Fatal	30 March 2020	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	20 June 2019 to 1 July 2019	None	
101066 (ID 068)	UK Male 77	Non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction, severe COPD	Fatal	12 March 2022	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	8 November 2021; ongoing at time of event	None	
103009 (ID 070)	UK Male 78	Pulmonary embolism in both lungs	Recovered	21 March 2022	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	8 December 2021; ongoing at time of event	None	
101082 (ID 076)	UK Female 58	Severe COPD and acute broncho- pneumonia	Fatal	3 June 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	23 March 2022; ongoing at time of event	None	
351003 (ID 075)	UK Female 74	Cause of death – acute exacerba- tion of COPD	Fatal	18 August 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	11 April 2022; ongoing at time of event	None	

Case ID/subject number	Country Gender Age	SAE	Outcome	Date of onset	Suspect drug	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION – unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments			
351005 (ID 079)	UK Male 79	Infrequent exacerbation of COPD with emphysematous bullae in right hemithorax	Recovered with sequelae	18 November 2022	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	25 May 2022; ongoing at time of event	None			
SOC: Neoplasms benign, malignant and unspecified (including cysts and polyps)											
170001 (ref 002)	UK Female 72	Brain tumour	Not recovered	16 May 2019	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	27 February 2019; ongoing	None			
121008 (ID 011)	UK Female 61	Triple negative breast cancer with liver/lung/ spleen and mediastinum metastases	Fatal	3 June 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	15 March 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
166001 (ID 026)	UK Female 63	Malignant tumour of the lung	Fatal	15 December 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	12 April 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
101013 (ID 028)	UK Female 50	Left breast cancer	Unknown	27 January 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	7 February 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
101020 (ID 035)	UK Male 80	Lung cancer	Unknown	7 September 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	29 March 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
101040 (ID 040)	UK Female 78	Small cell lung carcinoma	Fatal	1 April 2020	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	16 October 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
121015 (ID 043)	UK Female 66	Endometrial carcinoma	Not recovered	3 December 2019	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	29 May 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
240018 (ID 046)	UK Male 70	Metastatic stomach cancer	Fatal	4 June 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	25 February 2020; ongoing at date of death	None			
177013 (ID 045)	UK Female 58	Malignant neoplasm lung	Fatal	21 July 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	12 July 2019; ongoing at time of event	Final outcome was fatal; death was out with the 1-year follow-up period; not included in <i>Table 12</i>			
177020 (ID 055)	UK Male 62	Metastatic small cell lung cancer	Fatal	7 October 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	11 December 2019; ongoing at time of event	None			
311004 (ID 065)	UK Male 59	Lung cancer	Fatal	16 February 2022	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	14 January 2022; ongoing at time of event	None			
								continued			

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Case ID/subject	Country Gender	SAF	Outrome	Date of	Suspect	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION – unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments		
SOC: Musculoskeletal and connective tissue disorders										
125005 (ID 005)	UK Female 71	Muscular pain	Recovering	17 June 2019	No	n/a – had not commenced study medication PLACEBO	n/a – had not commenced study medication	None		
SOC: Cardiac disorders										
107001 (ID 006)	UK Female 70	Angina	Recovered	22 July 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	13 November 2018; ongoing at time of event	None		
105013 (ID 013)	UK Female 68	Acute ST seg- ment elevation myocardial infarction	Recovering	7 September 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	9 April 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
247001 (ID 031)	UK Male 76	Atrial flutter	Fatal	10 February 2020	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	23 January 2020; ongoing at time of event	None		
177019 (ID 052)	UK Female 72	Fast atrial fibrillation	Recovering	19 October 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	27 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
177019 (ID 060)	UK Female 72	Fast atrial fibrillation	Recovered	13 November 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	27 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
351001 (ID 064)	UK Female 65	Decompensated heart failure, headache, Iow INR	Recovered	15 February 2022	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	14 January 2022; ongoing at time of event	None		
291001 (ID 074)	UK Male 59	Hypertension, paroxysmal atrial fibrillation	Recovered with sequelae	6 July 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	3 February 2021 ongoing at time of event	None		
102032 (ID 080)	UK Female 67	Infective exacerbation COPD with new fast atrial fibrillation	Recovered with sequelae	24 December 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	12 April 2022; ongoing at time of event	None		
102033 (ID 084)	UK Male 66	Right heart failure	Recovered	21 March 2023	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	6 April 2022; ongoing at time of event	None		
SOC: Vascular disorders										
174001 (ID 049)	UK Male 68	Cor pulmonale	Recovered	29 September 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	11 February 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
SOC: Nervous system disorders										
101026 (ID 008)	UK Male 84	Stroke	Fatal	1 September 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	16 May 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
101011 (ID 014)	UK Male 76	Transient ischae- mic attack(TIA)	Recovering	25 September 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	15 January 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
Case ID/subject number	Country Gender Age	SAE	Outcome	Date of onset	Suspect drug	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION – unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments		
---------------------------	--------------------------	--	-------------------------------	------------------------	-----------------	---	---	-----------		
169004 (ID 048)	UK Male 76	Posterior circulation TIA	Recovered	29 July 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	24 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
101063 (ID 071)	UK Female 71	TIA	Recovered	21 May 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	12 October 2021; ongoing at time of event	None		
101085 (ID 081)	UK Female 74	Worsening short- ness of breath and bilateral paraesthesia	Recovered with sequelae	7 December 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	5 April 2022; ongoing at time of event	None		
SOC: Gastrointesti	nal disorde	rs								
163003 (ID 009)	UK Female 73	Bowel obstruction	Unknown	5 September 2019	No	n/a – had not commenced study medication BISOPROLOL	n/a – had not commenced study medication	None		
101003 (ID 019)	UK Female 74	Colon inflammation	Recovering	30 October 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	22 September 2018; ongoing at time of event	None		
101045 (ID 033)	UK Female 59	Pancreatitis	Recovered with sequelae	28 February 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	22 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
101045 (ID 037)	UK Female 59	Necrotising pancreatitis	Fatal	15 March 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	22 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
124003 (ID 038)	UK Male 70	Bowel perforation	Fatal	7 March 2020	No	n/a had ceased study medication 18 June 2019 BISOPROLOL	15 May 2019 to 18 June 2019	None		
126003 (ID 042)	UK Male 68	Acute enterocolitis	Recovered with sequelae	22 April 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	25 April 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
121008 (ID 059)	UK Female 62	Abdominal pain and vomiting (likely constipation)	Recovered	3 January 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	15 March 2019; ongoing at time of event	None		
311001 (ID 066)	UK Male 71	Pancreatitis	Unknown	15 March 2022	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	21 September 2021; ongoing at time of event	None		
311001 (ID 072)	UK Male 71	Cholecystitis, liver micro- abscesses and mild pancreatitis	Recovered	25 April 2022	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	21 September 2021; ongoing at time of event	None		
SOC: Infections and	d infestatio	ns								
102011 (ID 003)	UK Male 64	Double pneumonia	Recovering	25 May 2019	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	26 April 2019; ongoing	None		
101026 (ID 004)	UK Male 84	Pneumonia	Recovered	26 May 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	16 May 2019; ongoing	None		
								continued		

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Case ID/subject number	Country Gender Age	SAE	Outcome	Date of onset	Suspect drug	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION – unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments
124005 (ID 015)	UK Male 63	Urinary tract infection	Recovered	29 September 2019	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	11 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
246001 (ID 018)	UK Female 76	Influenza	Recovering	16 November 2019	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	10 October 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
101036 (ID 020)	UK Female 76	Left basal pneumonia	Recovered	2 December 2019	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	5 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
101012 (ID 024)	UK Female 73	Pneumonia	Recovered	12 October 2019	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily; BISOPROLOL	31 January 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
217004 (ID 027)	UK Male 79	Influenza	Recovering	21 December 2019	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily; BISOPROLOL	13 September 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
240012 (ID 039)	UK Female 73	Coronavirus disease 2019	Recovered	31 March 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily; PLACEBO	20 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
103006 (ID 050)	UK Female 64	Cellulitis (left leg)	Recovered	5 August 2020	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	13 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
177004 (ID 053)	UK Female 75	Herpes simplex of the eye	Recovered	2 March 2020	Not yet assessed by site	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	2 May 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
101060 (ID 061)	UK Male 74	Clostri dium difficile and acute kidney injury	Recovered	8 November 2021	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	22 September 2021; ongoing at time of event	None
154010 (ID 062)	UK Male 84	Dyspnoea due to ongoing COVID symptoms Renal failure with acidosis, upper GI bleed	Recovered	17 January 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	8 November 2021; ongoing at time of event	None
101062 (ID 067)	UK Female 53	Pneumonia	Recovered	30 January 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	11 October 2021; ongoing at time of event	None
351002 (ID 069)	UK Female 56	Community- acquired pneumonia	Recovered	24 April 2022	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	11 February 2022; ongoing at time of event	None
101063 (ID 073)	UK Female 71	Right basal pneumonia, atrial fibrillation	Recovered	5 July 2022	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	12 October 2021; ongoing at time of event	None
101085 (ID 082)	UK Female 74	Pneumonia	Fatal	13 February 2023	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	5 April 2022; ongoing at time of event	None
SOC: Blood and lyn	nphatic sys	tem disorders						
101072 (ID 063)	UK Male 78	Significant anaemia	Recovered	20 February 2022	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	16 December 2021; ongoing at time of event	None

Case ID/subject number	Country Gender Age	SAE	Outcome	Date of onset	Suspect drug	Daily dose Route formulation ALLOCATION – unblinded at end of study	Dates of treatment, treatment duration	Comments
SOC: Psychiatric di	sorders							
126014 (ID 058)	UK Male 59	Admission to mental health hospital – no further details	Unknown	Approx June 2020	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	12 November 2019; unknown if ongoing at time of event	No further details could be obtained for the event, assessed as unlikely to be related on the limited information available
247003 (ID 078)	UK Female 61	Suicide	Fatal	21 October 2022	No	2.5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily PLACEBO	12 November 2021; ongoing at time of event	None
SOC: Injury, poison	ing and pro	cedural complicatior	IS					
182002 (ID 016)	UK Male 70	Overdose (paracetamol)	Recovered	29 August 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	23 May 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
101036 (ID 017)	UK Female 87	Hip fracture	Recovering	4 October 2019	No	3.75 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	5 May 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
112003 (ID 030)	UK Male 71	Rib fracture	Recovering	7 February 2020	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	24 January 2019	None
177003 (ID 041)	UK Female 71	Laceration of head	Recovered	17 January 2020	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	30 April 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
240001 (ID 044)	UK Female 86	Multiple injuries sustained following fall	Fatal	23 March 2020	No	n/a had ceased study medication 28 August 2019 BISOPROLOL	24 July 2019 to 28 August 2019	None
SOC: General disor	ders and ac	Iministration site con	ditions					
121017 (ID 021)	UK Male 71	Non-cardiac chest pain	Recovered	27 June 2019	No	n/a had ceased study medication 25 June 2019 BISOPROLOL	6 June 2019 to 25 June 2019	None
SOC: Metabolism a	nd nutritio	n disorders						
131003 (ID 032)	UK Male 74	Diuretic and PPI-induced hyponatraemia	Recovered	17 December 2019	No	1.25 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	4 November 2019; ongoing at time of event	None
SOC: Renal and uri	nary disord	ers						
155002 (ID 036)	UK Male 75	Urinary retention due to enlarged prostate	Recovered with sequelae	1 March 2020	No	5 mg bisoprolol or placebo once daily BISOPROLOL	20 March 2019; ongoing at time of event	None

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Appendix 7 Subgroup analysis

Category		Bisoprolol	Placebo	IRRª	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	Interaction <i>p</i> -value
All participants	N	259	256				
	Mean	2.02	2.00				
	SD	1.91	1.75	0.97	0.83	1.12	0.66
Sex							
Female	N	125	116				
	Mean	2.18	1.89				
	SD	1.89	1.81	1.05	0.85	1.31	0.647
Male	N	134	140				
	Mean	1.87	2.10				
	SD	1.91	1.70	0.89	0.72	1.10	0.289
Age group							
< 60 years	N	43	39				
	Mean	1.93	2.10				
	SD	2.11	1.87	1.07	0.73	1.56	0.740
60-69 years	Ν	97	113				
	Mean	2.01	2.11				
	SD	1.81	1.80	0.88	0.69	1.11	0.278
70-79 years	N	106	89				
	Mean	2.10	1.94				
	SD	1.95	1.70	1.00	0.78	1.28	0.987
80+ years	N	13	15				
	Mean	1.77	1.33				
	SD	1.69	1.23	1.13	0.56	2.28	0.732
Smoking status							
Current	Ν	78	82				
	Mean	2.05	2.12				
	SD	1.76	1.70	0.91	0.69	1.19	0.478
Ex-smoker	N	181	174				
	Mean	2.01	1.95				
	SD	1.97	1.77	0.99	0.83	1.19	0.953
BMI category							
Underweight	N	15	19				
	Mean	2.60	2.32				
	SD	1.50	1.45	0.79	0.45	1.37	0.395

DOI: 10.3310/TNDG8641

Category		Bisoprolol	Placebo	IRR ^a	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	Interaction <i>p</i> -value
Normal	Ν	89	90				
	Mean	1.97	1.96				
	SD	1.96	1.87	1.04	0.80	1.34	0.787
Overweight	N	97	67				
	Mean	2.30	2.25				
	SD	2.07	1.74	0.95	0.73	1.23	0.690
Obese	N	57	78				
	Mean	1.51	1.74				
	SD	1.51	1.69	0.83	0.60	1.14	0.257
ICS at baseline							
No	Ν	44	51				
	Mean	1.50	1.80				
	SD	1.77	1.54	0.79	0.54	1.16	0.227
Yes	N	215	205				
	Mean	2.13	2.05				
	SD	1.92	1.80	1.00	0.85	1.18	0.966
LABA at baseline							
No	N	47	62				
	Mean	1.53	1.68				
	SD	1.80	1.52	0.80	0.56	1.14	0.214
Yes	N	212	194				
	Mean	2.13	2.11				
	SD	1.92	1.81	1.01	0.85	1.19	0.931
LAMA at baseline							
No	N	32	23				
	Mean	1.75	2.09				
	SD	2.09	1.86	0.75	0.47	1.21	0.245
Yes	N	227	233				
	Mean	2.06	2.00				
	SD	1.88	1.74	0.99	0.85	1.16	0.932
Number of exacerbations in	12 months p	prior to recruitme	nt				
2	N	99	102				
	Mean	1.51	1.40				
	SD	1.58	1.48	1.00	0.77	1.30	0.994
3-4	Ν	103	103				
	Mean	1.91	2.16				
							continued

Copyright © 2025 Devereux *et al.* This work was produced by Devereux *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.

Category		Bisoprolol	Placebo	IRR ª	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	Interaction <i>p</i> -value
	SD	1.79	1.68	0.80	0.63	1.01	0.063
5+	N	57	51				
	Mean	3.12	2.90				
	SD	2.19	1.95	1.10	0.83	1.46	0.516
Exacerbations in 12 months	prior to recru	uitment requiring	admission				
Yes	N	191	183				
	Mean	1.94	1.84				
	SD	1.87	1.67	0.92	0.76	1.10	0.342
No	N	68	73				
	Mean	2.26	2.42				
	SD	2.01	1.89	1.10	0.84	1.46	0.485
GOLD Stage Original							
Mild	N	16	12				
	Mean	1.12	0.92				
	SD	1.45	1.31	1.05	0.45	2.45	0.913
Moderate	N	100	124				
	Mean	1.75	1.80				
	SD	1.77	1.64	0.91	0.72	1.16	0.456
Severe	N	99	79				
	Mean	2.09	2.06				
	SD	2.04	1.67	0.99	0.77	1.27	0.934
Very severe	N	43	41				
	Mean	2.79	2.83				
	SD	1.81	2.04	1.05	0.75	1.47	0.774
GOLD 2011 Stage							
С	N	15	13				
	Mean	0.80	1.54				
	SD	0.77	1.56	0.46	0.20	1.05	0.065
D	N	244	243				
	Mean	2.10	2.03				
	SD	1.93	1.76	0.99	0.85	1.15	0.913
Oral corticosteroids at baseli	ne						
No	N	85	86				
	Mean	0.61	0.76				
	SD	1.18	1.46	0.72	0.49	1.05	0.087
Yes	N	174	170				
	Mean	2.71	2.64				
	SD	1.81	1.53	1.01	0.88	1.16	0.889

Category		Bisoprolol	Placebo	IRRª	Lower Cl	Upper Cl	Interaction <i>p</i> -value
BDI							
Low	Ν	97	89				
	Mean	2.39	2.35				
	SD	1.90	1.85	1.03	0.81	1.31	0.801
High	Ν	155	155				
	Mean	1.81	1.79				
	SD	1.89	1.68	0.94	0.76	1.15	0.548
Dose of bisoprolol							
Fixed on 0 tablet/day	Ν	46	41				
	Mean	2.17	2.56				
	SD	2.17	2.21	0.83	0.59	1.17	0.278
Fixed on 1 tablet/day	Ν	62	28				
	Mean	2.36	2.21				
	SD	2.15	2.01	1.03	0.71	1.49	0.876
Fixed on 2 tablets/day	Ν	41	43				
	Mean	2.27	1.93				
	SD	1.88	1.61	1.10	0.77	1.58	0.606
Fixed on 3 tablets/day	Ν	37	32				
	Mean	1.92	2.50				
	SD	1.57	1.78	0.72	0.48	1.07	0.102
Fixed on 4 tablets/day	Ν	71	110				
	Mean	1.61	1.64				
	SD	1.61	1.44	0.97	0.73	1.27	0.806

BMI, body mass index; CI, confidence interval; GOLD, Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease; ICS, inhaled corticosteroid; IRR, incidence rate ratio; LABA, long-acting beta2 agonist; LAMA, long-acting muscarinic antagonist; μg, microgram; SD, standard deviation.

a Adjusted for: centre (as a random effect), recruitment setting (primary or secondary care), age centred on the mean, sex (male/female), smoking status (current vs. ex), FEV₁% predicted, number of COPD exacerbations in the previous year, baseline COPD treatment, treatment with long-term antibiotics.

EME HSDR HTA PGfAR PHR

Part of the NIHR Journals Library www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk

This report presents independent research funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR). The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NHS, the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care

Published by the NIHR Journals Library